UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 6-K

REPORT OF FOREIGN PRIVATE ISSUER PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-16 OR 15d-16 UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Report on Form 6-K dated April 27, 2017

Commission File Number: 1-13546

STMicroelectronics N.V.

(Name of Registrant)

WTC Schiphol Airport
Schiphol Boulevard 265
1118 BH Schiphol Airport
The Netherlands
(Address of Principal Executive Offices)

ndicate by check mark whether the registrant files or will file annual reports under cover of Form 20-F or Form 40-F:					
Form 20-F ⊠	Form 40-F □				
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is submitting the Form 6-K in paper as per	emitted by Regulation S-T Rule 101(b)(1):				
Yes □	No ⊠				
indicate by check mark if the registrant is submitting the Form 6-K in paper as per	rmitted by Regulation S-T Rule 101(b)(7):				
Yes □	No ⊠				
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant by furnishing the information contact pursuant to Rule 12g3-2(b) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934:	ined in this form is also thereby furnishing the information to the Commission				
Yes □	No ⊠				
If "Yes" is marked, indicate below the file number assigned to the registrant in cor	nnection with Rule 12g3-2(b): 82				
Enclosure: STMicroelectronics' 2016 Dutch Statutory Annual Report, including the	ne 2016 IFRS Statutory Accounts.				



6. DIVIDEND POLICY

Contents

1. MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT AND CEO ON THE FINANCIAL YEAR 2016	4
2. CORPORATE OVERVIEW	6
2.1. HISTORY AND DEVELOPMENT OF STMICROELECTRONICS 2.2. STRATEGY & OBJECTIVES 2.3. ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE 2.4. PRODUCTS AND ACTIVITIES 2.5. SALES, MARKETING AND DISTRIBUTION 2.6. RESEARCH & DEVELOPMENT 2.7. SUSTAINABILITY	6 6 6 7 7 8
3. REPORT OF THE MANAGING BOARD	g
3.1. Statement of the sole member of the Managing Board 3.2. Business overview & performance 3.2.1. Results highlights for the year 2016 3.2.2. Business overview 3.2.3. 2016 Key announcements 3.2.4. Financial outlook: Capital investment 3.2.5. Liquidity and financial position 3.2.6. Financial risk management 3.3. RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROL	9 9 10 15 16 17 19
4. REPORT OF THE SUPERVISORY BOARD	22
4.1. COMPOSITION OF THE SUPERVISORY BOARD 4.2. MEETINGS AND ACTIVITIES OF THE SUPERVISORY BOARD 4.3. AUDIT COMMITTEE 4.4. COMPENSATION COMMITTEE 4.5. STRATEGIC COMMITTEE 4.6. NOMINATING AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE 4.7. SECRETARIAT AND CONTROLLERS 4.8. REMUNERATION REPORT 4.8.1. Supervisory board remuneration 4.8.2. Senior Management remuneration 4.8.3. Managing Board remuneration 4.8.4. Share ownership 4.8.5. Stock awards and options	22 25 27 28 28 29 29 29 30 30 32
5. CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	33
5.1. COMMITMENT TO THE PRINCIPLES OF GOOD CORPORATE GOVERNANCE 5.2. GENERAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS 5.3. SUPERVISORY BOARD 5.4. MANAGING BOARD 5.5. INDEMNIFICATION OF MEMBERS OF OUR MANAGING BOARD AND SUPERVISORY BOARD 5.6. RISK MANAGEMENT AND CONTROL SYSTEMS 5.7. REQUIRED INFORMATION ARTICLE 10 TAKEOVER DIRECTIVE 5.8. CODE OF ETHICS 5.9. DEVIATIONS FROM THE CODE 5.10. MAJOR SHAREHOLDERS 5.11. SHAREHOLDERS' AGREEMENTS 5.11.1. STH Shareholders' Agreement	33 34 35 37 39 39 42 42 43 45

47

<u>7. CON</u>	NSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	48
7.1.	CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT	48
7.2.	CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	49
7.3.	CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION	50
7.4.	CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY	51
7.5.	CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS	53
7.6.	NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	54
<u>7.6.1.</u>	Corporate information	54
<u>7.6.2.</u>		54
<u>7.6.3.</u>		54
<u>7.6.4.</u>		55
<u>7.6.5.</u>		55
<u>7.6.6.</u>		55
<u>7.6.7.</u>	<u> </u>	57
<u>7.6.8.</u>		69
<u>7.6.9.</u>		71
<u>7.6.10</u>		72
<u>7.6.13</u>		73
<u>7.6.12</u>		74
<u>7.6.13</u>		76
7.6.14		78 79
<u>7.6.15</u> 7.6.16		79 89
7.6.10 7.6.17		90
7.6.18		90
7.6.19		91
7.6.20		91
7.6.2		92
7.6.22		92
7.6.23		97
7.6.24		98
7.6.2		102
7.6.26		102
7.6.27		103
7.6.28		105
<u>7.6.29</u>	9. Other income / expenses	105
<u>7.6.30</u>	0. Finance income / costs	106
<u>7.6.32</u>		106
<u>7.6.32</u>		107
<u>7.6.33</u>		110
<u>7.6.3</u> 4		110
<u>7.6.3</u>		114
<u>7.6.36</u>	6. Financial risk management objectives and policies	115
8. COM	MPANY'S FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	118
8.1.	COMPANY'S STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION	118
8.2.	COMPANY'S INCOME STATEMENT	119
8.3.	NOTES TO COMPANY'S FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	119
<u>8.3.1.</u>		119
8.3.2.		119
<u>8.3.3.</u>		119
8.3.4.		120
8.3.5.		120
8.3.6.		122
8.3.7.		123
8.3.8.		124

	8.3.9.	Group companies interest-bearing short-term loans	124
	8.3.10.	Other Group companies receivables and payables	125
	8.3.11.	Equity	126
	8.3.12.	Other payables and accrued liabilities	127
	8.3.13.	Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	127
	8.3.14.	Other non-current liabilities	128
	8.3.15.	Guarantees and contingencies	129
	8.3.16.	Wages, salaries and social charges	129
	8.3.17.	General and administrative expenses	129
	8.3.18.	Financial income and expenses	129
	8.3.19.	Commitments	129
	8.3.20.	Related party transactions	129
	8.3.21.	Auditors' fees	130
	<u>8.3.22.</u>	<u>Proposed cash dividend</u>	130
<u>9.</u>	OTHER	<u>INFORMATION</u>	131
9).1. AUD	DITORS' REPORT	131
		PROPRIATION OF RESULTS — PROVISIONS IN COMPANY'S ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION	131
		ANCHES	131
_			
<u>10.</u>	IMPOF	RTANT DATES	138

1. Message from the President and CEO on the financial year 2016

Dear Shareholder,

In 2016, ST restarted year-over-year sales growth. We also improved our operating profitability through the combination of revenue growth, gross margin expansion and operating expense control.

Turning strategy into results

Key to our improved performance has been our strategy focused on applications related to Smart Driving and the Internet of Things, with which we address about half of the total semiconductor market. Smart Driving is about making driving safer, greener and more connected, mainly through the digitalization and electrification of the car. Inside the Internet of Things, we have identified a number of target areas: Smart Industry, Smart Home and City, and Smart Things. These are market segments where we leverage our proprietary technologies, IP, products and manufacturing capabilities to reach leading market positions.

In 2016, the successful execution of our strategy translated into return to revenue growth, with an acceleration in the second half of the year, synchronized across product families, regions and customers. This synchronization is crucial for faster, sustainable and profitable growth.

The underlying enablers of ST's strategy are our products, solutions and technologies.

In Automotive, revenues increased about 5% year-over-year. More importantly, the average ST content in cars has increased: in some of the latest and most advanced premium car models, there are up to 800 components from ST.

Our products make driving safer. Last year we made significant progress with the fourth generation of semi-autonomous driving systems we have developed in cooperation with Mobileye, based on ST's FD-SOI technology. We also started the development of the fifth generation, featuring full-autonomous driving capability.

ST also makes driving greener. We won multiple designs with our new and disruptive Silicon Carbide (SiC) products for on-board and external charging systems as well as for traction applications. We also had successes with our latest generation of smart power technology, both in Japan and in Europe. The electrification of cars is accompanied by a significant increase in silicon content.

ST is also bringing personalized entertainment and connected services into the car in an easy-to-use manner, while enabling secure communications between vehicles and the infrastructure. In this domain, we had significant wins in vehicle-to-vehicle communication with car makers worldwide; in entertainment, our recently launched Accordo 5 multimedia processor already achieved market traction in Europe, Japan and China.

Power Discrete results in 2016 were affected by the weak market for PC and peripherals, with full year sales decreasing about 1%. Recovery was however visible in the second half of the year, particularly in the fourth quarter with sales increasing about 14% year-over-year. On top of silicon carbide for automotive and non-automotive applications, during the year we had important design wins and entered mass production with new protection devices for smartphones.

In Microcontrollers we delivered year-over-year growth of about 2%, with consecutive sequential growth throughout the year after the first quarter. This growth was driven, once again, by our general purpose STM32 family, reaching cumulative lifetime shipments of over 2 billion products. This success is the result of our long-term design-in activities, our introduction of innovative products -now totaling over 700 STM32 part numbers-, as well as our continually broadening ecosystem. We introduced a new high performance STM32 series, which delivers record performance and advanced secure services for the Internet of Things. We also passed the milestone of 1 million STM32 development kits shipped to the market, and we are still extending our ecosystem offering with new development tools, including a LoRa kit, a USB Power Delivery middleware stack and many new boards.

Moreover, we made an important acquisition to strengthen our secure microcontroller solutions embedding NFC connectivity and to complement our NFC/RFID EEPROM tag offering with RFID Readers. Our complete portfolio of secure solutions helps our customers meet the increasing need for security in mobile and other IoT applications and includes authentication solutions, like our STSAFE secure element family introduced during the year.

In our MEMS sensor business, revenue progression was significant in the fourth quarter of 2016, increasing over 30% compared to the fourth quarter of 2015. Alongside our success with long-time smartphone customers both

in devices and accessories, we continued to diversify our customer base. In 2016 we had strong sales of our 6-axis gyroscope to Android-based OEMs, especially in China. Our sensor and actuator technologies for automotive and industrial applications were also successful with growing sales and multiple wins with global automotive suppliers and a variety of industrial customers.

In Analog the rebound started in the second half, driving almost 10% year-over-year growth in the fourth quarter. During 2016, we introduced new products for Bluetooth Low Energy and SubGHz RF, designed for Smart Things and Smart Home & City applications. In smart metering, we ramped up volume shipments for a major European program, confirming our leadership position. For Smart Industry, we introduced an intelligent motion-control device in our STSPIN family as well as a number of analog products for industrial applications. We are an important partner to support the transition to Industry 4.0, and we are actively engaged with a number of customers worldwide, especially in Europe and in Asia.

In our Imaging business, 2016 was a year of success for our specialized sensors. Our proprietary FlightSense™ technology for ranging and autofocus applications has now been integrated in over 70 smartphones.

Improving financial performance

Our financial performance progressively improved during 2016 across all of our key financial metrics.

Revenues increased 1.1%, or 2.4% when excluding our businesses undergoing a phase-out.

The combination of revenue growth, manufacturing efficiencies and operating expense control significantly improved our operating profitability by 149% to \$271 million.

Operating margin also improved to 3.9% for the full year, and more importantly we exited the year at 6.8%.

Net cash from operations strongly increased. Free cash flow, excluding acquisitions, was \$390 million for the year.

2017: Sustainable, profitable growth

Building on the results of 2016, ST's priority for 2017 is to deliver sustainable, profitable growth.

This means:

- Deliver year-over-year sales growth across all of our main product families and regions, both with our Original Equipment Manufacturers and
 in the mass market;
- Continue to lead in innovation, supporting our customers through product leadership and optimized application-oriented solutions;
- Invest for growth, maximizing innovation with our competitive R&D spend and turning our manufacturing investments into the timely ramp-up of our major programs;
- Continue to be disciplined on operating expenses;
- Finally, as a result of the above actions, continue to improve our operating profitability.

We have all the tools to turn 2017 into another year of progress; a year that also marks our 30th anniversary.

ST has changed significantly over the 30-year period — as have our markets, customers and our industry. However, our fundamentals have not changed: our commitment to innovation, to technology, to product and market leadership, to independent manufacturing, to customer satisfaction, to sustainability as well as to shareholder value.

More importantly, since 1987 ST has been a company driven by the commitment, competence and engagement of our over 43,000 employees across the globe. They will take ST forward in the next 30 years.

2. Corporate overview

2.1. History and development of STMicroelectronics

STMicroelectronics N.V. ("STMicroelectronics", "ST" or "the Company") was formed and incorporated in 1987 as a result of the combination of the semiconductor business of SGS Microelettronica (then owned by Società Finanziaria Telefonica (S.T.E.T.), an Italian corporation) and the non-military business of Thomson Semiconducteurs (then owned by the former Thomson-CSF, now Thales, a French corporation). We completed our initial public offering in December 1994 with simultaneous listings on the Bourse de Paris (now known as "Euronext Paris") and the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"). In 1998, we also listed our shares on the Borsa Italiana S.p.A. ("Borsa Italiana").

We operated as SGS-Thomson Microelectronics N.V. until May 1998, when we changed our name to STMicroelectronics N.V. We are organized under the laws of The Netherlands, with our corporate legal seat in Amsterdam, The Netherlands, and our head offices at WTC Schiphol Airport, Schiphol Boulevard 265, 1118 BH Schiphol, The Netherlands. Our telephone number there is +31-20-654-3210. Our headquarters and operational offices are managed through our wholly owned subsidiary, STMicroelectronics International N.V., and are located at 39 Chemin du Champ des Filles, 1228 Plan-Les-Ouates, Geneva, Switzerland. Our main telephone number there is +41-22-929-2929. Our agent for service of process in the United States related to our registration under the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is Corporation Service Company (CSC), 80 State Street, Albany, New York, 12207. Our operations are also conducted through our various subsidiaries, which are organized and operated according to the laws of their country of incorporation, and consolidated by STMicroelectronics N.V.

2.2. Strategy & objectives

We are a global leader in the semiconductor market, serving a broad range of customers across different areas. Our strategy takes into account the evolution of the markets we serve and the environment and opportunities we see for the years to come. We focus on developing industry-leading products and solutions for the application areas which are expected to experience solid growth rates driven by long-term trends affecting peoples' lives. These trends include population ageing and concentration in cities, ubiquitous connectivity, and the need for more energy efficiency across all applications.

Our products are used in a wide variety of applications, which can be broadly grouped into three areas: automotive systems, industrial systems and consumer connected devices. We enable smarter driving by making vehicles safer, more environmentally friendly and more connected. We help make smarter homes, cities, workplaces and factories in which things can be done more efficiently and flexibly, in a more sustainable manner, safer and with a better experience for the people at the center. We enable creators of smart connected consumer devices to develop and take to market their devices quickly and efficiently. In doing this we ensure that ST is found everywhere microelectronics make a positive and innovative contribution to people's lives. By getting more from technology to get more from life, ST stands for life augmented.

2.3. Organizational structure

We are organized in a matrix structure with geographic regions interacting with product lines, both supported by shared technology and manufacturing operations and by central functions, designed to enable us to be closer to our customers and to facilitate communication among the R&D, production, marketing and sales organizations.

While STMicroelectronics N.V. is the parent company, we also conduct our operations through service and manufacturing activities from our subsidiaries. We provide certain administrative, human resources, legal, treasury, strategy, sourcing, marketing and other overhead services to our consolidated subsidiaries pursuant to service agreements for which we recover the cost.

2.4. Products and activities

We are a global independent semiconductor company that designs, develops, manufactures and markets a broad range of products, including discrete and standard commodity components, application-specific integrated circuits ("ASICs"), full custom devices and semi-custom devices and application-specific standard products ("ASSPs") for analog, digital and mixed-signal applications. In addition, we participate in the manufacturing value chain of smartcard products, which include the production and sale of both silicon chips and smartcards.

Our diverse product portfolio is built upon a unique, strong foundation of proprietary and differentiated leading-edge technologies. We use all of the prevalent function-oriented process technologies, including complementary metal-on silicon oxide semiconductors ("CMOS"), bipolar and non-volatile memory technologies. In addition, by combining basic processes, we have developed advanced systems-oriented technologies that enable us to produce differentiated and application-specific products, including our pioneering fully depleted silicon-on-insulator ("FD-SOI") technology offering superior performance and power efficiency compared to bulk CMOS, bipolar CMOS technologies ("Bi-CMOS") and radio frequency silicon-on-insulator ("RF-SOI") for mixed-signal and high-frequency applications, and diffused metal-on silicon oxide semiconductor ("DMOS") technology and bipolar, CMOS and DMOS ("BCD") technologies for intelligent power applications, Silicon Carbide ("SiC") for high-efficiency systems, micro-electro-mechanical systems ("MEMS"), embedded memory technologies and differentiated Imaging Technologies. This broad technology portfolio, a cornerstone of our strategy, enables us to meet the increasing demand for System-on-Chip ("SoC") and System-in-Package ("SiP") solutions. Complementing this depth and diversity of process and design technology is our IP portfolio which we also use to enter into broad patent cross-licensing agreements with other major semiconductor companies.

Our operating segments are as follows:

- Automotive and Discrete Group (ADG), comprised of all dedicated automotive ICs (both digital and analog), and discrete and power transistor products;
- Analog and MEMS Group (AMG), comprised of low-power high-end analog ICs (both custom and general purpose) for all markets, smart
 power products for Industrial, Computer and Consumer markets, Touch Screen Controllers, Low Power Connectivity solutions (both wireline
 and wireless) for IoT, power conversion products, metering solutions for Smart Grid and all MEMS products, either sensors or actuators;
- Microcontrollers and Digital ICs Group (MDG), comprised of general purpose and secure microcontrollers, EEPROM memories, and digital ASICs as well as restructured businesses such as set-top box ICs or former ST-Ericsson products.

"Others" includes all the financial values related to the Imaging Product Division (including the sensors and modules from our Time of Flight technology), Subsystems and other products, as well as items not allocated to the segments such as impairment, restructuring charges and other related closure costs, unused capacity charges, strategic or special research and development programs and other minor unallocated expenses such as: certain corporate-level operating expenses, patent claims and litigation, and other costs that are not allocated to the segments.

2.5. Sales, Marketing and Distribution

Our sales and marketing is organized by a combination of country/area coverage and key accounts coverage with the primary objective being to accelerate sales growth and gain market share, particularly with regards to: strengthening the effectiveness of the development of our global accounts; boosting demand creation through an enhanced focus on geographical coverage; and establishing regional sales and marketing teams that are fully aligned with our product lines.

We have three regional sales organizations: EMEA; Americas; and Asia Pacific. Our regional sales organizations have a similar structure to enhance coordination in go-to-market activities and are strongly focused on revenue growth. The sales and marketing activities performed by our regional sales organizations are supported by product marketing that is carried out by each product group, which also includes product development functions. This matrix system reinforces our sales and marketing activities and our broader strategic objectives. An important component of our regional sales and marketing efforts is to expand our customer base, which we seek to do by adding sales representatives, regional competence centers and new generations of electronic tools for customer support.

2.6. Research & Development

Since our creation, we have maintained a solid commitment to R&D. Almost one-fifth of our employees work in R&D for product design/development and technology. Our innovation in semiconductor technology as well as in hardware and software contribute to our making successful products that create value for us and our customers. Our complete design platforms, including a large selection of IPs and silicon-proven models and design rules, enable the fast development of products designed to meet customer expectations in terms of reliability, quality, competitiveness in price and time-to-market. We contribute to making our customers' products more efficient, more appealing, more reliable and safer.

We draw on a rich pool of chip fabrication technologies, including advanced FD-SOI, CMOS, specialized imaging, embedded non-volatile memories, mixed-signal, analog and MEMS and power processes. We combine front-end manufacturing and technology R&D under the same organization to ensure a smooth flow of information between the R&D and manufacturing organizations. We leverage significant synergies and shared activities between our product groups to cross-fertilize them. Technology R&D expenses are allocated to the relevant product groups on the basis of the estimated efforts.

We have advanced R&D centers which offer us a significant advantage in quickly and cost effectively introducing products. Furthermore, we have established a strong culture of partnership and through the years have created a network of strategic collaborations with key customers, suppliers, competitors, and leading universities and research institutes around the world.

We currently own approximately 16,000 patents and pending patent applications, corresponding to over 9,500 patent families (each patent family containing all patents originating from the same invention), including 500 original new patent applications filed in 2016.

2.7. Sustainability

STMicroelectronics was one of the first global industrial companies to recognize the importance of environmental responsibility. Our initial efforts began in the early 1990s and in 2017 we will publish our 20th Sustainability Report. Today, sustainability at STMicroelectronics is about creating value and minimizing risks for our customers, investors, employees and partners through the effective management of our economic, environmental and social impacts to ensure long-term business success. Our approach to sustainability is expressed at a high level in our Code of Conduct and Company policies and, in a more operational way, in our Sustainability strategy. Our Sustainability strategy was refreshed and enhanced in 2014 to ensure the Company remains focused on the most material topics for our business and stakeholders. In 2015 we deployed this new strategy across all of our sites with initiatives and programs related to people, business, environment and our operations.

STMicroelectronics is included in some of the main Sustainability indices (FTSE4Good, Euronext Vigeo, ECPI).

Further information on ST's Sustainability efforts can be found at: http://www.st.com/web/en/about-st/company-reports-st.html

3. Report of the Managing Board

In accordance with Dutch law, our management is entrusted to the Managing Board under the supervision of our Supervisory Board. Mr. Carlo Bozotti, who was re-appointed in 2014 for a three-year term to expire at the end of our 2017 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, is currently the sole member of our Managing Board with the function of President and Chief Executive Officer.

3.1. Statement of the sole member of the Managing Board

The sole member of the Managing Board hereby declares that, to the best of his knowledge, the statutory financial statements as at December 31, 2016 and for the year then ended, prepared under Title 9 of Part 2 of The Netherlands Civil Code in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the European Union, provide a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities, financial position and profit or loss of STMicroelectronics N.V. and the undertakings included in the consolidation taken as a whole and the Director's report includes a true and fair view concerning the position as per the statement of financial position date, the development and performance of STMicroelectronics N.V. and the undertakings included in the consolidation taken as a whole, together with the principal risk and uncertainties they face.

Carlo Bozotti,

Sole member of the Managing Board, President and Chief Executive Officer

3.2. Business overview & performance

3.2.1. Results highlights for the year 2016

The total available market is defined as the "TAM", while the serviceable available market, the "SAM", is defined as the market for products sold by us (which consists of the TAM and excludes major devices such as Microprocessors ("MPUs"), Dynamic random-access memories (DRAMs), optoelectronics devices, Flash Memories and the Wireless Application Specific market products such as Baseband and Application Processor).

Based on industry data published by WSTS, semiconductor industry revenues increased in 2016 on a year-over-year basis by approximately 1% for the TAM and 4% for the SAM, to reach approximately \$339 billion and \$156 billion, respectively.

In 2016, our revenues grew 1.1% compared to 2015. After a weak start to the year, reflecting both market and specific product transitions, revenues grew 6.5% in the second half of 2016 compared to the same period in the prior year. Importantly, by leveraging our strategic focus on Smart Driving and Internet of Things, we recorded year-over-year sales growth in the second half of 2016 across all of our product groups excluding discontinued businesses. Throughout 2016 we also further strengthened our technology and product portfolio, accelerating innovation and time-to-market to reinforce our leadership. Overall, we have improved our operating profitability through the combination of revenue growth, gross margin expansion and operating expense control.

Our effective average exchange rate was \$1.11 for €1.00 for the full year 2016, compared to \$1.17 for €1.00 for the full year 2015.

Our 2016 gross margin improved 330 basis points to 32.2% from 28.9% in 2015 mainly benefiting from manufacturing efficiencies, favorable currency effects, net of hedging, lower unused capacity charges, improved product mix and lower level of capitalized development costs write-offs and impairment, partially offset by normal price pressure.

Combined selling, general and administrative (SG&A) and research and development (R&D) expenses amounted to \$2,058 million in 2016, increasing by about 3% from \$2,002 million in the prior year, primarily due to a lower level of development costs capitalization and an higher level of restructuring related costs, partially offset by favorable currency effects, net of hedging, as well as the cost savings following the plans initiated in the prior year.

Combined other income and other expenses in 2016 was an income of \$87 million, decreasing from an income of \$121 million in prior year, mainly due to a lower level of R&D grants and a reduced gain from sale of non-strategic assets.

Operating profit increased substantially in 2016 to \$271 million from \$109 million in 2015, mainly due to higher gross profit, favorable currency effects, net of hedging, manufacturing efficiencies, improved product mix, and lower operating expenses, partially offset mainly by price pressure and lower R&D grants.

Finance costs amounted to \$153 million in 2016, increasing from \$40 in 2015. The year-over-year significant increase is mostly related to the Senior Bonds embedded conversion option fair value adjustment that generated a cost of \$114 million in 2016, compared to an income of \$40 in 2015.

2016 net income decreased to \$126 million, equivalent to \$0.14 per share, compared to net income of \$181 million, or \$0.20 per share in 2015.

Capital expenditure payments, net of proceeds from assets sales, amounted to \$607 million in 2016, increasing from \$467 million in 2015. Combined capital expenditures for the years 2015-2016 were 7.7% as a percentage of combined net revenues.

During 2016, our net cash decreased by \$142 million, with net cash from operating activities reaching \$1,312 million. During 2016, we paid cash dividends to shareholders totaling \$251 million and used \$191 million of cash for long-term debt repayment.

Our free cash flow, a non GAAP measure, amounted to \$312 million (or \$390 million before the NFC and RFID reader assets acquisition of \$78 million) compared to \$327 million in 2015.

3.2.2. Business overview

We are a global independent semiconductor company that designs, develops, manufactures and markets a broad range of products, including discrete and standard commodity components, application-specific integrated circuits ("ASICs"), full custom devices and semi-custom devices and application-specific standard products ("ASSPs") for analog, digital and mixed-signal applications. In addition, we participate in the manufacturing value chain of smartcard products, which include the production and sale of both silicon chips and smartcards.

Our major customers include Apple, Bosch, Cisco, Conti, Delta, Hewlett-Packard, Huawei, Samsung, Seagate and Western Digital. We also sell our products through distributors and retailers.

3.2.2.1. Strategy

We are a global leader in the semiconductor market, serving a broad range of customers across different areas. Our strategy takes into account the evolution of the markets we serve and the environment and opportunities we see for the years to come. We focus on developing industry-leading products and solutions for the application areas which are expected to experience solid growth rates driven by long-term trends affecting peoples' lives. These trends include population ageing and concentration in cities, ubiquitous connectivity, and the need for more energy efficiency across all applications.

Our products are used in a wide variety of applications, which can be broadly grouped into three areas: automotive systems, industrial systems and consumer connected devices. We enable smarter driving by making vehicles safer, more environmentally friendly and more connected. We help make smarter homes, cities, workplaces and factories in which things can be done more efficiently and flexibly, in a more sustainable manner, safer and with a better experience for the people at the center. We enable creators of smart connected consumer devices to develop and take to market their devices quickly and efficiently. In doing this we ensure that ST is found everywhere microelectronics make a positive and innovative contribution to people's lives. By getting more from technology to get more from life, ST stands for life augmented.

3.2.2.2. Employees

The tables below set forth the breakdown of employees by main category of activity and geographic area for the past two years.

	2016	2015
France	9,902	9,887
Italy	9,736	9,623
Rest of Europe	883	842
United States	741	839
Mediterranean (Malta, Morocco, Tunisia)	4,700	4,672
Asia	17,518	17,320
Total	43,480	43,183

	2016	2015
Research and Development	7,533	8,304
Marketing and Sales	2,113	2,049
Manufacturing	29,011	27,962
Administration and General Services	2,098	2,129
Divisional Functions	2,725	2,739
Total	43,480	43,183

Our future success will partly depend on our ability to continue to attract, retain and motivate highly qualified technical, marketing, engineering and management personnel, as well as on our ability to timely adapt the size and/or profile of our personnel to changing industry needs. Unions are represented at almost all of our manufacturing facilities and at several of our R&D sites. We use temporarily employees if required during production spikes and, in Europe, during summer vacation. We have not experienced any significant strikes or work stoppages in recent years.

3.2.2.3. Alliances with Customers and Industry Partnerships

We believe that alliances with customers and industry partnerships are critical to success in the semiconductor industry. Customer alliances provide us with valuable systems and application know-how and access to markets for key products, while allowing our customers to gain access to our process technologies and manufacturing infrastructure. We are actively working to expand the number of our customer alliances, targeting OEMs in the United States, in Europe and in Asia.

From time to time we collaborate with other semiconductor industry companies, research organizations, universities and suppliers to further our R&D efforts. Such collaboration provides us with a number of important benefits, including the sharing of costs, reductions in our own capital requirements, acquisitions of technical know-how and access to additional production capacities.

3.2.2.4. Customers and Applications

We design, develop, manufacture and market thousands of products that we sell to thousands of customers. We emphasize balance in our product portfolio, in the applications we serve and in the regional markets we address. Our major customers include Apple, Bosch, Cisco, Conti, Delta, Hewlett-Packard, Huawei, Samsung, Seagate and Western Digital. To many of our key customers we provide a wide range of products, including application-specific products, discrete devices, memory products and programmable products. Our broad portfolio helps foster close relationships with customers, which provides opportunities to supply such customers' requirements for multiple products, including discrete devices, programmable products and memory products. We also sell our products through distributors and retailers.

3.2.2.5. Sales, Marketing and Distribution

Our sales and marketing is organized by a combination of country/area coverage and key accounts coverage with the primary objective being to accelerate sales growth and gain market share, particularly with regards to: strengthening the effectiveness of the development of our global accounts; boosting demand creation through an enhanced focus on geographical coverage; and establishing regional sales and marketing teams that are fully aligned with our product lines.

We have three regional sales organizations: EMEA; Americas; and Asia Pacific. Our regional sales organizations have a similar structure to enhance coordination in go-to-market activities and are strongly focused on revenue growth. The sales and marketing activities performed by our regional sales organizations are supported by product marketing that is carried out by each product group, which also includes product development functions. This matrix system reinforces our sales and marketing activities and our broader strategic objectives. An important component of our regional sales and marketing efforts is to expand our customer base, which we seek to do by adding sales representatives, regional competence centers and new generations of electronic tools for customer support.

We also have our Mass Market and Online Marketing Programs organization, which helps to provide consistency and coordination of key activities associated with mass market development by working in close co-operation with the regions and product lines. This organization covers several important responsibilities, such as mass market customer programs, mass market applications, global distribution administration, online marketing and mass market tools enablement.

In addition, we engage distributors and sales representatives to distribute our products around the world. Typically, distributors handle a wide variety of products, including those that compete with ours, and fulfill orders and service many of our customers. Most of our sales to distributors are made under agreements allowing for price protection. We generally recognize revenues upon the transfer of ownership of the goods at the contractual point of delivery. Sales representatives, on the other hand, generally do not offer products that compete directly with our products, but may carry complementary items manufactured by others. Sales representatives do not maintain a product inventory. Their customers place large quantity orders directly with us and are referred to distributors for smaller orders.

At the request of certain of our customers, we also sell and deliver our products to electronics manufacturing services ("EMS") companies, which, on a contractual basis with our customers, incorporate our products into the application specific products they manufacture for our customers. Certain customers require us to hold inventory on consignment in their hubs and only purchase inventory when they require it for their own production. This may lead to delays in recognizing revenues, as revenue recognition will occur, within a specific period of time, at the actual withdrawal of the products from the consignment inventory, at the customer's option.

3.2.2.6. Research and Development in the area of new products

Since our creation, we have maintained a solid commitment to R&D. Almost one-fifth of our employees work in R&D for product design/development and technology. Our innovation in semiconductor technology as well as in hardware and software contribute to our making successful products that create value for us and our customers. Our complete design platforms, including a large selection of IPs and silicon-proven models and design rules, enable the fast development of products designed to meet customer expectations in terms of reliability, quality, competitiveness in price and time-to-market. We contribute to making our customers' products more efficient, more appealing, more reliable and safer.

We draw on a rich pool of chip fabrication technologies, including advanced FD-SOI, CMOS, specialized imaging, embedded non-volatile memories, mixed-signal, analog and MEMS and power processes. We combine front-end manufacturing and technology R&D under the same organization to ensure a smooth flow of information between the R&D and manufacturing organizations. We leverage significant synergies and shared activities between our product groups to cross-fertilize them. Technology R&D expenses are allocated to the relevant product groups on the basis of the estimated efforts.

We have advanced R&D centers which offer us a significant advantage in quickly and cost effectively introducing products. Furthermore, we have established a strong culture of partnership and through the years have created a network of strategic collaborations with key customers, suppliers, competitors, and leading universities and research institutes around the world. We also play leadership roles in numerous projects running under the European Union's IST (Information Society Technologies) programs and we also participate in certain R&D programs established by the EU, individual countries and local authorities in Europe (primarily in France and Italy).

We believe that market driven R&D founded on leading edge products and technologies is critical to our success. We devote significant effort to R&D because we believe such investment can be leveraged into competitive advantages. New developments in semiconductor technology can make end products significantly cheaper, smaller, faster, more reliable and embedded than their predecessors, with differentiated functionalities. They can enable significant value creation opportunities with their timely appearance on the market. The total amount of R&D expenses amounted to \$1,125 million and \$1,111 million in 2016 and 2015, respectively, while the total amount of R&D expenses capitalized amounted to \$273 million and \$314 million in 2016 and 2015, respectively.

3.2.2.7. Property, Plants and Equipment

We currently operate 13 main manufacturing sites around the world.

At the end of 2016, our front-end facilities had a total maximum capacity of approximately 120,000 200 mm equivalent wafer starts per week. The number of wafer starts per week varies from facility to facility and from period to period as a result of changes in product mix. Our advanced 300 mm wafer fabrication facility in Crolles, France is expanding within existing infrastructure capacity to support the production ramp up of new technologies.

We own all of our manufacturing facilities, but certain facilities (Muar, Malaysia; Shenzhen, China and Toa Payoh and Ang Mo Kio, Singapore) are built on land, which are the subject of long-term leases.

We have historically subcontracted a portion of total manufacturing volumes to external suppliers. In 2016, we purchased approximately 8% from external foundries of our total silicon production. Our plan is to continue sourcing silicon from external foundries to give us flexibility in supporting our growth.

At December 31, 2016, we had approximately \$402 million in outstanding commitments for purchases of equipment and other assets for delivery in 2017. In 2016, our capital spending, net of proceeds, was \$607 million compared to \$467 million in 2015. In the 2014-2016 period the ratio of capital investment spending to net revenues was about 7.4%.

3.2.2.8. Intellectual property

Our success depends in part on our ability to obtain patents, licenses and other IP rights to protect our proprietary technologies and processes. IP rights that apply to our various products include patents, copyrights, trade secrets, trademarks and mask work rights. We currently own approximately 16,000 patents and pending patent applications, corresponding to over 9,500 patent families (each patent family containing all patents originating from the same invention), including approximately 500 original new patent applications filed in 2016.

We believe that our IP represents valuable assets. We rely on various intellectual property laws, confidentiality procedures and contractual provisions to protect our IP assets and enforce our IP rights. To optimize the value of our IP assets, we have engaged in licensing our design technology and other IP, including patents, when consistent with our competitive position and our customers' interests. We have also entered into broad-scope cross-licenses and other agreements which enable us to design, manufacture and sell semiconductor products using the IP rights of third parties and/or operating within the scope of IP rights owned by third parties.

From time to time, we are involved in IP litigation and infringement claims. Regardless of the validity or the successful assertion of such claims, we may incur significant costs with respect to the defense thereof, which could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, cash flow or financial condition.

3.2.2.9. Backlog

Our sales are made primarily pursuant to standard purchase orders that are generally booked from one to twelve months in advance of delivery. Quantities actually purchased by customers, as well as prices, are subject to variations between booking and delivery and, in some cases, to cancellation due to changes in customer needs or industry conditions. During periods of economic slowdown and/or industry overcapacity and/or declining selling prices, customer orders are not generally made far in advance of the scheduled shipment date. Such reduced lead time can reduce management's ability to forecast production levels and revenues. When the economy rebounds, our customers may strongly increase their demands, which can result in capacity constraints due to our inability to match manufacturing capacity with such demand.

In addition, our sales are affected by seasonality, with the first quarter generally showing lowest revenue levels in the year, and the third or fourth quarter historically generating higher amounts of revenues.

We also sell certain products to key customers pursuant to frame contracts. Frame contracts are annual contracts with customers setting forth quantities and prices on specific products that may be ordered in the future. These contracts allow us to schedule production capacity in advance and allow customers to manage their inventory levels consistent with just-in-time principles while shortening the cycle times required to produce ordered products. Orders under frame contracts are also subject to a high degree of volatility, because they reflect expected market conditions which may or may not materialize. Thus, they are subject to risks of price reduction, order cancellation and modifications as to quantities actually ordered resulting in inventory build-ups.

Furthermore, developing industry trends, including customers' use of outsourcing and their deployment of new and revised supply chain models, may reduce our ability to forecast changes in customer demand and may increase our financial requirements in terms of capital expenditures and inventory levels.

We entered 2016 with a backlog lower than we had entering 2015. For 2017, we entered the year with a backlog higher than what we had entering 2016.

3.2.2.10. Competition

Markets for our products are intensely competitive. While only a few companies compete with us in all of our product lines, we face significant competition in each of them. We compete with major international semiconductor companies. Smaller niche companies are also increasing their participation in the semiconductor

market, and semiconductor foundry companies have expanded significantly, particularly in Asia. Competitors include manufacturers of standard semiconductors, ASICs and fully customized ICs, including both chip and board-level products, as well as customers who develop their own IC products and foundry operations. Some of our competitors are also our customers. We compete in different product lines to various degrees on the basis of price, technical performance, product features, product system compatibility, customized design, availability, quality and sales and technical support. In particular, standard products may involve greater risk of competitive pricing, inventory imbalances and severe market fluctuations than differentiated products. Our ability to compete successfully depends on elements both within and outside our control, including successful and timely development of new products and manufacturing processes, product performance and quality, manufacturing yields and product availability, customer service, pricing, industry trends and general economic trends.

The semiconductor industry is intensely competitive and characterized by the high costs associated with developing marketable products and manufacturing technologies as well as high levels of investment in production capabilities. As a result, the semiconductor industry has experienced, and is expected to continue to experience, significant vertical and horizontal consolidation among our suppliers, competitors and customers, which could lead to erosion of our market share, impact our capacity to compete and require us to restructure our operations.

3.2.2.11. Public Funding

We receive funding mainly from French, Italian and European Union governmental entities. Such funding is generally provided to encourage R&D activities, industrialization and local economic development. Public funding in France, Italy and Europe generally is open to all companies, regardless of their ownership or country of incorporation. The conditions for receipt of government funding may include eligibility restrictions, approval by EU authorities, annual budget appropriations, compliance with European Union regulations, as well as specifications regarding objectives and results. The approval process for such funding may be quite long, up to several years. Certain specific contracts require compliance with extensive regulatory requirements and set forth certain conditions relating to the funded programs. There could be penalties if these objectives are not fulfilled. Other contracts contain penalties for late deliveries or for breach of contract, which may result in repayment obligations. Our funding programs are classified under three general categories: funding for research and development activities, capital investment, and loans. We also benefit from tax credits for R&D activities in several countries (notably in France) as they are generally available to all companies.

The main programs for R&D in which we are involved include: (i) Pan-European program on Nanoelectronics Technology and Applications (PENTA); (ii) EU R&D projects within Horizon 2020 (the European Union's research and innovation framework); (iii) Electronic Components and Systems for European Leadership (ECSEL) initiative, which combines all electronics related R&D activities and is operated by joint undertakings formed by the European Union, some member states and industry; and (iv) national or regional programs for R&D and for industrialization in the electronics industries involving many companies and laboratories. The pan- European programs cover a period of several years, while national or regional programs in France and Italy are subject mostly to annual budget appropriation.

In our role as Coordinator and Project Leader of Nano2017, we have been allocated an overall funding budget of about €400 million for the period 2013-2017, subject to the conclusion of agreements every year with the public authorities and linked to the achievement of technical parameters and objectives. We believe the Nano2017 R&D program will strengthen our leadership in key technologies such as FD-SOI (low-power, high-performance processing), imagers and photonic sensors and embedded non-volatile memories. These technologies are at the core of our digital portfolio which includes, among others, microcontrollers, imaging, analog and mixed signal, digital automotive and ASICs. We have no visibility whether a new multi-year program for R&D funding in France or in other countries could be adopted beyond 2017, based on our future R&D plan and available instruments.

3.2.2.12. Suppliers

We use three main critical types of suppliers in our business: equipment suppliers, material suppliers and external silicon foundries and back-end subcontractors. We also purchase third party licensed technology from a limited number of providers.

In the front-end process, we use steppers, scanners, tracking equipment, strippers, chemo-mechanical polishing equipment, cleaners, inspection equipment, etchers, physical and chemical vapor-deposition equipment, implanters, furnaces, testers, probers and other specialized equipment. The manufacturing tools that we use in the back-end process include bonders, burn-in ovens, testers and other specialized equipment. The quality and

technology of equipment used in the IC manufacturing process defines the limits of our technology. Demand for increasingly smaller chip structures means that semiconductor producers must quickly incorporate the latest advances in process technology to remain competitive. Advances in process technology cannot occur without commensurate advances in equipment technology, and equipment costs tend to increase as the equipment becomes more sophisticated.

Our manufacturing processes use many materials, including silicon wafers, lead frames, mold compound, ceramic packages and chemicals and gases. The prices of many of these materials are volatile due to the specificity of the market. We have therefore adopted a "multiple sourcing strategy" designed to protect us from the risk of price increases. The same strategy applies to supplies for the materials used by us to avoid potential material disruption of essential materials. Our "multiple sourcing strategy", our Financial Risk Monitoring (FRISK) as well as the robustness of our supply chain and strong partnership with suppliers are intended to mitigate these risks.

Finally, we also use external subcontractors to outsource wafer manufacturing, as well as assembly and testing of finished products. See "3.2.2.7. Property, Plants and Equipment".

3.2.2.13. Environmental Matters

We are subject to a variety of environmental, health and safety laws and regulations in the jurisdictions where we operate which govern, among other things, the use, storage, discharge and disposal of chemicals and other hazardous substances, emissions and wastes, as well as the investigation and remediation of soil and ground water contamination. We are also required to obtain environmental permits, licenses and other forms of authorization, or give prior notification, in order to operate.

We adopt a rigorous approach to managing our business operations in an environmentally responsible way. Consistent with our sustainability strategy, we have established proactive environmental policies with respect to the handling of chemicals, emissions, waste disposals and other substances of concern from our manufacturing operations. Company-wide, we are certified to be in compliance with quality standard ISO 9001. Across our manufacturing activities and supply chain, we implement the highest standards. The majority of our sites are ISO 14001 certified and EMAS (Eco Management and Audit Scheme) validated. Furthermore, all of our front-end manufacturing sites are ISO 50001 certified.

We believe that in 2016 our activities complied with then-applicable environmental regulations in all material respects. We have engaged outside consultants to audit all of our environmental activities and have created environmental management teams, information systems and training. We have also instituted environmental control procedures for processes used by us as well as our suppliers. In 2016, there were no material environmental claims made against us.

3.2.3. 2016 Key announcements

On In October 2016 we extended for another 10-year period the existing option agreement with Stichting Continuiteït ST, an independent Dutch foundation.

On August 23, 2016 we published our IFRS 2016 Semi Annual Accounts for the six-month period ended July 2, 2016 on our website and filed them with the AFM (Autoriteit Financiële Markten), the Netherlands Authority for the Financial Markets.

On July 29, 2016, we acquired ams' (SIX: AMS) assets related to Near-Field Communication (NFC) and Radio-Frequency Identification (RFID) Reader business. We acquired intellectual property, technologies, products and business highly complementary to our secure microcontroller solutions serving mobile devices, wearables, banking, identification, industrial, automotive and IoT markets. The ams' assets were acquired in exchange for a (i) cash payment of \$77.8 million funded with available cash), and (ii) deferred earn-out contingent on future results, which we currently estimate at about \$12 million but which in any case will not exceed \$37 million.

On May 26, 2016 we announced the publication of our 2015 Sustainability Report.

On May 25, 2016 all of the proposed resolutions were adopted at our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, held in Amsterdam. The main resolutions, approved by the shareholders, were:

 The adoption of the Company's statutory annual accounts for the year ended December 31, 2015, prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) as adopted in the European Union;

- The distribution of a cash dividend of US\$0.24 per outstanding share of the Company's common stock, to be distributed in quarterly
 installments of US\$0.06 in each of the second, third and fourth quarters of 2016 and first quarter of 2017 to shareholders of record in the
 month of each quarterly payment;
- The appointment of Mr. Salvatore Manzi as a member of the Supervisory Board, for a three-year term expiring at the 2019 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, in replacement of Mr. Alessandro Ovi whose mandate expired as of the 2016 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders:
- The reappointment of Ms. Janet Davidson as a member of the Supervisory Board for a three-year term, expiring at the 2019 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders;
- The delegation to the Supervisory Board of the authority to issue new common and preference shares, to grant rights to subscribe for such shares and to limit and/or exclude existing shareholders' pre-emptive rights on common shares for a period of eighteen months; and
- The authorization to our Managing Board, for eighteen months following the 2016 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, to repurchase our shares, subject to the approval of our Supervisory Board.

On January 27, 2016, after an extensive review of external and internal options for the future of our set-top box business, we announced the discontinuation of the development of new platforms and standard products for set-top box and home gateway. The slower than expected market adoption of leading-edge products and increasing competition on low-end boxes, combined with the required high level of R&D investment, has led this business to generate significant losses in the course of the last years. As a result of this, we announced a global workforce review, including:

- the redeployment of about 600 employees, currently associated with the set-top box business, to support principally ST's growth ambitions in digital automotive and microcontrollers;
- a global workforce re-alignment that may affect approximately 1,400 employees worldwide, of which about 430 in France through a voluntary departure plan, about 670 in Asia and about 120 in the US. Deployment of the plan by country or site is subject to applicable legislation and depends on local negotiations. In 2016, the workforce re-alignment affected about 860 employees, out of which about 220 in France.

Annualized savings are estimated at \$170 million upon completion and restructuring costs at about \$170 million. At the end of the year ended December 31, 2016, the restructuring plan was on track and in the fourth quarter of 2016 achieved a yearly run rate of savings of about \$110 million out of the total \$170 million of targeted annualized savings expected upon completion.

On January 27, 2016, we also announced the change to our organization, to align with our strategic focus on Smart Driving and on Internet of Things applications. Three product Groups were established, reporting to the President & CEO: Automotive and Discrete Group (ADG), led by Marco Monti; Microcontrollers and Digital ICs Group (MDG), led by Claude Dardanne, and Analog and MEMS Group (AMG), led by Benedetto Vigna.

3.2.4. Financial outlook: Capital investment

Our policy is to modulate our capital spending according to the evolution of the semiconductor market. Based on increased demand and ongoing strategic initiatives, including new specialized products, we are accelerating our capital spending, aligned to the substantial revenue opportunities we see this year, particularly in the second half. This will result in a temporary increase in capex spending to \$1 billion to \$1.1 billion for 2017. Specifically, the Company is investing in 300mm front-end manufacturing and in back-end assembly and test to support new products, as we anticipate a newly won program to ramp with substantial revenues in the second half of 2017. Our 2017 capex plan is highly frontloaded in timing, aiming to set capacity for the new program starting production in the third quarter of 2017 and to fulfill the increased demand as early as possible. We see 2017 as a special period, with unique new product opportunities which require internal manufacturing due to technology specialization. We anticipate returning, from 2018 onwards, to our strategic capital spending model with capex at or below 10% of sales through the cycle. The most important of our 2017 capital expenditure projects are expected to be: (a) for our front end facilities: (i) in our 300 mm fab in Crolles, expanding within existing infrastructure capacity to support the production ramp up of a new program from the third quarter of 2017 onward; (ii) mix evolution, and a few selected programs of capacity growth and infrastructure preparation, mainly in the area of mixed signal and discrete processes, including the Silicon Carbide (SiC) technology; (iii) qualification and ramp-up of technologies in 200 mm in Singapore, Agrate, Italy and expansion of the 200 mm fab in Catania, Italy; and (iv) quality, safety, maintenance, and productivity and cost savings investments in both 150 mm and 200 mm front end fabs; (b) for our back end facilities: (i) capacity growth on certain package

families, to sustain market demand and secure ramp up of specialty products for strategic customers; (ii) modernization and rationalization of package lines targeting cost savings benefits; and (iii) specific investments in the areas of factory automation, quality, environment and energy savings; and (c) an overall capacity adjustment in final testing and wafers probing (EWS) to meet increased demand and a changed product mix.

We will continue to monitor our level of capital spending by taking into consideration factors such as trends in the semiconductor industry and capacity utilization. We expect to need significant financial resources in the coming years for capital expenditures and for our investments in manufacturing and R&D. We plan to fund our capital requirements from cash provided by operating activities, available funds and support from third parties, and may have recourse to borrowings under available credit lines and, to the extent necessary or attractive based on market conditions prevailing at the time, the issuance of debt, convertible bonds or additional equity securities. A substantial deterioration of our economic results, and consequently of our profitability, could generate a deterioration of the cash generated by our operating activities. Therefore, there can be no assurance that, in future periods, we will generate the same level of cash as in prior years to fund our capital expenditure plans for expanding/upgrading our production facilities, our working capital requirements, our R&D and manufacturing costs.

As a result of our exit from the ST-Ericsson joint venture, our exposure is limited to covering 50% of ST-Ericsson's needs to complete the wind-down, which are estimated to be not material to our consolidated cash flows, based on our current visibility of the ST-Ericsson liquidation balance.

We believe that we have the financial resources needed to meet our currently projected business requirements for the next twelve months, including capital expenditures for our manufacturing activities, working capital requirements, approved dividend payments and the repayment of our debts in line with their maturity dates.

3.2.5. Liquidity and financial position

We maintain a significant cash position and a low debt-to-equity ratio, which provide us with adequate financial flexibility. As in the past, our cash management policy is to finance our investment needs mainly with net cash generated from operating activities.

During 2016, our net cash decreased by \$142 million, due to the net cash used in investing and financing activities exceeding the net cash from operating activities.

The evolution of our cash flow for each period is as follows:

In millions of USD	2016	2015
Net cash from operating activities	1,312	1,156
Net cash used in investing activities	(1,000)	(830)
Net cash from (used in) financing activities	(436)	(556)
Effect of change in exchange rates	(18)	(16)
Net cash increase (decrease)	(142)	(246)

Net cash from operating activities

Net cash from operating activities is the sum of (i) net income (loss) adjusted for non-cash items and (ii) changes in net working capital. The net cash from operating activities in 2016 was \$1,312 million, increasing compared to \$1,156 million in the prior year period, benefitting from both higher net income adjusted for non-cash items and more favorable changes in net working capital.

Net cash used in investing activities

Investing activities used \$1,000 million of cash in 2016, increasing from \$830 million in the prior year, mainly due to payments for the purchase of tangible and intangible assets and \$78 million payment for business acquisition. Payments for purchase of tangible assets, net of proceeds, totaled \$607 million, compared to \$467 million in 2015.

Net cash from (used in) financing activities

Net cash used in financing activities was \$436 million for 2016, compared to the \$556 million used in 2015. The 2016 amount included \$251 million in cash dividends paid to stockholders compared to \$350 million paid in 2015.

Free cash flow (non GAAP measure)

Free Cash Flow was positive \$312 million in 2016, or \$390 million excluding the impact of \$78 million of payment for business acquisitions, net of cash and cash equivalents acquired, compared to positive \$327 million in 2015.

Free Cash Flow, a non GAAP measure, is defined as (i) net cash from operating activities plus (ii) net cash used in investing activities, excluding payment for purchases (and proceeds from the sale) of marketable securities, and net cash variation for joint ventures deconsolidation, which are considered as temporary financial investments. The result of this definition is ultimately net cash from operating activities plus payment for purchase and proceeds from sale of tangible, intangible and financial assets, proceeds received in the sale of businesses and cash paid for business acquisitions. We believe Free Cash Flow, a non GAAP measure, provides useful information for investors and management because it measures our capacity to generate cash from our operating and investing activities to sustain our operations. Free Cash Flow is not a GAAP measure and does not represent total cash flow since it does not include the cash flows generated by or used in financing activities. Free Cash Flow reconciles with the total cash flow and the net cash increase (decrease) by including the payment for purchases (and proceeds from the sale) of marketable securities and net cash variation from joint ventures deconsolidation, the net cash from (used in) financing activities and the effect of changes in exchange rates. In addition, our definition of Free Cash Flow may differ from definitions used by other companies.

Financial position

As at December 31, 2016, our total financial resources amounted to \$1,964 million and were comprised mainly of:

- \$1,629 million of cash and cash equivalents;
- \$335 million invested in U.S. Government Treasury Bonds with an average rating of Aaa/AA+/AAA from Moody's, S&P and Fitch, respectively, reported at fair value.

At December 31, 2016, the aggregate amount of our interest bearing loans and borrowings, including the current portion, was \$1,454 million, which included:

- \$507 million in European Investment Bank loans (the "EIB Loans");
- · \$929 million in the Senior Bonds; and
- \$18 million in loans from other funding programs and other long-term loans;

The EIB Loans are comprised of two long-term amortizing credit facilities as part of our R&D funding programs. The first, signed in 2010, is a €350 million multi-currency loan to support our industrial and R&D programs. It was drawn mainly in U.S. dollars for an amount of \$321 million and only partially in Euros for an amount of €100 million, of which \$213 million remained outstanding as of December 31, 2016. The second, signed in 2013, is a €350 million multi-currency loan which also supports our R&D programs. It was drawn in U.S. dollars for an amount of \$471 million, of which \$294 million is outstanding as of December 31, 2016.

Additionally, we had unutilized committed medium-term credit facilities with core relationship banks of \$558 million.

Our long term debt contains standard conditions, but does not impose minimum financial ratios.

The Senior Bonds were issued on July 3, 2014, for a principal amount of \$1,000 million (Tranche A for \$600 million and Tranche B for \$400 million), due 2019 and 2021, respectively, for net proceeds of approximately \$994 million. Tranche A bonds were issued as zero-coupon bonds while Tranche B bonds bear a 1% per annum nominal interest, payable semi-annually. The conversion price at issuance was approximately \$12 on each tranche. On October 3, 2016, the conversion price was adjusted up to 1.24% on each tranche, pursuant dividend adjustment symmetric provision, which corresponds to 16,491 and 16,366 equivalent shares per each \$200,000 bond par value for Tranche A and Tranche B, respectively. The Senior Bonds are convertible by the bondholders if certain conditions are satisfied on a net-share settlement basis, consistent with our intended settlement method. We can also redeem the Senior Bonds prior to their maturity in certain circumstances. Upon initial recognition, the proceeds were allocated between debt and equity by determining the fair value of the liability component using an income approach. The liability component will accrete to par value until maturity based on the effective interest rate (Tranche A: 2.40% and Tranche B: 3.22%, including 1% p.a. nominal interest).

Our current ratings with the three major rating agencies that report on us on a solicited basis, are as follows: S&P: "BBB-" with stable outlook; Moody's: "Ba1" with stable outlook; Fitch: "BBB-" with positive outlook. On February 28, 2017, Fitch affirmed our senior unsecured rating of BBB- and revised the outlook from stable to positive.

3.2.6. Financial risk management

STMicroelectronics and its subsidiaries (together "the Group") are exposed to changes in financial market conditions in the normal course of business due to its operations in different foreign currencies and its on-going investing and financing activities. The Group's activities expose it to a variety of financial risks: market risk (including foreign exchange risk, fair value interest rate risk, cash flow interest rate risk and price risk), credit risk and liquidity risk. The Group's overall risk management program focuses on the unpredictability of financial markets and seeks to minimize potential adverse effects on the Group's financial performance. The Group uses derivative financial instruments to hedge certain risk exposures. See note 7.6.36 of the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information.

Risk management is carried out by a central treasury department (Corporate Treasury). Additionally, a Treasury Committee, chaired by the CFO, steers treasury activities and ensures compliance with corporate policies. Treasury activities are thus regulated by the Group's policies, which define procedures, objectives and controls. The policies focus on the management of financial risk in terms of exposure to market risk, credit risk and liquidity risk. Treasury controls are subject to internal audits. Most treasury activities are centralized, with any local treasury activities subject to oversight from Corporate Treasury. Corporate Treasury identifies, evaluates and hedges financial risks in close cooperation with the Group's operating units. It provides written principles for overall risk management, as well as written policies covering specific areas, such as foreign exchange risk, interest rate risk, price risk, credit risk, use of derivative financial instruments, and investments of excess liquidity. The majority of cash and cash equivalents is held in U.S. dollars and Euros and is placed with financial institutions rated at least a single "A" long term rating from two of the major rating agencies, meaning at least A3 from Moody's Investors Service ("Moody's") and A- from Standard & Poor's ("S&P") or Fitch ("Fitch") Ratings, or better. These ratings are closely and continuously monitored in order to manage exposure to the counterparty's risk. Hedging transactions are performed only to hedge exposures deriving from operating, investing and financing activities conducted in the normal course of business.

Foreign exchange risk

The Group conducts its business on a global basis in various major international currencies. As a result, the Group is exposed to adverse movements in foreign currency exchange rates, primarily with respect to the Euro. Foreign exchange risk mainly arises from future commercial transactions and recognized assets and liabilities at the Company's subsidiaries and future commercial transactions.

Cash flow and fair value interest rate risk

The Group's interest rate risk arises from long-term borrowings. Borrowings issued at variable rates expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. Borrowings issued at fixed rates expose the Group to fair value interest rate risk.

Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk that a counterparty will not meet its obligations under a financial instrument or customer contract leading to a financial loss. The Group is exposed to credit risk from its operating activities (primarily for trade receivables) and from its financing activities, including deposits with banks and financial institutions, foreign exchange transactions and other financial instruments.

Liquidity risk

Prudent liquidity risk management includes maintaining sufficient cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities, the availability of funding from committed credit facilities and the ability to close out market positions. The Group's objective is to maintain a significant cash position and a low debt to equity ratio, which ensure adequate financial flexibility. Liquidity management policy is to finance the Group's investments with net cash provided from operating activities.

3.3. Risk management and Internal control

STMicroeletronics' risk appetite depends on the nature of risks. STMicroelectronics determines, on a regular basis, the amount of risk it is willing to eliminate, mitigate, pursue or retain, depending on associated expected rewards, opportunities and cost of risk optimization.

Below is a list of the main risks factors related to the semiconductor industry and specifically related to our operations, which may affect the result and performance of STMicroelectronics and the ability of management to predict the future:

- · uncertain macro-economic and industry trends which may impact end-market demand for our products;
- · customer demand that differs from projections;
- the ability to design, manufacture and sell innovative products in a rapidly changing technological environment;
- unanticipated events or circumstances, which may impact our ability to execute the planned reductions in our net operating expenses and/or
 meet the objectives of our R&D programs, which benefit from public funding;
- changes in economic, social, labor, political, or infrastructure conditions in the locations where we, our customers, or our suppliers operate, including as a result of macro-economic or regional events, military conflicts, social unrest, labor actions, or terrorist activities;
- the start or time to start of new products, for which we invest in manufacturing capacity, which depends on the performance or decisions of third parties, including customers, suppliers and suppliers of our customers, in addition to our own development;
- the Brexit vote and the perceptions as to the impact of the withdrawal of the United Kingdom ("U.K.") from the European Union which may adversely affect business activity, political stability and economic conditions in the U.K., the European, the EU and elsewhere;
- financial difficulties with any of our major distributors or significant curtailment of purchases by key customers;
- the loading, product mix and manufacturing performance of our production facilities;
- the functionalities and performance of our Information Technology ("IT") systems, which support our critical operational activities including manufacturing, finance and sales, and any breaches of our IT systems or those of our customers or suppliers;
- variations in the foreign exchange markets and, more particularly, the U.S. dollar exchange rate as compared to the Euro and the other major currencies we use for our operations;
- the impact of intellectual property ("IP") claims by our competitors or other third parties, and our ability to obtain required licenses on reasonable terms and conditions;
- the ability to successfully restructure underperforming business lines and associated restructuring charges and cost savings that differ in amount or timing from our estimates;
- changes in our overall tax position as a result of changes in tax laws, the outcome of tax audits or changes in international tax treaties which
 may impact our results of operations as well as our ability to accurately estimate tax credits, benefits, deductions and provisions and to realize
 deferred tax assets:
- · the outcome of ongoing litigation as well as the impact of any new litigation to which we may become a defendant;
- product liability or warranty claims, claims based on epidemic or delivery failure, or other claims relating to our products or recalls by our customers for products containing our parts;
- natural events such as severe weather, earthquakes, tsunamis, volcano eruptions or other acts of nature, health risks and epidemics in locations where we, our customers or our suppliers operate;
- availability and costs of raw materials, utilities, third-party manufacturing services and technology, or other supplies required by our operations; and
- industry changes resulting from vertical and horizontal consolidation among our suppliers, competitors and customers.

Internal control

The Managing Board is responsible for ensuring that STMicroelectronics complies with all applicable legislation and regulations. As such, under the guidance of the Chief Financial Officer, who reports to the Managing Board, the Managing Board has established and implemented our internal financial risk management and control systems. These controls and procedures are based on the identification of external and internal risks factors that could influence our operations and financial objectives and contain a system of monitoring, reporting and operational reviews.

The effectiveness of our internal controls and procedures is evaluated with the participation of our Internal Audit which reports to the Audit Committee regularly, and changes to such internal controls and procedures, as well as any significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting, which are reasonably likely to affect our ability to record, process or summarize and report financial information are disclosed to our auditors and to the Audit Committee of our Supervisory Board. Likewise any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in our internal control over financial reporting are disclosed to our auditors and to the Audit Committee of our Supervisory Board.

In the various areas of business risk management we have established corporate policies and procedures which set forth principles, business rules of behavior and conduct which are considered to be consistent with proper business management, in line with our mission and strategic objectives.

We have adopted *Corporate Policies* and *Standard Operating Procedures* to describe the operational flow of actions to perform a task or activity, or to implement a policy within a given functional field. We have over two hundred standard operating procedures which cover a wide range of activities such as approvals, authorizations, verifications, reconciliations, review of operating performance, security of assets and segregation of duties, which are deployed throughout our organization, and which may be completed as and when required by local operating procedures.

We have an internal audit organization, which performs general scope internal audits covering various areas, such as information technology, logistics and inventory management, human resources and payroll, internal control systems, security, purchasing, treasury, etc. The audit plans for our internal audit organization are reviewed at least once a year by the Audit Committee of our Supervisory Board.

In summary, if our internal risk management and control system cannot provide absolute assurance, it aims at a reasonable level of assurance, that realization of strategic and operational objectives is monitored, the financial reporting is reliable and where relevant applicable laws and regulations are complied with.

Based on the outcome of the aforementioned measures, the Managing Board states that to the best of its knowledge: (i) the internal risk management and control systems in place provide a reasonable assurance that STMicroelectronics' financial reporting does not include any errors of material importance as of and for the 2016 financial year; and (ii) in relation to STMicroelectronics' financial reporting these systems operated effectively during 2016.

Our internal risk management and control systems, including the structure and operation thereof, were discussed and evaluated on several occasions with the Audit Committee and the Supervisory Board during 2016 (in accordance with best practice provisions II.1.4 and III.1.8 of the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code).

4. Report of the Supervisory Board

The supervision of the policies and actions of our Managing Board is entrusted to our Supervisory Board, which, in a two-tier corporate structure under Dutch law, is a separate body and fully independent from our Managing Board. In fulfilling their duties under Dutch law, our Supervisory Board members serve the best interests of all of STMicroelectronics' shareholders and other stakeholders, as well as those of STMicroelectronics' business.

Our Supervisory Board supervises and advises our Managing Board in performing its management tasks and setting the direction of STMicroelectronics' affairs and business. Among others our Supervisory Board supervises the structure and management of systems of internal business controls, risk management, strategy and the financial reporting process. In addition, it determines the remuneration of the sole member of the Managing Board within the remuneration policy adopted by the General Meeting of Shareholders.

The members of our Supervisory Board are carefully selected based on their combined experience, expertise, knowledge, as well as the business in which STMicroelectronics operates. Our Supervisory Board is empowered to recommend to the General Meeting of Shareholders people to be appointed as members of our Supervisory Board or of the Managing Board.

In performing its duties, our Supervisory Board is advised and assisted by the following committees: the Strategic Committee, the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. The committees all report to our Supervisory Board. Only members of the Supervisory Board can be committee members.

The Supervisory Board has determined, based on the evaluation of an ad-hoc committee, the following independence criteria for its members: Supervisory Board members must not have any material relationship with STMicroelectronics N.V., or any of our consolidated subsidiaries, or our management. A "material relationship" can include commercial, industrial, banking, consulting, legal, accounting, charitable and familial relationships, among others, but does not include a relationship with direct or indirect shareholders. As a result we have deviated from the independence criteria as included in best practice provision III.2.2 of the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code, specifically item f of such best practice provision, which states that a supervisory board member is not independent if he/she (or his/her registered partner or other life companion, foster child or relative by blood or marriage up to the second degree as defined under Dutch law) is a member of the management board — or is a representative in some other way — of a legal entity which holds at least 10% of our shares, unless such entity is a member of our Group. We do however comply with corporate governance listing standards of the NYSE.

Our Supervisory Board also adopted specific bars to independence. On that basis, our Supervisory Board concluded, in its business judgment that all members qualify as independent based on the criteria set forth above.

The Supervisory Board is pleased to report the various activities of the Supervisory Board and the Supervisory Board Committees in 2016.

4.1. Composition of the Supervisory Board

Our Supervisory Board consists of such number of members as is resolved by our General Meeting of Shareholders upon a non-binding proposal of our Supervisory Board, with a minimum of six members. Decisions by our General Meeting of Shareholders' concerning the number and the identity of our Supervisory Board members are taken by a simple majority of the votes cast at a meeting, provided quorum conditions are met.

As of December 31, 2016, our Supervisory Board was composed of the following nine members:

		Year First	Term			
Name	Position	Appointed	Expires	Nationality	Gender	Age
Maurizio Tamagnini	Chairman	2014	2017	Italian	Male	51
Didier Lombard	Vice Chairman	2004	2017	French	Male	74
Janet G. Davidson	Member	2013	2019	American	Female	60
Nicolas Dufourcq	Member	2015	2018	French	Male	53
Heleen Kersten	Member	2014	2017	Dutch	Female	51
Jean-Georges Malcor	Member	2011	2017	French	Male	60
Salvatore Manzi ⁽¹⁾	Member	2016	2019	Italian	Male	45
Alessandro Rivera	Member	2011	2017	Italian	Male	46
Martine Verluyten	Member	2012	2018	Belgian	Female	65

(1) Mr. Manzi was appointed as a member of our Supervisory Board on May 25, 2016.

Resolutions of our Supervisory Board require the approval of at least three-quarters of its members in office. Our Supervisory Board must meet upon request by two or more of its members or by our Managing Board. Our Supervisory Board meets at least five times a year, including once per quarter to approve our quarterly, semi-annual and annual accounts and their release. Our Supervisory Board has adopted a Supervisory Board Charter, which is available on our website (www.st.com).

Our Supervisory Board may make a proposal to our annual shareholders' meeting for the suspension or dismissal of one or more of its members. Each member of our Supervisory Board must resign no later than three years after appointment, as described in our Articles of Association, but may be reappointed following the expiration of his/her term of office. Pursuant to Dutch law, there is no mandatory retirement age for members of our Supervisory Board. Members of the Supervisory Board may be suspended or dismissed by our annual shareholders' meeting. Certain of our Supervisory Board members are proposed by and may retain certain relationships with our direct or indirect shareholders represented through our major shareholder.

Biographies

Maurizio Tamagnini has been a member and the Chairman of our Supervisory Board since June 2014. He serves on our Supervisory Board's Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and chairs its Compensation Committee and Strategic Committee. Mr. Tamagnini is currently Chief Executive Officer of FSI Sgr Spa, an asset management company participated, with a significant stake, among others, by Cassa depositi e prestiti Spa (CDP), which is 80% controlled by the Italian Government. FSI Sgr Spa manages a fund, not yet established, specialized on growth equity investments in Italian midmarket companies with development potential. He is non-executive Chairman of FSI Investimenti Spa, which is controlled 77% by CDP. Until 31 March 2016, Mr. Tamagnini was Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Investment Committee of Fondo Strategico Italiano Spa (now CDP Equity Spa), an investment company sponsored by CDP. He was previously Southern European Manager of the Corporate & Investments Banking division of Bank of America Merrill Lynch and a member of the Executive Committee of Bank of America Merrill Lynch for the EMEA region.

Mr. Tamagnini has gained over 25 years of experience in the financial sector specializing in the areas of Corporate Finance, Private Equity, Debt and Equity. Until 21 April 2016, he was Chairman of the Joint Venture between CDP Equity and Qatar Holding (IQ Made in Italy Investment Company Spa) with capital endowment of up to €2 billion in total for investments in the food, brands, furniture & design and tourism sectors. Mr. Tamagnini is also a member of the Advisory Board of RDIF (the Russian Direct Investment Fund). He holds a degree in International Monetary Economics from Bocconi University in Milan and has also studied at the Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute — Troy in New York, USA.

Didier Lombard has been a member of our Supervisory Board since 2004 and has been its Vice-Chairman since June 2014. He was the Supervisory Board's Chairman from 2011 until 2014. Mr. Lombard serves on our Supervisory Board's Compensation Committee, Strategic Committee and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. Mr. Lombard was appointed Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Orange (formerly France Telecom) in March 2005, and served as Chief Executive Officer until February 2010 and Chairman until March 2011. Mr. Lombard began his career in the Research and Development division of Orange in 1967. From 1989 to 1990, he served as scientific and technological director at the Ministry of Research and Technology. From 1991 to 1998, he served as General Director for industrial strategies at the French Ministry of Economy,

Finances and Industry, and from 1999 to 2003 he served as an Ambassador at large for foreign investments in France and as President of the French Agency for International Investments. From 2003 through February 2005, he served as Orange's Senior Executive Vice President in charge of technologies, strategic partnerships and new usages and as a member of Orange's Executive Committee. Mr. Lombard was also a member of the board of directors of Thales until May 2014. He is also the Chairman of the board of directors of Technicolor (previously Thomson), one of our customers, as well as a member of the supervisory board of Radiall. Mr. Lombard was also a member until his resignation on November 15, 2006 of the supervisory board of ST Holding, our largest shareholder. Mr. Lombard is a graduate of the Ecole Polytechnique and the Ecole Nationale Supérieure des Télécommunications.

Janet G. Davidson has been a member of our Supervisory Board since June 2013. She serves on our Supervisory Board's Audit Committee and Strategic Committee. She began her career in 1979 as a member of the Technical Staff of Bell Laboratories, Lucent Technologies (as of 2006 Alcatel Lucent), and served from 1979 through 2011 in several key positions, most recently as Chief Strategy Officer (2005 – 2006), Chief Compliance Officer (2006 – 2008) and EVP Quality & Customer Care (2008 – 2011). From 2005 through 2012, Ms. Davidson was a member of the Lehigh University Board of Trustees. In 2007 she served on the Riverside Symphonia Board of Trustees and in 2005 and 2006, Ms. Davidson was a member of the Liberty Science Center Board of Trustees. Ms. Davidson was a member of the board of the Alcatel Lucent Foundation from 2011 until 2014. Ms. Davidson is also a member of the board of directors of Millicom since April 2016. Ms. Davidson is a graduate of the Georgia Institute of Technology (Georgia Tech), Atlanta, GA, USA, and Lehigh University, Bethlehem, PA, USA and holds a Master's degree in Electrical Engineering.

Nicolas Dufourcq has been a member of our Supervisory Board since May 2015. He serves on our Supervisory Board's Compensation Committee, Strategic Committee and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. Mr. Dufourcq is a graduate of HEC (Hautes Etudes Commerciales) and ENA (Ecole Nationale d'Administration). He began his career at the French Ministry of Finance and Economics before joining the Ministry of Health and Social affairs in 1992. In 1994, he joined France Telecom, where he created the Multimedia division, before going on to chair Wanadoo, the firm's listed Internet and Yellow Pages subsidiary. After joining the Capgemini Group in 2003, he was made responsible for the Central and Southern Europe region, successfully leading their financial turnaround. He was appointed Chief Financial Officer of the Group and member of the Executive Committee in September 2004. In 2005, he was named deputy Chief Executive Officer in charge of finance, risk management, IT, delivery, purchases and LEAN program and, in 2007, also in charge of the follow-up of the group's major contracts. On February 7, 2013, Mr. Dufourcq was appointed Chief Executive Officer of Bpifrance (Banque Publique d'Investissement), which is indirectly controlled by the French Government and is one of the indirect shareholders of ST Holding. Mr. Dufourcq is also a member of the Supervisory Board of Euler Hermes Group.

Heleen Kersten has been a member of our Supervisory Board since June 2014. She serves on our Supervisory Board's Audit Committee and Compensation Committee and chairs its Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. Ms. Kersten is a partner at Stibbe in Amsterdam, where she held the position of managing partner from 2008 to 2013. Stibbe is a Benelux law firm with offices in Amsterdam, Brussels, Luxembourg, London, New York, Dubai and Hong Kong. She began her career in 1989 with Stibbe before joining Davis Polk in New York and London (1992-1993). After her return to Stibbe Amsterdam, she rose through the ranks to become a partner in 1997. As a member of the Bar of Amsterdam since 1989, Ms. Kersten specializes in mergers and acquisitions, equity capital markets, corporate law and corporate governance. Ms. Kersten was a supervisory board member of the Dutch listed bank Van Lanschot N.V. until May 2015 and the Chairman of the supervisory board of the Dutch private equity firm Egeria Investment B.V. until April 2016. She is currently a supervisory board member of the Rijksmuseum (Stichting Het Rijksmuseum), since 2015. She is also a board member of the Foundation Donors of the Royal Concertgebouw Orchestra (Stichting Donateurs Koninklijk Concertgebouworkest), since 2010. Ms. Kersten holds master's degrees in Dutch law and tax law, both from Leiden University in the Netherlands.

Jean-Georges Malcor has been a member of our Supervisory Board since May 2011. He serves on our Supervisory Board's Audit Committee.

Mr. Malcor is the Chief Executive Officer of CGG. He is a graduate of Ecole Centrale de Paris. He also holds a Master of Sciences degree from Stanford University, and a Doctorat from Ecole des Mines. Mr. Malcor began his career at the Thales group as an acoustic engineer in the Underwater Activities division where he was particularly in charge of hydrophone and geophone design and towed streamer programs. He then moved to the Sydney based Thomson Sintra Pacific Australia, becoming Managing Director of the company in 1990. Back in France, he became Director of Marketing and Communications (1991), then Director, Foreign Operations of Thomson Sintra Activités Sous Marines (1993). In 1996, he was appointed Managing Director of Thomson Marconi Sonar Australia which was, in addition to its

military activities, the lead developing company for the solid geophysical streamer. In 1999, Mr. Malcor became the first Managing Director of the newly formed joint venture Australian Defense Industry. During this time he operated the Sydney based Woolloomooloo Shipyard (the largest dry dock in the southern hemisphere). In 2002, he became Senior Vice President, International Operations of Thales International. From 2004 to 2009, he was Senior Vice President in charge of the Naval Division, supervising all naval activities in Thales including ship design, building and maintenance. In January 2009, he became Senior Vice President, in charge of the Aerospace Division. In June 2009, he moved to the position of Senior Vice President, Continental Europe, Turkey, Russia, Asia, Africa, Middle East, and Latin America. Mr. Malcor joined CGG in January 2010 as President and became CEO on June 30, 2010. Since June 2013, Mr. Malcor has been a member of the Supervisory Board (as well as its Appointment and Compensation Committee) of the Fives Group.

Salvatore Manzi has been a member of our Supervisory Board since May 2016. He serves on our Supervisory Board's Compensation Committee and Strategic Committee. Mr. Manzi is the founder and managing director (since 2007) of Schema31 S.p.A., a company providing innovation service as a business process outsourcer for public administrations and large private customers. During the course of his professional career, Mr. Manzi directed several Italian software companies, where he was responsible for ICT projects in the areas of enterprise management, finance and control, training and R&D. A primary player in one of the major SAP projects in Italy (Rete Ferroviaria Italiana — RFI SpA), Mr. Manzi carries a multi-year international executive management experience in the direction of R&D operations and enterprise ICT projects. Mr. Manzi was a member of the supervisory board of ST Holding NV from 2014 until May 25, 2016. Mr. Manzi holds a master degree in electrical engineering from the Florence University, Italy, and is a member of the National Board of Engineers, section of Rome (IT, construction, environmental and industrial engineering).

Alessandro Rivera has been a member of our Supervisory Board since May 2011. Mr. Rivera serves on our Supervisory Board's Audit Committee and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. He has been the Head of Directorate IV "Financial Sector Policy and Regulation Legal Affairs" at the Department of the Treasury, Ministry of Economy and Finance, since 2008. He served as Head of Unit in the Department of the Treasury from 2000 to 2008 and was responsible for a variety of policy matters: financial services and markets, banking foundations, accounting, finance, corporate governance and auditing. Since 2008, Mr. Rivera has been the Government representative in the "Consiglio Superiore" of the Bank of Italy, and in the Financial Services Committee. Since 2013 he has been a member of the Board of Directors and Compensation Committee of Cassa Depositi e Prestiti. From 2011 to 2014 he was a member of the Board of Directors and Compensation Committee of Poste Italiane S.p.A.. From 2008 to 2011 he was a member of the European Securities Committee. He was a member of the Accounting Regulatory Committee from 2002 to 2008 and a member of the Audit Regulatory Committee from 2005 to 2008. He served on the board of Italia Lavoro S.p.A. from 2005 to 2008 and was a member of the Audit Committee and the Compensation Committee. Mr. Rivera was also the Chairman of the Audit Committee of the "Fondo nazionale di garanzia degli intermediari finanziari" (Italian investor compensation scheme) from 2003 to 2008. From 2001 to 2010, he was the Project Leader and Deputy Project Leader in several twinning projects with Eastern European Countries (the Russian Federation, the Czech Republic, Lithuania, and Bulgaria). He also served on the board of Mediocredito del Friuli — Venezia Giulia S.p.A from 2001 to 2003.

Martine Verluyten has been a member of our Supervisory Board since May 2012. Ms. Verluyten serves on our Supervisory Board's Audit Committee and has been its Chair since April 22, 2013. Until 2011, Ms. Verluyten acted as CFO of Umicore N.V. based in Brussels. Previously she was CFO of Mobistar N.V. (2001-2006), having initially joined Mobistar in 2000 as Group Controller. She had earlier worked at Raychem since 1976, holding various management positions during her 23 year tenure, from Manager European Consolidations (1976-1979), to General Accounting Manager based in the US (1979-1983). She was then promoted to Division Controller Telecom Division Europe from 1983 to 1990. In 1990, she was appointed Finance & Administration Director back in Europe, then in 1995, Europe Controller Finance & Administration Director until 1999. Ms. Verluyten is also member of the board of directors of Thomas Cook plc, 3i plc and GBL (group Bruxelles Lambert). Ms. Verluyten began her career in 1973 at KPMG as an Auditor.

4.2. Meetings and activities of the Supervisory Board

Activities of the Supervisory Board.

Our Supervisory Board held 11 meetings in 2016, of which all were held in the presence of the sole member of the Managing Board, the Chief Operating Officer, the Chief Financial Officer and the Corporate Strategy Officer, with the exception of the evaluation of the functioning of the sole member of our Managing Board and the functioning of our Supervisory Board, its Committees and its individual members as described below.

The items discussed in those meetings included recurring subjects such as the Annual Budget, STMicroelectronics' financial performance, STMicroelectronics' Annual Report on Form 20-F as well as its statutory annual accounts, objectives and results, strategy and operations review, reports of the various Committees of our Supervisory Board, the convocation of our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, the risks of STMicroelectronics' business and the assessment by our Managing Board of the structure of our internal risk management and control systems, as well as any significant changes thereto, corporate governance requirements and developments and the compensation of the sole member of our Managing Board. Certain Supervisory Board meetings also included presentations by senior executive management.

Outside the Supervisory Board meetings, the Chairman and other members of our Supervisory Board had regular contact with the sole member of the Managing Board, the Chief Operating Officer, the Chief Financial Officer and the Chief Strategy Officer.

At one of our Supervisory Board meetings and in accordance with best practice provision III.1.8 of the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code, our Supervisory Board discussed the corporate strategy and the main risks of the business, the results of the assessment by our Managing Board of the design and effectiveness of the internal risk management and control systems, as well as any significant changes thereto.

At one of our Supervisory Board meetings and in accordance with best practice provision III.1.7 of the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code, our Supervisory Board evaluated outside the presence of the sole member of our Managing Board and other executive officers, the performance of the sole member of our Managing Board as well as of its own functioning, its members and its Committees. In doing so, the Chairman of our Supervisory Board had invited each member of our Supervisory Board to provide his/her comments on these topics to the Chairman. The Chairman then shared the main conclusions drawn from such comments with the other Supervisory Board members in the aforementioned Supervisory Board meeting. At that meeting our Supervisory Board unanimously concluded that the sole member of our Managing Board, the full Supervisory Board, its members and its Committees are functioning adequately.

Membership and Attendance.

As of December 31, 2016, the composition of our Supervisory Board's committees was as follows:

			Nomination and	
Name	Audit Committee	Compensation Committee	Corporate Governance Committee	Strategic Committee
Maurizio Tamagnini		ů	i	ů
Didier Lombard		i	i	i
Janet G. Davidson	i			i
Nicolas Dufourcq		Ė	i	i
Heleen Kersten	i	i	å	
Jean-Georges Malcor	i			
Salvatore Manzi		Ė		i
Alessandro Rivera	i		i	
Martine Verluyten	å			

Committee Chairperson Committee Member

None of the members of our Supervisory Board was frequently absent during the meetings held in 2016. Detailed information on attendance at full Supervisory Board and Supervisory Board Committee meetings during 2016 is as follows:

Number of Meetings Attended in 2016	Full Board	% Attendance	Audit Committee	% Attendance	Compensation Committee	% Attendance	Strategic Committee	% Attendance	& Corporate Governance Committee	% Attendance
Maurizio Tamagnini	11	100	n/a		2	100	4	100	15	100
Didier Lombard	11	100	n/a		2	100	4	100	15	100
Janet G. Davidson	10	91	10	100	n/a		4	100	n/a	
Salvatore Manzi	5 ⁽¹⁾	100	n/a		1(1)	100	2(1)	100	n/a	
Nicolas Dufourcq	9	82	n/a		2	100	4	100	10	67
Heleen Kersten	11	100	10	100	2	100	n/a		15	100
Jean-Georges Malcor	11	100	10	100	n/a		n/a		n/a	
Alessandro Ovi	6 ⁽²⁾	100	5(2)	100	n/a		2(2)	100	n/a	
Alessandro Rivera	10	91	4	80	2	100	n/a		12	80
Martine Verluvten	10	91	10	100	n/a		n/a		n/a	

Mr. Manzi was appointed as a member of our Supervisory Board on May 25, 2016 and is also a member of the Compensation Committee and Strategic Committee.

Mr. Ovi's mandate as a member of our Supervisory Board, as well as member of the Audit Committee and Strategic Committee, expired on May 25, 2016.

4.3. Audit Committee

The Audit Committee assists our Supervisory Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities relating to corporate accounting, reporting practices, and the quality and integrity of our financial reports as well as our auditing practices, legal and regulatory related risks, execution of our auditors' recommendations regarding corporate auditing rules and the independence of our external auditors.

The Audit Committee met 10 times during 2016. At many of the Audit Committee's meetings, the committee received presentations on current financial and accounting issues and had the opportunity to discuss with our CEO, CFO, Head of Corporate Control, General Counsel, Chief Compliance Officer, Chief Audit and Risk Executive and external auditors. Our Audit Committee also met with outside U.S. legal counsel to discuss corporate requirements pursuant to NYSE's corporate governance rules and the Sarbanes Oxley Act. Our Audit Committee also proceeded with its annual review of our internal audit function. Our Audit Committee reviewed our annual Consolidated Financial Statements in U.S. GAAP for the year ended December 31, 2016, and the results press release was published on January 26, 2017.

The Audit Committee approved the compensation of our external auditors for 2016 and discussed the scope of their audit, audit related and non-audit related services for 2016.

The Audit Committee reviewed our semi-annual Consolidated Financial Statements (and notes thereto) prior to its approval by our Supervisory Board and had the opportunity to raise questions to management and the independent auditor. The Audit Committee also reviewed our Consolidated Financial Statements contained in our Annual Report, prior to its approval by our Supervisory Board. Furthermore, the Audit Committee monitored our compliance with the European Directive and applicable provisions of Dutch law that require us to prepare a set of accounts pursuant to IFRS in advance of our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, which was held on May 25, 2016.

Also in 2016, the Audit Committee reviewed with our external auditors our compliance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. In addition, our Audit Committee regularly reviewed management's conclusions as to the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, and supervised the implementation of our corporate Enterprise Risk Management ("ERM") process.

As part of each of its quarterly meetings, the Audit Committee also reviewed our financial results as presented by Management and whistleblowing reports, including independent investigative reports provided by internal audit or outside consultants on such matters.

4.4. Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee advises our Supervisory Board in relation to the compensation of our President and Chief Executive Officer and sole member of our Managing Board, including the variable portion of such compensation based on performance criteria recommended by our Compensation Committee. Our Compensation Committee also reviews the stock based compensation plans for our senior managers and key employees. Our Compensation Committee met twice in 2016.

Among its main activities, in 2016 the Compensation Committee: (i) reviewed the objectives met as compared to the performance criteria relating to the CEO bonus for the fiscal year ended on December 31, 2015; (ii) defined the performance targets relating to the CEO bonus for the fiscal year ending on December 31, 2016 (which targets are based on, inter alia, revenues growth, certain financial targets, the share price evolution versus the Philadelphia Stock Exchange Semiconductor Index ("SOX") and special programs); and (iii) established, on behalf and with the approval of the entire Supervisory Board, the applicable performance criteria, which must be met by senior managers and selected key employees participating in the employees stock award plans to benefit from such awards.

For the 2016 unvested stock award plan, the Compensation Committee, on behalf, and with the approval, of the entire Supervisory Board, established the applicable performance criteria, which are based on sales evolution and operating income evolution, both as compared against a panel of ten semiconductor companies, Return on Net Assets and Days Sales Outstanding targets.

4.5. Strategic Committee

The Strategic Committee advises our Supervisory Board on and monitor key developments within the semiconductor industry and our overall strategy, and is, in particular, involved in supervising the execution of corporate strategies and in reviewing long-term planning and budgeting. Our Strategic Committee met 4 times in 2016. In addition, there were strategic discussions, many of which occurred at extended Supervisory Board meetings and involved all Supervisory Board members.

4.6. Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee advises our Supervisory Board on the selection criteria and procedures relating to the appointment of members to our Supervisory Board and Managing Board, and the review of principles relating to corporate governance. Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee met 15 times during 2016 to discuss succession planning for our Supervisory Board and Managing Board, as well as recent developments in Dutch and U.S. law and best practices regarding corporate governance.

4.7. Secretariat and Controllers

Our Supervisory Board appoints a Secretary and Vice Secretary. Furthermore, the Managing Board makes an Executive Secretary available to our Supervisory Board, who is also appointed by the Supervisory Board. The Secretary, Vice Secretary and Executive Secretary constitute the Secretariat of the Supervisory Board. The mission of the Secretariat is primarily to organize meetings, to ensure the continuing education and training of our Supervisory Board members and to maintain record keeping. Mr. Gabriele Pagnotta serves as Secretary and Mr. Bertrand Loubert serves as Vice Secretary. Messrs. Pagnotta and Loubert serve as Managing Directors of ST Holding. Our Chief Compliance Officer, Philippe Dereeper, serves as Executive Secretary for our Supervisory Board, and for each of the four standing committees of our Supervisory Board.

Our Supervisory Board also appoints two financial experts ("Controllers"). The mission of the Controllers is primarily to assist our Supervisory Board in evaluating our operational and financial performance, business plan, strategic initiatives and the implementation of Supervisory Board decisions, as well as to review the operational reports provided under the responsibility of the Managing Board. The Controllers generally meet once a month with the management of the Company and report to our full Supervisory Board. The current Controllers are Messrs. Nicolas Manardo and Giorgio Ambrosini. The STH Shareholders Agreement between our principal indirect shareholders contains provisions with respect to the appointment of the Secretary, Vice Secretary and Controllers. For more information, please refer to Item 5.11.1.2. "Corporate Governance".

4.8. Remuneration report

4.8.1. Supervisory board remuneration

Our Articles of Association provide that the compensation of our Supervisory Board members is determined by our general meeting of shareholders. The aggregate compensation for current and former members of our Supervisory Board with respect to service in 2016 was €1,053,000, before any applicable withholding taxes, as set forth in the following table.

In Euros	2016(1)
Maurizio Tamagnini	175,500
Didier Lombard	175,500
Janet G. Davidson	110,000
Nicolas Dufourcq ⁽²⁾	-
Heleen Kersten	123,500
Jean-Georges Malcor	101,000
Salvatore Manzi ⁽³⁾	88,000
Alessandro Ovi ⁽⁴⁾	15,500
Alessandro Rivera	112,000
Martine Verluyten	152,000
Total	1.053.000

- (1) These amounts include a fixed annual compensation for the directors' mandate, together with attendance fees from January 1, 2016 until December 31, 2016.
- (2) Mr. Dufourcq would have been entitled to receive €80,500 in 2016, but he waived his right to receive any compensation from the Company in relation to his mandate as a member of the Supervisory Board.
- (3) Mr. Manzi was appointed as a member of our Supervisory Board on May 25, 2016.
- (4) Mr. Ovi's mandate as a member of our Supervisory Board expired on May 25, 2016.

We do not have any service agreements with members of our Supervisory Board. We did not extend any loans or overdrafts to any of our Supervisory Board members. Furthermore, we have not guaranteed any debts or concluded any leases with any of our Supervisory Board members or their families.

For further details on the compensation of the members of our Supervisory Board we refer to Note 7.6.34 to our consolidated financial statements.

4.8.2. Senior Management remuneration

Our senior management, including Mr. Carlo Bozotti, the sole member of our Managing Board and our President and CEO, receive a combination of short term and long term compensation, including fixed salary, annual cash bonus incentive, long term incentive in the form of unvested stock awards, pensions rights and other cash or non-cash benefits.

The following table sets forth the total amount paid as compensation in 2016, 2015 and 2014 to the 19, 26 and 26 members, respectively, of our senior management (including Mr. Carlo Bozotti) on duty on December 31st of each year, before applicable withholding taxes and social contributions (amounts in millions):

	2016	2015	2014
Total ⁽¹⁾	\$13.4	\$16.6	\$19.8

(1) In addition, relative charges and non-cash benefits were \$8.3 million in 2016, \$11.0 million in 2015 and \$12.8 million in 2014.

The annual cash bonus incentive, which we call Corporate Executive Incentive Program (the "EIP"), entitles selected executives to a yearly bonus based upon the assessment of the achievement of individual objectives that are set on a yearly basis and focused, *inter alia*, on return on net assets, customer service, profit, cash flow and market share. The maximum bonus awarded under the EIP is based upon a percentage of the executive's salary and is adjusted to reflect the overall performance of our Company.

The amounts paid in 2016 to the 19 members of our senior management (including Mr. Carlo Bozotti, the sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO) pursuant to the Corporate Executive Incentive Program represented approximately 24.99% of the total compensation paid to our senior management.

	Bonus paid in 2016 (2015 performance)		Bonus paid in 2015 (2014 performance)		Bonus paid in 2014 (2013 performance)	
Bonus (cash) amount	\$	3,342,855	\$	3,395,952	\$	6,169,479
Ratio bonus / base salary + EIP		24.99%		20.52%		31.20%

Our Supervisory Board has approved the establishment of a complementary pension plan for certain members of our senior management, comprising the sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO, and certain other key executives as selected by the sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO, according to the general criteria of eligibility and service set up by the Supervisory Board upon the proposal of its Compensation Committee. With respect to such plan, we have set up an independent foundation under Swiss law which manages the plan and to which we make contributions. Pursuant to this plan, in 2016, we made a contribution of approximately \$0.3 million to the plan of our current sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO, and \$1 million to the plan for all other beneficiaries. The amount of pension plan payments made for other beneficiaries, such as former employees retired in 2016 and/or no longer salaried in 2016, was \$1.7 million.

We did not extend any loans or overdrafts to the sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO, nor to any other member of our senior management. Furthermore, we have not guaranteed any debts or concluded any leases with the sole member of the Managing Board, nor with any other member of our senior management or their families.

The members of our senior management, including the sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO, were covered in 2016 under certain group life and medical insurance programs provided by us. The aggregate additional amount set aside by us in 2016 to provide pension, retirement or similar benefits for our senior management, including the sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO, as a group is in addition to the amounts allocated to the complementary pension plan described above and is estimated to have been approximately \$4.8 million, which includes statutory employer contributions for state run retirement, similar benefit programs and other miscellaneous allowances.

For further details on the compensation of our Senior Management we also refer to Note 7.6.34 to our consolidated financial statements.

4.8.3. Managing Board remuneration

The remuneration of the sole member of our Managing Board is determined by our Supervisory Board on the advice of the Compensation Committee and within the scope of the remuneration policy as adopted by our 2005 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders. For further details on the compensation of the sole member of our Managing Board and President and CEO we also refer to Note 7.6.34 to our consolidated financial statements.

Mr. Carlo Bozotti, the sole member of our Managing Board and President and CEO, receives compensation in the form of: a fixed salary, annual bonus, stock awards, employer social contributions, company car allowance, pension contributions and miscellaneous allowances. Set forth in the following table is Mr. Carlo Bozotti's total compensation in 2016, 2015 and 2014:

	2016	2015	2014
Salary (US\$)	860,468	895,534	997,755
Bonus ⁽¹⁾ (US\$)	-	326,350	808,308
Charges and Non-cash Benefits ⁽²⁾ (US\$)	770,212	1,310,459	1,183,521
Total (US\$)	1,630,680	2,532,343	2,989,584

(1) The bonus paid in 2016, 2015 and 2014 was approved by the Compensation Committee and Supervisory Board with respect to the 2015, 2014 and 2013 financial year, respectively, based on the evaluation and assessment of the actual fulfillment of a number of pre-defined objectives for such year.

(2) Including stock awards, employer social contributions, company car allowance, pension contributions and miscellaneous allowances. In accordance with the resolutions adopted at our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders held on May 30, 2012, the bonus of the sole member of our Managing Board and President and CEO in 2016, 2015 and 2014 included a portion of a bonus payable in stock awards and corresponding to 50,567, 66,396 and 47,809 vested shares, respectively, based on fulfillment of a number of pre-defined objectives. In addition, Mr. Bozotti was granted, in accordance with the compensation policy adopted by our General Meeting of Shareholders and subsequent shareholder authorizations, up to 100,000 unvested Stock Awards. The vesting of such stock awards is conditional upon certain performance criteria, fixed by our Supervisory Board, being achieved as well as Mr. Bozotti's continued service with us.

Mr. Bozotti was re-appointed as sole member of our Managing Board and President and Chief Executive Officer of our company by our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders in 2014 for a three year period. Mr. Bozotti has two employment agreements with us, the first with our Dutch parent company, which relates to his activities as sole member of our Managing Board and representative of the Dutch legal entity, and the second in Switzerland, which relates to his activities as President and CEO, the EIP, Pension and other items covered by the compensation policy adopted by our General meeting of Shareholders. While the relationship between a member of the managing board and a listed Dutch company will be treated as a mandate agreement, not an employment agreement, existing employment agreements, including the employment agreement between us and our sole member of the Managing Board, will remain in effect.

(i) CEO Bonus

In accordance with the resolutions adopted at our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders held on May 30, 2012, the annual bonus of the sole member of our Managing Board and President and CEO is composed of a portion payable in cash (up to a maximum of 150% of the base salary for the relevant year) and a portion payable in shares (up to a maximum of 60% of the base salary for the relevant year), all subject to the assessment and fulfillment of a number of pre-defined conditions which are set annually by the Compensation Committee of our Supervisory Board.

Consistent with the compensation policy adopted by our General Meeting of Shareholders, the Supervisory Board, upon the recommendation of its Compensation Committee, set the conditions and performance criteria that must be met by Mr. Bozotti for the attribution of his 2016 bonus. Those conditions are based, *inter alia*, on revenues growth, certain financial targets, the share price evolution versus SOX, as well as certain special programs. The evaluation and assessment of the fulfillment of those conditions and performance criteria were completed by the Compensation Committee of our Supervisory Board on March 28, 2017 in order to determine the actual amount of the CEO bonus for 2016.

(ii) CEO Stock Awards

The Supervisory Board, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee, determine whether the performance criteria, as described below, have been met and conclude whether and to which extent all eligible employees, including Mr. Bozotti, are entitled to any stock awards under the stock award plan. The stock awards vest 32% one year, a further 32% two years and the remaining 36% three years, respectively, after the date of the grant as defined by the plan, provided that the eligible employee is still an employee at such time (subject to the acceleration provisions in the event of a change in control).

(iii) Unvested Stock Awards Allocation

Performance

	i enomance		
Year	achieved	Result	Details
2016	45%(1)	2 criteria out of 4 met	Evolution of Sales criteria met Evolution of Operating Income criteria not met Days of Sales Outstanding (DSO) met Return on Net Assets (RONA) not met
2015	33.33%(1)	1 criteria out of 3 met	Evolution of Sales criteria not met Evolution of Operating Income criteria met Return on Net Assets (RONA) not met
2014	33.33%(1)	1 criteria out of 3 met	Evolution of Sales criteria not met Evolution of Operating Income criteria not met Operating Cash Flow target met

⁽¹⁾ In accordance with the resolution adopted by our General Meeting of Shareholders, the maximum grant allowed in relation to the CEO stock award for each of 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015 and 2016 was 100,000 unvested stocks awards.

During 2016, Mr. Bozotti did not have any stock options, and did not sell any vested stock awards or purchase or sell any of our shares.

For further details on the compensation of the sole member of our Managing Board and President and CEO we also refer to Note 7.6.34 to our consolidated financial statements.

For further information regarding stock options and other stock based compensation granted to members of our Supervisory Board, the Managing Board and our senior management, please refer to "4.8.5. Stock Awards and Options" below.

4.8.4. Share ownership

None of the members of our Supervisory Board, Managing Board or senior management holds shares or options to acquire shares representing more than 1% of our issued share capital.

4.8.5. Stock awards and options

Our stock-based compensation plans are designed to incentivize, attract and retain our executives and key employees by aligning compensation with our performance and the evolution of our share price. We have adopted stock based compensation plans comprising either stock options or unvested stock awards for our senior management as well as key employees. Furthermore, until 2012, the Compensation Committee (on behalf of the Supervisory Board and with its approval) granted stock-based awards (the options to acquire common shares in the share capital of the Company) to the members and professionals of the Supervisory Board.

Pursuant to the shareholders' resolutions adopted by our General Meetings of Shareholders, our Supervisory Board, upon the proposal of the Managing Board and the recommendation of the Compensation Committee, took the following actions:

- approved, for a four year period, our 2013 Unvested Stock Award Plan for Executives and Key Employees, under which directors, managers
 and selected employees may be granted stock awards upon the fulfillment of restricted criteria, such as those linked to our performance (for
 selected employees) and continued service with us;
- approved conditions relating to our 2014 unvested stock award allocation under the 2013 Unvested Stock Award Plan, including restriction criteria linked to our performance (for selected employees);
- approved conditions relating to our 2015 unvested stock award allocation under the 2013 Unvested Stock Award Plan, including restriction criteria linked to our performance (for selected employees); and
- approved conditions relating to our 2016 unvested stock award allocation under the 2013 Unvested Stock Award Plan, including restriction criteria linked to our performance (for selected employees).

The exercise of stock options and the sale or purchase of shares of our stock by the members or professionals of our Supervisory Board, the sole member of our Managing Board and President and CEO, and all our employees are subject to an internal policy which involves, *inter alia*, certain blackout periods.

5. Corporate Governance

5.1. Commitment to the principles of good corporate governance

Our consistent commitment to the principles of good corporate governance is evidenced by:

- Our corporate organization under Dutch law that entrusts our management to a Managing Board acting under the supervision and control of a Supervisory Board totally independent from the Managing Board. Members of our Managing Board and of our Supervisory Board are appointed and dismissed by our shareholders;
- Our early adoption of policies on important issues such as business ethics and conflicts of interest and strict policies to comply with applicable regulatory requirements concerning financial reporting, insider trading and public disclosures;
- Our compliance with Dutch securities laws, because we are a company incorporated under the laws of The Netherlands, as well as our compliance with American, French and Italian securities laws, as applicable, because our shares are listed in these jurisdictions, in addition to our compliance with the corporate, social and financial laws applicable to our subsidiaries in the countries in which we do business;
- Our broad-based activities in the field of corporate social responsibility, encompassing environmental, social, health, safety, educational and other related issues;
- Our implementation of a non-compliance reporting channel (managed by an independent third party) for issues regarding accounting, internal controls or auditing. A special ombudsperson has been appointed by our Supervisory Board, following the proposal of its Audit Committee, to collect all complaints, whatever their source, regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters, as well as the confidential, anonymous submission by our employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters;
- Our Corporate Ethics Committee and Local Ethics Committees, whose mandate is to provide support to our management in its efforts to foster a business ethics culture consistent across regions, functions and organizations;
- · Our Chief Compliance Officer, who reports to our General Counsel, also acts as Executive Secretary to our Supervisory Board; and
- Our Chief Audit and Risk Executive, who reports directly to our Audit Committee for Internal Audit and directly to the CEO for ERM is also responsible for our whistle-blowing hotline and related investigations.

As a Dutch company, we are subject to the Dutch Corporate Governance Code. As we are listed on the NYSE, Euronext Paris, the Borsa Italiana in Milan, but not in The Netherlands, our policies and practices cannot be in every respect consistent with all Dutch "Best Practice" recommendations. We have summarized our policies and practices in the field of corporate governance in the ST Corporate Governance Charter, including our corporate organization, the remuneration principles which apply to our Managing and Supervisory Boards, our information policy and our corporate policies relating to business ethics and conflicts of interests, which was approved by our shareholders at our 2004 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders. We are committed to informing our shareholders of any significant changes in our corporate governance policies and practices at our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders. Along with our Supervisory Board Charter (which we last updated in May 2015 and which also includes the charters of our Supervisory Board Committees) and our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, the current version of our ST Corporate Governance Charter, which is incorporated by reference herein, is posted on our website, at www.st.com, and these documents are available in print to any shareholder who may request them. As required by the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code, this Corporate Governance Chapter includes information on the broad outline of our corporate governance structure and our compliance with the Code. As of next year we will report on our compliance with the revised 2016 Dutch Corporate Governance Code.

Our Supervisory Board is carefully selected based upon the combined experience and expertise of its members. In fulfilling their duties under Dutch law, Supervisory Board members serve the best interests of all of our stakeholders and of our business and must act independently in their supervision of our management. Our Supervisory Board has adopted criteria to assess the independence of its members in accordance with corporate governance listing standards of the NYSE. For more information please refer to item 4 "Report of the Supervisory Board".

Our Supervisory Board has on various occasions discussed Dutch corporate governance standards, the implementing rules and corporate governance standards of the SEC and of the NYSE, as well as other corporate governance standards.

We believe we are fully compliant with all material NYSE corporate governance standards, to the extent possible for a Dutch company listed on Euronext Paris, Borsa Italiana, as well as the NYSE. Because we are a Dutch company, the Audit Committee is an advisory committee to the Supervisory Board, which reports to the Supervisory Board, and our General Meeting of Shareholders appoints our statutory auditors. Our Audit Committee has established a charter outlining its duties and responsibilities with respect to, among others, the monitoring of our accounting, auditing, financial reporting and the appointment, retention and oversight of our external auditors. In addition, our Audit Committee has established procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters, and the confidential anonymous submission by our employees regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters.

Pursuant to our Supervisory Board Charter, our Supervisory Board is responsible for handling and deciding on potential reported conflicts of interests between the Company on the one hand and members of our Supervisory Board and Managing Board on the other hand. Should our entire Supervisory Board also have a conflict of interest, the resolution must be adopted by our General Meeting of Shareholders pursuant to Dutch law.

5.2. General Meeting of Shareholders

Our ordinary General Meetings of Shareholders are held at least annually, within six months after the close of each financial year, in Amsterdam, Haarlemmermeer (Schiphol Airport), Rotterdam or The Hague, The Netherlands. Extraordinary General Meetings of Shareholders may be held as often as our Supervisory Board deems necessary, and must be held upon the written request of registered shareholders or other persons entitled to attend General Meetings of Shareholders of at least 10% of the total issued share capital to our Managing Board or our Supervisory Board specifying in detail the business to be dealt with. Such written requests may not be submitted electronically. In the event that the Managing Board or the Supervisory Board does not convene the General Meeting of Shareholders within six weeks of such a request, the aforementioned shareholders or individuals may be authorized by a competent judicial authority.

Notice of General Meetings of Shareholders shall be given by our Managing Board or by our Supervisory Board or by those who according to the law or our Articles of Association are entitled thereto. The notice shall be given in such manner as shall be authorized or required by law (including but not limited to a written notice, a legible and reproducible message sent by electronic means and an announcement published by electronic means), as well as in accordance with the regulations of a stock exchange where our shares are officially listed at our request. In addition, shareholders and other persons entitled to attend our General Meetings of Shareholders that are registered in our share register shall be notified by letter that the meeting is being convened. The notice convening our General Meeting of Shareholders shall be given with due observance of the statutory notice period, which is currently 42 days prior to the meeting.

The notice of our General Meeting of Shareholders states the business to be transacted as well as other information prescribed by law and our Articles of Association. The agenda is fixed by the author of the notice of the meeting; however, one or more shareholders or other persons entitled to attend General Meetings of Shareholders representing at least one-tenth of our issued share capital may, provided that the request was made at least five days prior to the date of convocation of the meeting, request that proposals be included on the agenda. Notwithstanding the previous sentence, proposals of persons who are entitled to attend General Meetings of Shareholders will be included on the agenda, if such proposals are made in writing to our Managing Board within a period of sixty days before that meeting by persons who are entitled to attend our General Meetings of Shareholders who, solely or jointly, represent at least 1% of our issued share capital or a market value of at least €50 million. The requests referred to in the previous two sentences may not be submitted electronically. The aforementioned requests must comply with conditions stipulated by our Managing Board, subject to the approval of our Supervisory Board, which shall be posted on our website. As of July 1, 2013, a Dutch statutory provision entered into force requiring a shareholder requesting discussion of an agenda item to disclose to us its entire beneficial interest (long and short position). We are required to disclose this interest on our website.

Dutch law prescribes a fixed registration date of 28 days prior to the date of the General Meeting of Shareholders, which means that shareholders and other persons entitled to attend our General Meetings of Shareholders are those persons who have such rights at such date and, as such, are registered in a register designated by our Managing Board, regardless of who is a shareholder or otherwise a person entitled to attend our General Meeting of Shareholders at the time of the meeting if a registration date would not be applicable.

Unless otherwise required by our Articles of Association or Dutch law, resolutions of our General Meetings of Shareholders require the approval of a majority of the votes cast at a meeting at which at least fifteen percent of the issued and outstanding share capital is present or represented. If a quorum is not present, a further meeting can be convened which shall be entitled, irrespective of the share capital represented, to pass a resolution. We may not vote our shares held in treasury. Blank and invalid votes shall not be counted.

In general, the most important items of our General Meetings of Shareholders are:

- · the adoption of our annual accounts;
- · the adoption of a dividend;
- · the discharge of the members of our Managing Board and Supervisory Board;
- · the adoption of the compensation policy of our Managing Board;
- the determination of the compensation of the members of our Supervisory Board;
- the appointment, suspension and dismissal of the sole member of our Managing Board;
- · the appointment, suspension and dismissal of the members of our Supervisory Board;
- the appointment of our auditors;
- the authorization to our Managing Board to repurchase shares;
- the issuance of shares and the granting of rights to subscribe for shares (option rights) as well as the delegation of these authorities to our Supervisory Board;
- approving resolutions of our Managing Board as referred to below under "Managing Board"; and
- · resolutions regarding the amendment of our Articles of Association, our liquidation, legal merger and legal demerger.

Under Dutch law, our General Meeting of Shareholders has the authority to adopt our statutory annual accounts as prepared by our Managing Board. Our General Meeting of Shareholders does not have the authority to amend our statutory annual accounts as prepared by our Managing Board. Our General Meeting of Shareholders can:

- i. either adopt our statutory annual accounts in the form as prepared by our Managing Board; or
- ii. instruct our Managing Board to amend our statutory annual accounts before adopting these annual accounts; or
- iii. not adopt the statutory annual accounts.

If our General Meeting of Shareholders instructs our Managing Board to amend our statutory annual accounts, our Managing Board is required to make the necessary amendments, unless the instruction contravenes the provisions of reasonableness and fairness (redelijkheid en billijkheid). Furthermore, the instruction must not contravene with the applicable presentation rules for the statutory annual accounts, including requirements of consistency and balance continuity. If there are multiple options, our General Meeting of Shareholders is authorized to decide with due observance of said limits.

If there are doubts regarding the correctness of our statutory annual accounts, the annual report and the other information, a petition for revision of our statutory annual accounts can be filed with the Enterprise Chamber (*Ondernemingskamer*) of the Amsterdam Court of Appeal in The Netherlands by each interested party on the basis of non-compliance with the applicable presentation requirements for the statutory annual accounts, the annual report and/or the other information prescribed by the EU IFRS regime, Title 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code and/or the Dutch Financial Markets Supervision Act (*Wet op het financieel toezicht*). The petition must state in which respect the documents require revision. The petition can also be filed by the Advocate General (*advocaat-generaal*) of the Amsterdam Court of Appeal on the basis of public interest as well as the Dutch Authority for the Financial Markets (*Autoriteit Financiële Markten*) with due observance of Section 4 of the Dutch Financial Markets Supervision Act.

5.3. Supervisory Board

Our Supervisory Board advises our Managing Board and is responsible for supervising the policies pursued by our Managing Board and the general course of our affairs and business. In discharging its duties, our

Supervisory Board shall be guided by our interests and our business; it shall take into account the relevant interests of all those involved in us (including our shareholders). Our Supervisory Board is responsible for the quality of its own performance.

Our Supervisory Board consists of such number of members as is resolved by our General Meeting of Shareholders upon a non-binding proposal of our Supervisory Board, with a minimum of six members. Decisions by our General Meeting of Shareholders concerning the number and the identity of our Supervisory Board members are taken by a simple majority of the votes cast at a meeting, provided quorum conditions are met.

As of January 1, 2013, certain Dutch statutory provisions limit the number of supervisory positions that members of our Supervisory Board may hold. A member of our Supervisory Board can only be appointed as such if he/she does not hold more than four supervisory positions at other so-called "large" Dutch entities. In this connection, the position of chairman equals two positions. The term supervisory position means the position of supervisory director, non-executive director or member of a supervisory board that has been set up pursuant to the articles of association. Supervisory positions at several entities belonging to the same group constitute one position, and supervisory positions at non-Dutch entities are not taken into account. Furthermore, an appointment by the Enterprise Chamber (*Ondernemingskamer*) of the Amsterdam Court of Appeal as part of corporate inquiry proceedings is not taken into account. For purposes of the foregoing, "large" Dutch entities are Dutch limited liability companies, private companies with limited liability and foundations which meet at least two of the following three criteria ("'Large Dutch Entities"): (i) the value of the assets according to the (consolidated) balance sheet with explanatory notes exceeds €20 million; (ii) the net turnover for the financial year exceeds €40 million; or (iii) there are, on average, 250 or more employees during the financial year.

In the Netherlands companies such as ST are expected to pursue a policy of having a balanced participation by men and women in supervisory boards. Where seats on a supervisory board are to be divided among individuals, balanced participation is deemed to exist if at least 30% of the seats are taken by men and at least 30% by women. We meet this criterion.

In accordance with the criteria as reflected in our Supervisory Board Charter, members of our Supervisory Board are selected on the basis of their specific business, financial, technical and/or legal expertise, prior professional experience, soundness of judgment, ability to make analytical enquiries and willingness to devote the time required to adequately perform their activities as Supervisory Board members. Our Supervisory Board endorses the principle of a diversified Supervisory Board, including the aforementioned statutory gender balance rules, within the scope of the criteria as reflected in our Supervisory Board Charter. This is demonstrated by the appointment of Ms. Martine Verluyten as member of our Supervisory Board at our 2012 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, the appointment of Ms. Janet G. Davidson as member of our Supervisory Board at our 2013 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders and the appointment of Ms. Heleen Kersten as member of our Supervisory Board at our 2014 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders. We will continue to strive for an appropriate balance as recommended by the aforementioned statutory gender balance rules.

Members of our Supervisory Board may be suspended or dismissed by our General Meeting of Shareholders by a simple majority of the votes cast at a meeting where at least 15% of the issued and outstanding share capital is present or represented. Our Supervisory Board may make a proposal to our General Meeting of Shareholders for the suspension or dismissal of one or more of its members.

The responsibilities of our Supervisory Board include (but are not limited to):

- supervising, monitoring, and advising our Managing Board on: (i) our performance, (ii) our strategy and risks inherent to our business activities, (iii) the structure and management of the internal risk management and control systems, and (iv) compliance with legislation and regulations;
- · disclosing, complying with and enforcing our corporate governance structure;
- · selecting and recommending the appointment of the member(s) of the Managing Board;
- proposing the compensation policy for the member(s) of our Managing Board (such policy to be adopted by our General Meeting of Shareholders), fixing the compensation annually and the contractual terms and conditions of employment of the member(s) of our Managing Board (in accordance with the said compensation policy);
- electing and recommending the appointment of the members of our Supervisory Board and proposing their remuneration;

- evaluating and assessing the functioning of our Managing Board, our Supervisory Board, and their individual members (including the
 evaluation of our Supervisory Board's profile and the induction, education and training program);
- handling, and deciding on, potential reported conflicts of interest between us on the one hand and members of our Supervisory Board, our Managing Board, our external auditor and our (major) shareholder(s) on the other hand;
- selecting and recommending the appointment of our external auditor upon proposal by the Audit Committee;
- · reviewing and approving our whistle-blower procedures upon approval by the Audit Committee;
- · handling, and deciding on, reported alleged irregularities that relate to the functioning of our Managing Board;
- approving decisions by our Managing Board as referred above under "Managing Board";
- supervising the adoption and implementation by our Managing Board on a consolidated basis of strategic pluri-annual plans and annual budgets in line with the decisions of our Supervisory Board;
- on an annual basis, the renewal of the authorization by our Managing Board to issue guarantees to companies whose accounts are consolidated by us, as well as guarantees granted to third parties including nonconsolidated subsidiaries of us; and
- declaring independently as well as proposing to our General Meeting of Shareholders to declare, distributions out of our share premium reserve and other reserves available for shareholder distributions under Dutch law.

Our Supervisory Board Charter, as posted on our website, contains detailed provisions on the reporting and handling of (potential) conflicts of interest.

For information on the identity of our Supervisory Board members, including its committees, as well as the compensation of the members of our Supervisory Board, see the report of our Supervisory Board. We believe that at least one member of our Supervisory Board can be regarded as a financial expert within the meaning of best practice provision III.3.2 of the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code.

For information on the role and identity of the committees of our Supervisory Board, see the report of our Supervisory Board.

5.4. Managing Board

In accordance with Dutch law, our management is entrusted to the Managing Board under the supervision of our Supervisory Board. Mr. Carlo Bozotti, who was re-appointed in 2014 for a three-year term to expire at the end of our 2017 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, is currently the sole member of our Managing Board with the function of President and Chief Executive Officer. Under our Articles of Association, Managing Board members are appointed for a three year term upon a non-binding proposal by our Supervisory Board at our General Meeting of Shareholders and adoption by a simple majority of the votes cast at our General Meeting of Shareholders where at least 15% of the issued and outstanding share capital is present or represented, which term may be renewed one or more times.

In the Netherlands companies such as ST are expected to pursue a policy of having a balanced participation by men and women in managing boards. Where seats on a managing board are to be divided among individuals, balanced participation is deemed to exist if at least 30% of the seats are taken by men and at least 30% by women. Since its creation in 1987, our Managing Board has always been comprised of a sole member as result of which by definition gender balance cannot be reached.

Our General Meeting of Shareholders may suspend or dismiss one or more members of our Managing Board, in accordance with the procedures laid down in our Articles of Association. Under Dutch law, our Managing Board is entrusted with our general management and the representation of the Company. Our Managing Board must seek prior approval from our shareholders' meeting for decisions regarding a significant change in the identity or nature of the Company. Under our Articles of Association and our Supervisory Board Charter, our Managing Board must also seek prior approval from our Supervisory Board for other decisions with regard to the Company and our direct or indirect subsidiaries.

In accordance with our Corporate Governance Charter, the sole member of our Managing Board and our senior managers may not serve on the board of a public company without the prior approval of our Supervisory Board.

Pursuant to the Supervisory Board Charter, the sole member of our Managing Board must inform our Supervisory Board of any (potential) conflict of interest and pursuant to such charter and Dutch law, any Managing Board resolution regarding a transaction in relation to which the sole member of our Managing Board has a conflict of interest must be approved and adopted by our Supervisory Board. Should our entire Supervisory Board also have a conflict of interest, the resolution must be adopted by our shareholders' meeting pursuant to Dutch law. We are not aware of any potential conflicts of interests between the private interest or other duties of our sole Managing Board member and our senior managers and their duties to us.

Pursuant to the Supervisory Board Charter, the following decisions by our Managing Board with regard to the Company and any of our direct or indirect subsidiaries (an "ST Group Company") require prior approval from our Supervisory Board: (i) any modification of our or any ST Group Company's Articles of Association or other constitutional documents, other than those of wholly owned subsidiaries; (ii) other than for wholly owned subsidiaries, any change in our or any ST Group Company's authorized share capital or any issue, acquisition or disposal by us — with the exception of shares in our share capital acquired in order to transfer these shares under employee stock option or stock purchase plans — or any ST Group Company of own shares or change in share rights and any issue of instruments resulting in a share in the capital of any ST Group Company or its profits (iii) the liquidation or dissolution of us or any ST Group Company or the disposal of all or a substantial and material part of our business or assets, or those of any ST Group Company, or of any shares in any such ST Group Company; (iv) any merger, acquisition or joint venture agreement (and, if substantial and material, any agreement relating to IP) to which we or any ST Group Company is, or is proposed to be, a party, as well as the formation of a new company to which we or any ST Group Company is, or is proposed to be, a party, as well as the formation of new companies by us or any ST Group Company (with the understanding that only acquisitions above \$25 million per transaction are subject to prior Supervisory Board approval); (v) approval of our draft Consolidated Balance Sheets and Consolidated Financial Statements, as well as our and our subsidiaries' profit distribution policies; (vi) entering into any agreement that may qualify as a related party transaction, including any agreement between us or any ST Group Company and ST Holding, FT1CI, Italian Ministry of the Economy and Finance, Bpifrance or CEA; (vii) the key parameters of our pluri-annual plans and our consolidated annual budgets, as well as any significant modifications to said plans and budgets, or any one of the matters set forth in our Articles of Association and not included in the approved plans or budgets; (viii) approval of operations which have to be submitted for Supervisory Board prior approval even if their financing was already provided for in the approved annual budget; (ix) approval of our quarterly and annual Consolidated Financial Statements prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP and semi-annual and annual accounts using IFRS, prior to submission for shareholder adoption; (x) the exercise of any shareholder right in an ST joint venture company, which is a company (a) with respect to which we hold directly or indirectly either a minority equity position in excess of 25% or a majority position without the voting power to adopt extraordinary resolutions, or (b) in which we directly or indirectly participate and such participation has a value of at least one third of our total assets according to the Consolidated Balance Sheets and notes thereto in our most recently adopted (statutory) annual accounts with the understanding, for the avoidance of doubt, that decisions of the Managing Board regarding the general management and/or operations of such ST joint venture company are not subject to Supervisory Board approval and that the Managing Board reports to the Supervisory Board on the operations of the ST joint venture companies as part of its regular reporting to the Supervisory Board and in principle at least every six months; and (xi) the strategy designed to achieve the objectives of our company and corporate social responsibility issues that are relevant to our company.

Senior Management

Our senior managers support our Managing Board in its management of the Company, without prejudice to our Managing Board's ultimate responsibility. As a company committed to good governance, we hold several corporate meetings on a regular basis. Such meetings, which involve the participation of several members of our senior management, include:

- Corporate Operations Reviews, which meets twice per quarter to review monthly results and short term forecasts.
- Corporate Staff Meetings, which meets once per quarter to review the business in its entirety and to plan and forecast for the next quarter and beyond.
- Corporate Strategic Committees, which meets six times per year, sets corporate policy, coordinates strategies of our various functions and drives major cross functional programs.

Our senior managers as of December 31, 2016 were:

Name	Position	Years with Company	Years in Semi- Conductor Industry	Age
Carlo Bozotti	President and Chief Executive Officer	40	40	<u>Age</u> 64
Jean-Marc Chery	Chief Operating Officer	32	32	56
Carlo Ferro	Chief Financial Officer, Executive Vice President Finance, Legal, Infrastructure and Services	17	17	56
Eric Aussedat	Executive Vice President, General Manager, Imaging Product Division	35	35	63
Orio Bellezza	Executive Vice President, General Manager, Analog and Power Front-End Manufacturing & Smart Power Technology	33	33	57
Philippe Brun	Corporate Vice President, Human Resources and Sustainable Development	30	30	58
Marco Cassis	Executive Vice President and President, Asia Pacific Region	29	29	53
Paul J. Cihak	Executive Vice President, General Manager, Sales & Marketing, Europe, Middle East and Africa Region	18	23	45
Andrea Cuomo	Executive Vice President, Advanced Systems Technology (AST) and Special Projects	33	33	62
Claude Dardanne	Executive Vice President, General Manager, Microcontroller and Digital ICs Group	34	37	64
Lorenzo Grandi	Corporate Vice President, Corporate Control	29	29	55
Fabio Gualandris	Executive Vice President, General Manager Back-End Manufacturing & Technology	29	32	57
Joël Hartmann	Executive Vice President, Digital Front-End Manufacturing & Technology	16	38	61
Bob Krysiak	Executive Vice President, President, Americas Region, Global Mass Market and Online Marketing Programs	34	34	62
Marco Monti	Executive Vice President, General Manager Automotive and Discrete Group	30	30	55
Georges Penalver	Chief Strategy Officer, Executive Vice President, Strategy, Communication, Human Resources and Quality	5	5	60
Patrick Peubez ⁽¹⁾	Executive Vice President, Product Quality Excellence	37	37	62
Steven Rose	Corporate Vice President & General Counsel	25	25	54
Benedetto Vigna	Executive Vice President, Analog and MEMS Group General Manager	22	22	47

⁽¹⁾ Mr. Peubez has held this position since April 2016.

Detailed biographies of our executive officers are available on our website www.st.com.

5.5. Indemnification of members of our Managing Board and Supervisory Board

To the extent permitted by Dutch law, members of our Managing Board and Supervisory Board as well as officers or agents of us shall be indemnified by us against expenses, such as the reasonable costs of defending claims, as stated in our Articles of Association. Under certain circumstances, there will be no entitlement to this reimbursement. We hold a Director & Officer liability insurance for the members of our Managing Board and Supervisory Board as well as our officers.

5.6. Risk Management and Control Systems

For the statement on the main features of our risk management and control systems and of the group of which the financial data are included in our annual accounts, please refer to the section Risk Management and Internal Control in the Report of the Managing Board.

5.7. Required information Article 10 Takeover Directive

The EU Takeover Directive requires that listed companies publish additional information providing insight into defensive structures and mechanisms which they apply. The relevant provision has been implemented into Dutch law by means of a decree of April 5, 2006. Pursuant to this decree, Dutch companies whose securities have been admitted to trading on a regulated market have to include information in their annual report which could be of importance for persons who are considering taking an interest in the company.

This information comprises amongst other things:

- the capital structure of the company;
- restrictions on the transfer of securities and on voting rights;
- · special powers conferred upon the holders of certain shares;
- · the rules governing the appointment and dismissal of board members and the amendment of the articles of association;
- the rules on the issuing and the repurchasing of shares by the company;
- significant agreements to which the company is a party and which contain change of control rights (except where their nature is such that their disclosure would be seriously prejudicial to the company); and
- agreements between the Company and its board members or employees providing for a "golden parachute".

Capital structure.

The authorized share capital of STMicroelectronics is €1,810 million consisting of 1,200,000,000 common shares and 540,000,000 preference shares, each with a nominal value of €1.04. As at December 31, 2016, the number of common shares issued was 911,030,420 shares (December 31, 2015: 910,967,920 shares). As at December 31, 2016, the number of common shares outstanding was 883,410,506 shares (December 31, 2015: 878,537,339 shares). As of December 31, 2016, no preference shares were issued and outstanding.

Restrictions on the transfer of shares.

We do not have restrictions on the transfer of our common and preference shares, provided that Stichting Continuïteit ST, if it holds preference shares, requires the consent of STMicroelectronics to sell or otherwise dispose of preference shares or voting rights attached thereto.

Holdings in us that are subject to a disclosure obligation.

For information on holdings in us that are subject to a disclosure obligation pursuant to Chapter 5.3 of the Dutch Financial Markets Supervision Act ("Wet op het financial toezicht") (the "FMSA"), please refer to chapter "Major Shareholders" further on.

Special controlling rights.

We do not have special controlling rights attached to our common or preference shares.

Control of employees share/option schemes.

We do not have any scheme granting rights to employees to subscribe for or acquire shares in our share capital or the share capital of a subsidiary of us where the control is not directly exercised by the employees. However, key employees as determined by our Unvested Share Award Plans are granted share awards (as part of their compensation) with a staggered vested schedule pursuant to our determined criteria. Supervisory board members are granted share awards that vest immediately. For more information on employees share/option schemes, see the Remuneration Report.

Restrictions on voting rights.

We do not have any restrictions on voting rights nor have we cooperated in the issuance of depositary receipts for shares.

Agreements with shareholders that may give rise to restrictions on the transfer of shares or restrictions of voting rights.

We do not have any agreements with shareholders that may give rise to restrictions on the transfer of shares or restrictions of voting rights. However, please see below under "Shareholders' Agreements" for certain information on shareholders' agreements regarding us to which we are not a party.

Provisions on appointment and dismissal of members of our Managing Board and Supervisory Board and amendment of our Articles of Association.

Please see the information included above under "Managing Board" and "Supervisory Board" with respect to the appointment and dismissal of the members of our Managing Board and Supervisory Board.

Our Articles of Association can be amended by our General Meeting of Shareholders, upon the proposal of our Supervisory Board, by a simple majority of the votes cast at a meeting where at least 15% of the issued and

outstanding share capital is present or represented. If a quorum is not present, a further meeting can be convened which shall, irrespective of the share capital represented, to pass a resolution. If the relevant amendment affects the rights of holders of common shares or holders of preference shares, the approval of the meeting of holders of common shares and the meeting of holders of preference shares, respectively, is required.

Authority of the Managing Board and Supervisory Board regarding the issuance and repurchase of shares.

Pursuant to our Articles of Association, our Managing Board does not have the authority to issue shares or grant rights to subscribe for shares. Our Supervisory Board has this authority. Our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders, held on May 25, 2016, has authorized our Supervisory Board, for a period of eighteen months as of May 25, 2016, to resolve upon: (i) the issuance of common and preference shares or the granting of rights to subscribe for common and preference shares in our share capital, up to a maximum of 10% of our issued common share capital as per December 31, 2015, increased with another 10% of our issued common share capital, as per December 31, 2015, in the case of mergers and acquisitions, but not exceeding the limits of authorized share capital, and without limitation for preference shares (ii) the terms and conditions of an issuance of common and preference shares; and (iii) the limitation and/or exclusion of pre-emptive rights of existing shareholders upon issuance of common shares.

Pursuant to a shareholders' resolution adopted at our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders held on May 25, 2016, our Managing Board, subject to the approval of our Supervisory Board, was authorized for a period of eighteen months as of May 25, 2016 to acquire common shares and/or preference shares subject to the limits of our Articles of Association and the acquisition price conditions set forth in such shareholders' resolution. Furthermore, our Articles of Association provide that we shall be able to acquire shares in our own share capital in order to transfer these shares under employee stock option or stock purchase plans, without an authorization of our General Meeting of Shareholders.

Significant agreements to which we are a party and which contain change of control rights

On June 26, 2014, we announced the issuance of senior unsecured bonds, in two tranches, one of \$600 million with a maturity of 5 years and one of \$400 million with a maturity of 7 years, convertible into new or existing common shares in our share capital. Pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Senior Bonds (the "Conditions"), bondholders have certain conversion rights and redemption rights upon a change of control, all as provided in the Conditions

Agreements with the sole member of our Managing Board and other employees regarding distributions upon the termination of their employment contract in connection with a public offer on us.

The contract of our President and CEO, Mr. Bozotti, provides that upon a change of control following a takeover bid (i) all unvested stock awards granted to Mr. Bozotti will fully vest and (ii) the bonus payable under our Executive Incentive Plan will be due for the full amount, which is 150% of the executive gross annual base salary. Such benefits are not linked to termination of the employment agreement.

Stichting Continuïteit ST — our preference shares

We have an option agreement with an independent foundation, Stichting Continuïteit ST (the "Stichting"), regarding our preference shares. This is a common practice used by a majority of publicly traded Dutch companies. Our Managing Board and our Supervisory Board, along with the board of the Stichting, have declared that they are jointly of the opinion that the Stichting is independent of us. The option agreement provides for the issuance of up to a maximum 540,000,000 preference shares. Any such shares would be issued to the Stichting upon its request and in its sole discretion and upon payment of at least 25% of the par value of the preference shares to be issued.

The Stichting would have the option, which it shall exercise in its sole discretion, to take up the preference shares. The shares would be issuable in the event of actions which the board of the Stichting determines would be contrary to our interests, our shareholders and our other stakeholders and which in the event of a creeping acquisition or offer for our common shares are not supported by our Managing Board and Supervisory Board. The preference shares may remain outstanding for no longer than two years.

No preference shares have been issued to date. The effect of the preference shares may be to deter potential acquirers from effecting an unsolicited acquisition resulting in a change of control as well as to create a level-playing field in the event actions which are considered to be hostile by our Managing Board and our Supervisory Board, as described above, occur and which the board of the Stichting determines to be contrary to our interests and our shareholders and other stakeholders.

The board of the Stichting is currently comprised of the following three members:

- Professor S.C.J.J. Kortmann, a well-known professor at law at the Radboud University in Nijmegen, The Netherlands, as Chairman of the board:
- Mr. F. Ago, a well-known and experienced attorney at law in Italy; and
- Mr. E. Alphandery, a professor of economics and former French Minister of Economy.

All members of the board of the Stichting are independent from the Company.

5.8. Code of Ethics

We have adopted written standards of business conduct and ethics ("Code of Conduct") designed to promote honest and ethical business conduct, to deter wrongdoing and to provide principles to which our employees are expected to adhere and advocate. Our Code of Conduct is applicable to all of our employees and senior managers. We have adapted and will amend our Code of Conduct as appropriate to reflect regulatory or other changes. Our Code of Conduct provides that if any employee or senior manager to whom it applies acts in contravention of the principles set forth therein, we will take appropriate steps in terms of the procedures in place for fair disciplinary action. This action may, in cases of severe breaches, include dismissal. Our Code of Conduct is available on our website in the Corporate Governance section, at http://investors.st.com.

5.9. Deviations from the Code

According to the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code (the "Code"), STMicroelectronics is required to publish a list of current deviations from the Code, and an explanation why STMicroelectronics does not comply ("Comply or Explain"). For more information on the Dutch Corporate Governance Code, please visit the website www.commissiecorporategovernance.nl. Because STMicroelectronics is listed on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"), it is required to comply with the U.S. Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, as well as NYSE listing rules, and the rules and regulations promulgated by the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). For the full text of the U.S. Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 as well as the NYSE listing rules, and the rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC, please see www.sec.gov.

STMicroelectronics complies with the Code by applying its principles and best practice provisions or by explaining why it deviates from such provisions. STMicroelectronics applies such principles and best practice provisions, with the exception of the following best practice provisions:

- Best practice provision II.2.8: The remuneration in the event of dismissal of the sole member of our Managing Board exceeds one year's salary and is equal to a gross lump sum payment in the amount of two years of the last gross annual salary, plus the variable (being the average of the last three-year payout), subject to any and all legal, regulatory and/or contractual deductions applicable. Furthermore, the Unvested Stock Awards allocated to the sole member of our Managing Board under the Unvested Stock Awards Plan that are not exercisable and vested will become fully exercisable and fully vested without any condition linked to this accelerated vesting. The remuneration in the event of dismissal shall be paid only if the employment agreement is terminated by us. This element is part of the employment conditions on the basis of which the sole member of the Managing Board accepted his responsibilities in 2005. Those conditions were among others based on the international context in which STMicroelectronics operates, industry standards and applicable laws, and in line with the remuneration policy of STMicroelectronics as approved by our 2005 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders.
- Best practice provision II.2.13: STMicroelectronics does not publish this information in detail, as this is considered competitively sensitive
 information.
- Best practice provision III.2.2: As explained in the report of the Supervisory Board, STMicroelectronics criteria deviate from the criteria as included in best practice provision III.2.2 of the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code, specifically item f of such best practice provisions, but are in conformity with governance listing standards of the NYSE and the STMicroelectronics Corporate Governance Charter as approved by our shareholders in the 2004 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders.
- Best practice provision III.3.5: The term of office of Supervisory Board members may exceed the maximum term of twelve years as mentioned in the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code. However, if the maximum term is exceeded, this is always approved by our General Meeting of Shareholders as members of our Supervisory Board are appointed by our General Meeting of

Shareholders. As mentioned in our Supervisory Board Charter (as well as our Corporate Governance Charter as approved by our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders held in 2004), we consider that it is not in our best interests to limit the number of terms a member of our Supervisory Board may serve on our Supervisory Board.

- Best practice provision III.5.11: The Chairman of our Supervisory Board is also the Chairman of the Compensation Committee. This has been a standing practice for many years and is functioning well within the governance of ST Microelectronics as it stands.
- As of next year we will report on our compliance with the revised 2016 Dutch Corporate Governance Code.

5.10. Major Shareholders

Holders of our shares (including certain comparable instruments, such as instruments with a value (partly) dependent on shares or distributions on shares, or contracts creating an economic position similar to shares) or voting rights (including potential interests, such as via options or convertible bonds) may have disclosure obligations under Dutch law. Any person or entity whose direct or indirect interest in our share capital or voting rights (including potential interest) reaches, exceeds or falls below a certain threshold must make a disclosure to the AFM immediately. The threshold percentages are 3%, 5%, 10%, 15%, 20%, 25%, 30%, 40%, 50%, 60%, 75% and 95%. If a person's direct or indirect interest in the share capital or voting rights passively reaches, exceeds or falls below the abovementioned thresholds (e.g. as a result of a change in the capital of the company), the person in question must give notice to the AFM no later than the fourth trading day after the AFM has published the change in the share capital and/or voting rights in the public register. In addition, a notification requirement applies in respect of shares with special statutory rights (e.g. priority shares), regardless of the abovementioned percentages.

Furthermore, each person who is or ought to be aware that the substantial holding he holds in the Company, reaches, exceeds or falls below any of the abovementioned thresholds vis-à-vis his most recent notification to the AFM, which change relates to the composition of the notification as a result of certain acts (e.g. (i) the exchange of certain financial instruments for shares or depositary receipts for shares, (ii) the exchange of shares for depositary receipts for shares, or (iii) as a result of the exercise of rights pursuant to a contract for the acquisition of voting rights) must give notice to the AFM no later than the fourth trading day after he became or ought to be aware of this change.

For the purpose of calculating the percentage of capital interest or voting rights, among others, the following interests must be taken into account: (i) those directly held by him; (ii) those held by his controlled undertakings for purposes of the Dutch Financial Supervision Act; (iii) shares held by a third party for such person's account and the votes such third party may exercise; (iv) the votes held by a third party if such person has concluded an oral or written voting agreement with such party which provides for a lasting common policy on voting; (v) the votes held by a third party if such person has concluded an oral or written agreement with such party which provides for a temporary and paid transfer of the votes; and (vi) the votes which a person may exercise as a proxy but in his own discretion. A person who has a 3% or larger interest in the share capital or voting rights and who ceases to be a controlled undertaking must without delay notify the AFM. As of that moment, all notification obligations under the Dutch Financial Supervision Act will become applicable to the former controlled undertaking itself. The management company of a common fund (beleggingsfonds) shall be deemed to have the disposal of the shares held by the depositary and the related voting rights. The depositary of a common fund shall be deemed not to have the disposal of shares or voting rights. Furthermore, special rules apply to the attribution of the ordinary shares which are part of the property of a partnership or other community of property. A holder of a pledge or right of usufruct in respect of our shares can also be subject to a notification obligation if such person has, or can acquire, the right to vote on our shares. If a pledgor or usufructuary acquires such voting rights, this may also trigger a notification obligation for the holder of our shares. A person is also deemed to hold shares if he has a financial instrument (i) whose rise in value depends in part on the rise in value of the underlying shares or on dividend or other payments on those shares (in other words, a long position must be held in those shares), and (ii) which does not entitle him to acquire shares in a listed company (i.e., it is a cash-settled financial instrument). In addition, a person who may, by virtue of an option, be obliged to buy shares in a listed company is also equated with a shareholder. Moreover, a person who has entered into a contract (other than a cash-settled financial instrument) that gives him an economic position comparable to that of a shareholder in a listed company is also deemed to hold shares for the purposes of the disclosure obligation.

The holder of a financial instrument representing a short position in our shares is required to notify the AFM if such short position, expressed in a capital percentage, reaches or crosses a threshold percentage. The threshold

percentages are the same as referred to above in this section. Short position refers to the gross short position (i.e., a long position held by the holder cannot be offset against the short position). There is also a requirements to notify the AFM of the net short position (i.e., long positions are offset against short positions) if such short position, expressed in a capital percentage, reaches or crosses a threshold percentage; The threshold percentages are 0.2% and each 0.1% above that. Notifications as of 0.5% and each 0.1% above that will be published by the AFM. The notification shall be made no later than 3:30 pm CET on the following trading day.

Under Dutch law, the sole member of our Managing Board and each of the members of our Supervisory Board must without delay notify the AFM of any changes in his interest or potential interest in our share capital or voting rights. Under the European Market Abuse Regulation, the sole member of our Managing Board and each of the members of our Supervisory Board, as well as any other person who would have the power to take managerial decisions affecting the future developments and business prospects of the Company having regular access to inside information relating, directly or indirectly, to the Company, must notify the AFM of any transactions conducted for his or her own account relating to the shares or in financial instruments the value of which is also based on the value of the shares. In addition, certain persons who are closely associated with members of the Managing Board and Supervisory Board or any of the other persons as described above, are required to notify the AFM of any transactions conducted for their own account relating to the shares or in financial instruments the value of which is also based on the value of the shares.

The AFM publishes all notifications on its public website (www.afm.nl). Non-compliance with the notification obligations under European or Dutch law can lead to imprisonment or criminal fines, or administrative fines or other administrative sanctions. In addition, non-compliance with these notification obligations may lead to civil sanctions, including, without limitation, suspension of the voting rights attaching to our shares held by the offender for a maximum of three years, (suspension and) nullification of a resolution adopted by our shareholders' meeting (if it is likely that such resolution would not have been adopted if the offender had not voted) and a prohibition for the offender to acquire our shares or votes for a period of no more than five years. Shareholders are advised to consult with their own legal advisers to determine whether notification obligations apply to them.

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the ownership of our issued common shares based on information available to us as of December 31, 2016:

	Com	Common Shares Owned	
Shareholders	Nu	mber	%
STMicroelectronics Holding N.V. ("ST Holding")	250	,704,754	27.5
Public	632	,705,752	69.5
Treasury shares	27,	619,914	3.0
Total	911,	030,420	100

We are not aware of any significant change over the past three years in the percentage ownership of our shares by ST Holding, our major shareholder. ST Holding does not have different voting rights from those of our other shareholders.

According to the report on Schedule 13G ("ST Holding 13G") jointly filed on February 14, 2017 by ST Holding, the Italian Ministry of the Economy and Finance (the "Italian Shareholder"), FT1CI (the "French Shareholder" and together with the Italian Shareholder, the "STH Shareholders"), Bpifrance ("Bpifrance") and the Commissariat a l'Énergie Atomique et aux Énergies Alternatives ("CEA"), the Italian Shareholder holds 50% of ST Holding's shares and the French Shareholder, which is controlled by BpiFrance and CEA, holds 50% of ST Holding's shares. Through the Italian Shareholder and the French Shareholder, the Italian Government and the French Government, respectively, each indirectly hold 13.7% of our share capital. On November 17, 2016, CEA and Bpifrance, which are the sole shareholders of the French Shareholder, entered into a share purchase agreement pursuant to which CEA transferred 721,513 shares of the French Shareholder to Bpifrance. As a result of this transaction, Bpifrance increased its shareholding in the French Shareholder from 79.2% to 95.1%, with CEA retaining the remaining 4.9% in the French Shareholder. This transaction did not impact ST Holding's beneficial ownership of our shares.

Announcements about disposals of our shares by ST Holding on behalf of one or more of its indirect shareholders, Bpifrance, CEA, the Italian Ministry of the Economy and Finance or FT1CI may come at any time, and we may not be informed beforehand.

All transactions with major shareholders were in compliance with provision III.6.4 of the 2008 Dutch Corporate Governance Code.

5.11. Shareholders' Agreements

5.11.1. STH Shareholders' Agreement

The filers of the ST Holding 13G, as mentioned in the previous paragraph, have entered into a shareholders agreement which governs relations between them, including for certain matters relating to the ownership of our shares and the actions of our management to the extent shareholder approval is required (the "STH Shareholders Agreement"). We are not a party to the STH Shareholders Agreement. Below is a brief summary of certain details from the ST Holding 13G.

5.11.1.1. Standstill

The STH Shareholders' Agreement contains a standstill provision that precludes any of the parties and the parties' affiliates from acquiring, directly or indirectly, any of our common shares or any instrument providing for the right to acquire any of our common shares other than through ST Holding. The standstill is in effect for as long as such party holds our common shares through ST Holding. The parties agreed to continue to hold their stakes in us at all times through the current holding structure of ST Holding, subject to certain limited exceptions.

5.11.1.2. Corporate Governance

The STH Shareholders' Agreement provides for a balanced corporate governance between the French Shareholder and the Italian Shareholder (the French Shareholder and the Italian Shareholder are collectively defined as "STH Shareholders" and individually defined as "STH Shareholder") for the duration of the "Balance Period", despite actual differences in indirect economic interest in us. The "Balance Period" lasts as long as each STH Shareholder owns at any time a voting stake in ST Holding equal to at least 47.5% of the total voting stakes of ST Holding.

As regards STMicroelectronics N.V., Managing Board and Supervisory Board members can only be appointed by the general meeting of shareholders upon a proposal by the Supervisory Board. The Supervisory Board passes resolutions, including on such a proposal, by at least three quarters of the votes of the members in office. The STH Shareholders Agreement, to which STM is not a party, furthermore provides that: (i) each of the STH Shareholders, the French Shareholder, on the one hand, and the Italian Shareholder, on the other hand, may propose the same number of members for election to the Supervisory Board by our shareholders, and ST Holding shall vote in favor of such members; and (ii) any decision relating to the voting rights of ST Holding shall require the unanimous approval of the STH Shareholders. ST Holding may therefore be in a position to effectively control actions that require shareholder approval, including, as discussed above, the proposal of six out of nine members for election to our Supervisory Board (three members by each STH Shareholder) and the appointment of our Managing Board, as well as corporate actions, and the issuance of new shares or other securities. As a result of the STH Shareholders Agreement, the Chairman of our Supervisory Board is proposed by an STH Shareholder for a three-year term, and the Vice-Chairman of our Supervisory Board is proposed by the other STH Shareholder for the same period, and vice-versa for the following three-year term. The STH Shareholder proposing the appointment of the Chairman may furthermore propose the appointment of the Secretary of our Supervisory Board. Finally, each STH Shareholder also proposes the appointment of a Financial Controller to the Supervisory Board.

The STH Shareholders furthermore agreed that during the Balance Period, any other decision, to the extent that a resolution of ST Holding is required, must be pursuant to the unanimous approval of the shareholders of ST Holding.

At the end of the Balance Period (i.e., once a shareholder's voting stake in ST Holding has decreased under the 47.5% threshold (such STH Shareholder being thereafter referred to as "minority shareholder" and the other one being referred to as "majority shareholder")), the members of our Supervisory Board and those of ST Holding designated by the minority shareholder of ST Holding will, pursuant to the Shareholders' Agreement, immediately resign upon request of ST Holding's majority shareholder.

After the end of the Balance Period, unanimous approval by the shareholders of ST Holding remains required to approve:

i. As long as any of the STH Shareholders indirectly owns at least the lesser of 3% of our issued and outstanding share capital or 10% of the STH Shareholders' aggregate stake in us at such time, with respect to ST Holding, any changes to the articles of association, any issue, acquisition or disposal of shares in ST Holding or change in the rights of its shares, its liquidation or dissolution and any legal merger, de-merger, acquisition or joint venture agreement to which ST Holding is proposed to be a party.

- ii. As long as any of the STH Shareholders indirectly owns at least 33% of the STH Shareholders' aggregate stake in us, certain changes to our articles of association (including any alteration in our authorized share capital, or any issue of share capital and/or financial instrument giving the right to subscribe for our common shares, changes to the rights attached to our shares, changes to the preemptive rights, issues relating to the form, rights and transfer mechanics of the shares, the composition and operation of the Managing and Supervisory Boards, matters subject to the Supervisory Board's approval, the Supervisory Board's voting procedures, extraordinary General Meetings of Shareholders and quorums for voting at General Meetings of Shareholders).
- iii. Any decision to vote our shares held by ST Holding at our General Meeting of Shareholders with respect to any substantial and material merger decision. In the event of a failure by the STH Shareholders to reach a common decision on the relevant merger proposal, our shares attributable to the minority shareholder and held by ST Holding will be counted as present for purposes of a quorum of shareholders at one of our General Meeting of Shareholders, but will not be voted (i.e., will be abstained from the vote in a way that they will not be counted as a negative vote or as a positive vote).
- iv. In addition, the minority shareholder will have the right to designate at least one member of the list of candidates for the Supervisory Board to be proposed by ST Holding if that shareholder indirectly owns at least 3% of our total issued and outstanding share capital, with the majority STH Shareholder retaining the right to appoint that number of members to the Supervisory Board that is at least proportional to such majority shareholder's voting stake.

Finally, at the end of the Balance Period, the unanimous approval required for other decisions taken at the STMicroelectronics N.V. level shall only be compulsory to the extent possible, taking into account the actual power attached to the direct and indirect shareholding together held by the STH Shareholders in our company.

5.11.1.3. Ownership of ST Shares

The STH Shareholders Agreement provides that each STH Shareholder retains the right to cause ST Holding to dispose of its stake in us at its sole discretion pursuant to the issuance of financial instruments, an equity swap, a structured finance deal or a straight sale; however, except in the case of a public offer, no sales by any party to the STH Shareholders Agreement may be made of any of our shares or any shares of the French Shareholder or ST Holding to any of our top ten competitors or any company controlling such a competitor. The STH Shareholders Agreement also requires all of the parties to the STH Shareholders Agreement to hold their stakes in us at all time through the current holding structure of ST Holding, subject to certain limited exceptions, and precludes all such parties and their affiliates from acquiring any of our common shares other than through ST Holding.

5.11.1.4. Change of Control Provision

The STH Shareholders Agreement provides for tag-along rights, pre-emptive rights, and provisions with respect to a change of control of any of the STH Shareholders or any controlling shareholder of FT1CI, on the one hand, and the Italian Ministry of the Economy and Finance, on the other hand. The STH Shareholders may transfer shares of ST Holding and/or FT1CI, as applicable, to any of their respective affiliates, which could include entities ultimately controlled by the Italian Government or the French Government.

5.11.1.5. Deadlock

In the event of a disagreement that cannot be resolved between the parties as to the conduct of the business and actions contemplated by the STH Shareholders' Agreement, each party has the right to offer its interest in ST Holding to the other, which then has the right to acquire, or to have a third party acquire, such interest. If neither party agrees to acquire or have acquired the other party's interest, then together the parties are obligated to try to find a third party to acquire their collective interests, or such part thereof as is suitable to resolve the deadlock.

5.11.1.6. Duration

The STH Shareholders' Agreement will remain in force as long as the Italian State, on the one hand, and any of Bpifrance, FT1Cl or CEA, on the other hand, are shareholders of ST Holding.

6. Dividend Policy

Our dividend policy reads as follows: "STMicroelectronics seeks to use its available cash in order to develop and enhance its position in a competitive semiconductor market while at the same time managing its cash resources to reward its shareholders for their investment and trust in STMicroelectronics. Based on its results, projected capital requirements as well as business conditions and prospects, the Managing Board proposes on an annual basis to the Supervisory Board, whenever deemed possible and desirable in line with STMicroelectronics' objectives and financial situation, the distribution of a quarterly cash dividend, if any. The Supervisory Board, upon the proposal of the Managing Board, decides or proposes on an annual basis, in accordance with this policy, which portion of the profits or distributable reserves shall not be retained in reserves to fund future growth or for other purposes and makes a proposal concerning the amount, if any, of the quarterly cash dividend".

On May 25, 2016, our shareholders approved a cash dividend of US\$0.24 per outstanding share of our common stock, which was distributed in quarterly installments of US\$0.06 in each of the second, third and fourth quarters of 2016 and in the first quarter of 2017 to shareholders of record in the month of each quarterly payment. Future dividends, if any, and their timing and amounts may be affected by our accumulated profits, our capacity to generate cash flow, our financial situation, the general economic situation and prospects and any other factors that the Supervisory Board, upon the recommendation of our Managing Board, shall deem important. For a history of dividends paid by us to our shareholders, see Note 7.6.22.7 of our Consolidated Financial Statements.

7. Consolidated financial statements

7.1. Consolidated income statement

		Year ended	
		December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD except per share amount	Notes	2016	2015
Sales	7.6.26	6,944	6,866
Other revenues	7.6.26	29	31
Total revenues		6,973	6,897
Cost of sales	7.6.28	(4,731)	(4,907)
Gross profit		2,242	1,990
Selling, general and administrative	7.6.28	(933)	(891)
Research and development	7.6.28	(1,125)	(1,111)
Other income	7.6.29	106	169
Other expenses	7.6.29	(19)	(48)
Operating profit (loss)		271	109
Finance income	7.6.30	28	58
Finance costs	7.6.30	(153)	(40)
Share of profit (loss) of joint ventures	7.6.10	7	12
Profit (loss) before income tax		153	139
Income tax benefit (expense)	7.6.32	(27)	42
Net profit (loss)		126	181
Attributable to:			
The equity holders of the parent		121	175
Non-controlling interests		5	6
Net profit (loss)		126	181
Earnings per share attributable to the equity holders of the parent			
Earnings per share (Basic)	7.6.33	0.14	0.20
Earnings per share (Diluted)	7.6.33	0.14	0.20

7.2. Consolidated statement of comprehensive income

	-	Year e	ended
In millions of USD	- Notes	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Net result		126	181
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax:			
Items that will not be reclassified to profit or loss			
Re-measurements of employee benefit obligations		(13)	8
Income tax effect		5	(3)
Re-measurements of employee benefit obligations, net of tax		(8)	5
Total items that will not be reclassified to profit or loss	_	(8)	5
Items that may be subsequently reclassified to profit or loss		, ,	
Exchange differences on translation of foreign operations		(58)	(215)
Cash flow hedges	7.6.31	(11)	31
Income tax effect		-	-
Net movement on cash flow hedges		(11)	31
Total items that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss	_	(69)	(184)
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax		(77)	(179)
Total comprehensive income (loss), net of tax	_	49	2
Attributable to:			
The equity holders of the parent		43	(4)
Non-controlling interests	_	6	6
Total comprehensive income (loss), net of tax	_	49	2

7.3. Consolidated statement of financial position

In millions of USD	— Notes	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Non-current assets	140103	2010	2010
Property, plant and equipment	7.6.12	2,292	2,326
Goodwill	7.6.14	98	58
Intangible assets	7.6.13	1,111	1,021
Investments in joint ventures	7.6.10	45	44
Other non-current financial assets	7.6.15.1	41	33
Deferred tax assets	7.6.32	681	654
Other non-current assets	7.6.16	414	434
Total non-current assets		4,682	4,570
Current assets		.,	1,010
Inventories	7.6.17	1,173	1,251
Trade accounts receivable	7.6.18	939	820
Other current financial assets	7.6.15.1	337	344
Other receivable and assets	7.6.19	309	402
Cash and cash equivalents	7.6.20	1,629	1,771
Total current assets		4,387	4,588
Assets held for sale		· -	1
Total assets		9,069	9,159
Equity			
Equity attributable to the equity holders of the parent		5,205	5,335
Non-controlling interests		61	61
Total equity	7.6.22	5,266	5,396
Non-current liabilities			
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	7.6.15.3	1,337	1,424
Other non-current financial liabilities	7.6.15.2	170	56
Employee benefits	7.6.24	411	414
Deferred tax liabilities	7.6.32	10	15
Non-current provisions	7.6.23	244	238
Other non-current liabilities		40	55
Total non-current liabilities		2,212	2,202
Current liabilities			
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings – current portion	7.6.15.3	117	191
Trade accounts payable	7.6.25	620	525
Other payables and accrued liabilities	7.6.25	273	331
Employee benefits – current portion	7.6.24	447	419
Current provisions	7.6.23	47	30
Other current financial liabilities	7.6.15.2	45	25
Income tax payable	7.6.32	42	40
Total current liabilities		1,591	1,561
Total equity and liabilities		9,069	9,159

7.4. Consolidated statement of changes in equity

For the year ended December 31, 2016

In millions of USD	Notes	Ordinary shares	Capital surplus	Treasury shares	Other reserves	Retained earnings	Equity attributable to the equity holders of the parent	Non- controlling interests	Total equity
As at January 1, 2016		1,157	2,433	(289)	970	1,064	5,335	61	5,396
Net result		-	-	-	-	121	121	5	126
Other comprehensive income, net of tax		-	-	-	(78)	-	(78)	1	(77)
Total comprehensive income		-	-	-	(78)	121	43	6	49
Employee share award scheme, net of tax	7.6.22.5	-	-	47	`39 [´]	(47)	39	-	39
Dividends		-	-	-	-	(212)	(212)	-	(212)
Dividends to non-controlling interests		-	-	-	-	` -	` -	(6)	(6)
As at December 31, 2016		1,157	2,433	(242)	931	926	5,205	61	5,266

For the year ended December 31, 2015

In millions of USD	Notes	Ordinary shares	Capital surplus	Treasury shares	Other reserves	Retained earnings	Equity attributable to the equity holders of the parent	Non-controlling interests	Total equity
As at January 1, 2015		1,157	2,433	(334)	1,108	1,285	5,649	61	5,710
Net result		· -	-	` -	· -	175	175	6	181
Other comprehensive income, net of tax		-	-	-	(179)	-	(179)	-	(179)
Total comprehensive income		-	-	-	(179)	175	(4)	6	2
Employee share award scheme, net of					ì		` ′		
tax	7.6.22.5	-	-	45	41	(45)	41	-	41
Dividends		-	-	-	-	(351)	(351)	-	(351)
Dividends to non-controlling interests		-	-	-	-	` -	` -	(6)	(6)
As at December 31, 2015		1,157	2,433	(289)	970	1,064	5,335	61	5,396

7.5. Consolidated statement of cash flows

		December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	Note	2016	2015
Cash flows from operating activities			
Cash generated from operations	7.6.21	1,367	1,212
Interests paid		(13)	(15)
Income tax paid		(42)	(41)
Net cash from operating activities		1,312	1,156
Cash flows from investing activities			
Payments for purchases of tangible assets		(611)	(529)
Proceeds from sale of tangible assets		4	62
Payments for purchase of intangible assets		(315)	(350)
Proceeds from sale of financial assets		-	1
Net cash variation for joint ventures deconsolidation		-	(1)
Payment for disposal of joint ventures		-	(13)
Payment for business combinations		(78)	-
Net cash used in investing activities		(1,000)	(830)
Cash flows from financing activities			
Proceeds from interest-bearing loans and borrowings		13	-
Repayment of interest-bearing loans and borrowings		(191)	(200)
Dividends paid to equity holders of the parent company		(251)	(350)
Dividends paid to non-controlling interests		(6)	(6)
Other financing activities		(1)	
Net cash from (used in) financing activities		(436)	(556)
Effect of changes in exchange rates		(18)	(16)
Net cash increase (decrease)		(142)	(246)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the period		1,771	2,017
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period	7.6.20	1,629	1,771

7.6. Notes to the consolidated financial statements

7.6.1. Corporate information

STMicroelectronics N.V. is organized under the laws of the Netherlands with its corporate legal seat in Amsterdam, the Netherlands, and head offices at WTC Schiphol Airport, Schiphol Boulevard 265, 1118 BH Schiphol, the Netherlands. Headquarters and operational offices are managed through STMicroelectronics International N.V., a wholly owned subsidiary of STMicroelectronics N.V., and are located at 39, chemin du Champ des Filles, 1228 Plan-les-Ouates. Geneva. Switzerland.

STMicroelectronics and its subsidiaries (together "the Group") are a global independent semiconductor group that designs, develops, manufactures and markets a broad range of products, including discrete and standard commodity components, application-specific integrated circuits ("ASICs"), full custom devices and semi-custom devices and application-specific standard products ("ASSPs") for analog, digital and mixed-signal applications. In addition, the Group participates in the manufacturing value chain of smartcard products, which includes the production and sale of both silicon chips and smartcards.

The Group's products are used in a wide variety of applications, which can be broadly grouped into three areas: automotive systems, industrial systems and consumer connected devices. The Group enables smarter driving by making vehicles safer, more environmentally friendly and more connected. The Group helps make smarter homes, cities, workplaces and factories in which things can be done more efficiently and flexibly, in a more sustainable manner, safer and with a better experience for the people at the center. The Group enables creators of smart connected consumer devices to develop and take to market their devices quickly and efficiently. In doing this, the Group's ensures that ST is found everywhere microelectronics make a positive and innovative contribution to people's lives. By getting more from technology to get more from life, ST stands for life augmented.

STMicroelectronics is a publicly traded company, listed on the New York Stock Exchange, on Euronext Paris and on the Borsa Italiana (Italian Stock Exchange).

These consolidated financial statements have been approved by the Supervisory Board on April 26, 2017 for submission to the Annual General Meeting of Shareholders.

7.6.2. Basis of preparation

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a historical cost basis, except for available-for-sale financial assets and certain other financial assets and liabilities (including derivative financial instruments) that have been measured at fair value. The consolidated financial statements are presented in dollars of the United States of America and all values are rounded to the nearest million (\$ million) except when otherwise stated. Under Article 35 of the Group's Articles of Association, the financial year extends from January 1 to December 31, which is the period-end of each fiscal year.

Certain prior year balances have been reclassified to conform current year presentation.

7.6.3. Statement of compliance

These consolidated financial statements are prepared for Dutch statutory purposes, in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as adopted by the European Union.

7.6.4. Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements comprise the financial statements of STMicroelectronics N.V. and its subsidiaries as at December 31, 2016.

Subsidiaries are fully consolidated from the date of acquisition, being the date on which the Group obtains control and continue to be consolidated until the date that such control ceases. Subsidiaries are all entities over which the Group has control. The group controls an entity when the group is exposed to, or has rights to, variable returns from its involvement with the entity and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the entity. If the Group loses control over a subsidiary, it:

- Derecognizes the assets (including goodwill) and liabilities of the subsidiary
- · Derecognizes the amount of any non-controlling interest
- Derecognizes the cumulative translation differences, recorded in equity
- · Recognizes the fair value of the consideration received
- · Recognizes the fair value of any investment retained
- Recognizes any surplus or deficit in profit or loss
- Reclassifies the parent's share of components previously recognized in other comprehensive income to profit or loss.

The financial statements of the subsidiaries are prepared for the same reporting period as the parent company, using consistent accounting policies. All intra-group balances, income and expenses and unrealized gains and losses resulting from intra-group transactions are fully eliminated.

Non-controlling interest is the share of equity in a subsidiary not attributable, directly or indirectly, to the parent company. Non-controlling interests are presented separately in the consolidated income statement and within equity in the consolidated statement of financial position, separately from the equity attributable to the equity holders of the parent. Changes in a parent's ownership interest in a subsidiary that do not result in a loss of control are accounted for as equity transactions.

7.6.5. Changes in accounting policies

The accounting policies adopted are consistent with those of the previous financial year except for the following new amended standards adopted by the Group on or after January 1, 2016:

Amendments to IAS 1: Disclosure Initiative: The amendments address materiality, disaggregation and subtotals in the statement of consolidation position or the income statement and the statement of comprehensive income. The amendments became effective on January 1, 2016 and had no material impact on the Group's financial statements.

The following amended standards became effective on January 1, 2016 with no impact on the accounting policies, financial position or performance of the Group:

- Amendment to IFRS 11: Accounting for Acquisitions of Interests in Joint Operations
- Amendments to IAS 16 and IAS 38: Clarification of Acceptable Methods of Depreciation and Amortization
- Amendment to IAS 19: Employee Benefits Employee contributions
- · Improvements to IFRS (2012-2014 cycle)

The following new or amended standards became effective on January 1, 2016 but are not applicable to the accounting policies of the Group:

- · Amendments to IAS 16 and IAS 41: Bearer Plants
- · Amendment to IAS 27: Equity Method in Separate Financial Statements
- Amendments to IFRS 10, IFRS 12 and IAS 28: Investment Entities: Applying the Consolidation Exception

7.6.6. Standards issued but not yet effective

Standards issued but not yet effective up to the date of issuance of the Group's financial statements are listed below. This listing of new or amended standards and interpretations issued are those that the Group reasonably expects to have an impact on disclosures, financial position or performance when applied at a future date. The Group intends to adopt these standards when they become effective.

IFRS 9 Financial Instruments: The IASB completed in 2014 its comprehensive work on the replacement of IAS 39, which included three phases: classification and measurement of financial assets and financial liabilities, with the issuance of the original IFRS 9; impairment of financial assets; and hedge accounting, with the issuance of the corresponding amendments to IFRS 9. The final standard was endorsed by the European Union in November 2016, with January 1, 2018 as effective date. The adoption of IFRS 9 will have an effect on the classification and measurement of the Group's financial assets, together with the assessment of their impairment but will potentially have no impact on classification and measurements of financial liabilities. The new approach to hedge accounting will also have an effect on the way hedged transactions and derivatives designated as hedging instruments are reported. The Group is reviewing the effect the comprehensive version of IFRS 9 will have on its financial position and performance.

IFRS 15 Revenue from contracts with customers: The new standard on revenue recognition, updated in 2016 with finalized amendments addressing implementation issues, sets forth a single revenue accounting model, which calls to more professional judgment and includes expanded disclosures. According to the new guidance, revenue recognition depicts the transfer of promised goods and services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled for these goods and services. Revenue is recognized when (or as) control of the goods and services is transferred to the customer. Even if IFRS 15 is not a five-step model, the following steps can be identified in order to apply the new revenue accounting model: (i) identification of the contracts with customers; (ii) identification of the purchase obligations in the contract; (iii) determination of the transaction price; (iv) allocation of the transaction price to purchase obligations and; (v) revenue recognition for each purchase obligation. IFRS 15, including the amendment on effective date but excluding clarifications issued in 2016, was ratified by the European Union in September 2016, with January 1, 2018 as effective date. The areas on which IFRS 15 may create significant changes are: (i) changes in the timing of revenue recognition; (ii) inclusion of variable consideration in the transaction price; and (iii) allocation of the transaction price based on standalone selling prices. The Group will adopt IFRS 15 when effective. The Group is currently in the process of assessing the anticipated impact of the amended standard on existing revenue streams, contracts, transactions, and business practices. Based on procedures performed to date, the Group generally anticipates substantially similar performance conditions under the amended guidance, as such no material impact on the Group revenue recognition practices is expected. The guidance provides entities with alternative methods of adoption. The Group is in the process of deter

IFRS 16 Leases: The new standard on lease accounting no longer distinguishes for the lessee between a finance lease and an operating lease. It sets forth a single lease accounting model for virtually all lease contracts. The lessee recognizes a lease liability reflecting future lease payments and a "right of use" asset, as economically, a lease contract is equal to acquiring the right to use an asset with the purchase price paid in installments. Lessees recognize interest expense on the lease liability and a depreciation charge on the "right of use" asset. The standard includes optional exemptions, as for short-term leases (twelve months or less). If one of the exemptions is elected, the lease contract is accounted for in a way that is similar to current operating lease accounting. Lessor accounting is similar to current practice. However, significant new disclosures are required. IFRS 16 has not been ratified by the European Union yet. The Group will adopt IFRS 16 when effective and is currently assessing its impact on existing contracts, transactions and business practices, almost exclusively as a lessee.

IFRIC Interpretation 22 — Foreign Currency Transactions and Advance Consideration: The new interpretation clarifies the accounting for transactions that include the receipt or payment of advance consideration in a foreign currency, by stating that the date of the transaction, for the purpose of determining the exchange rate, is the date of the initial recognition of the non-monetary prepayment asset or deferred income liability. Moreover if there are multiple payments or receipts in advance, a date of transaction is established for each payment or receipt. IFRIC 22 has not been ratified by the European Union yet. The Group will adopt IFRIC 22 when effective. No impact is expected on the Group's financial position or performance from the adoption of IFRIC 22.

The following amendments are not expected to have a material impact on the accounting policies, financial position or performance of the Group:

- · Amendments to IFRS 2: Classification and Measurement of Share-based Payment Transactions
- · Amendments to IFRS 4: Applying IFRS 9 Financial Instruments with IFRS 4 Insurance contracts
- Amendments to IAS 40: Transfers of Investment Property
- Amendments to IAS 12: Recognition of Deferred Tax Assets for Unrealized Losses

- Amendments to IAS 7: Disclosure Initiative
- · Amendments to IFRS 10 and IAS 28: Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate and Joint Venture
- Improvements to IFRS (2014-2016 cycle)

7.6.7. Summary of significant accounting policies

7.6.7.1. Business combinations and goodwill

The Group applies the acquisition method to account for business combinations. The consideration transferred in a business combination (including any contingent consideration) is measured at fair value. Acquisition-related costs are expensed as incurred.

Each identifiable asset and liability is measured at its acquisition-date fair value. Only components of non-controlling interests that constitute a present ownership interest that entitles their holder to a proportionate share of the entity's net assets in the event of liquidation are measured at either fair value or at the present ownership instruments' proportionate share of the acquiree's identifiable net assets. All other components of non-controlling interests are measured at their acquisition date fair value.

Goodwill arises when there is a positive difference between:

- the aggregate of consideration transferred, any non-controlling interest in the acquiree and, in a business combination achieved in stages, the acquisition-date fair value of the acquirer's previously held equity interest in the acquiree; and
- · the net identifiable assets acquired.

Goodwill is initially recorded at cost. If the acquirer has made a gain from a bargain purchase that gain is recognized in the income statement.

After initial recognition, goodwill is not subject to amortization and is tested at least annually for impairment. For the purpose of impairment testing, goodwill acquired in a business combination is, from the acquisition date, allocated to each of the Group cash generating units ("CGU") that are expected to benefit from the synergies of the combination, irrespective of whether other assets or liabilities of the acquiree are assigned to those units.

A cash-generating unit is the smallest identifiable group of assets that generates cash inflows that are largely independent of the cash inflows from other assets or groups of assets.

Goodwill impairment tests are undertaken annually or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate a potential impairment. The impairment test determines whether the recoverable amount of each cash-generating unit, which is the higher of its assets' fair value less costs of disposal and its value in use, is lower than its total carrying amount. If lower, an impairment loss is recognized for the excess of the carrying amount over the recoverable amount. If the impairment loss exceeds the book value of goodwill, allocation is made on a pro rata basis over the remaining assets of the CGU. In determining the value in use of a cash-generating unit, the Group usually estimates the expected discounted future cash flows associated with the unit. Significant management judgments and estimates are used in

forecasting the future discounted cash flows, including: the applicable industry's sales volume forecast and selling price evolution, the cash-generating unit's market penetration, the market acceptance of certain recent technologies, relevant cost structure, the discount rates applied are based on various scenarios incorporating a weighted average cost of capital and the perpetuity rates used in calculating cash flow terminal values.

7.6.7.2. Investments in joint ventures

The Group's investment in its joint ventures is accounted for using the equity method. A joint venture is an entity whereby the partners have a contractual arrangement that establishes joint control over the economic activities of the entity. The agreement requires unanimous agreement for financial and operating decisions among the partners.

Under the equity method, the investment in the joint venture is carried in the statement of financial position at cost plus post acquisition changes in the Group's share of net assets of the joint venture. Goodwill relating to the joint venture is included in the carrying amount of the investment and is neither amortized nor individually tested for impairment.

The income statement reflects the share of the result of operations of the joint venture. Where there has been a change recognized directly in the equity of the joint venture, the Group recognizes its share of any changes and discloses this, when applicable, in the statement of changes in equity or other comprehensive income. Unrealized gains and losses resulting from transactions between the Group and the joint ventures are eliminated to the extent of the interest in the joint venture.

The share of profit (loss) of joint ventures is shown on the face of the income statement on the line "Share of profit (loss) of joint ventures". This is the profit (loss) attributable to equity holders of the joint ventures and therefore is after tax and non-controlling interests in the subsidiaries of the joint venture.

The financial statements of the joint ventures are prepared for the same reporting period as the parent company or with not more than a quarter-lag if the joint venture cannot prepare financial statements in a timing compliant with the closing timeframe of the Group. Where necessary, adjustments are made to bring the accounting policies in line with those of the Group.

After application of the equity method, the Group determines whether it is necessary to recognize an additional impairment loss on the Group's investment in its joint ventures. The Group determines at each reporting date whether there is any objective evidence that the investment in the joint venture is impaired. If this is the case, the Group calculates the amount of impairment as the difference between the recoverable amount of the joint venture and its carrying value and recognizes the amount in the income statement. To the extent that the recoverable amount of an investment in a joint venture subsequently increases, the Group reverses the impairment previously recorded.

7.6.7.3. Foreign currency translation

The U.S. dollar is the functional currency for the Company and the presentation currency for the Group, which is the currency of the primary economic environment in which the Group operates. The worldwide semiconductor industry uses the U.S. dollar as a currency of reference for actual pricing in the market. Furthermore, the majority of the Group's transactions are denominated in U.S. dollars, and revenues from external sales in U.S. dollars largely exceed revenues in any other currency. However, certain significant costs are largely incurred in the countries of the Euro zone and other non-US dollar currency areas.

The functional currency of each subsidiary throughout the Group is either the local currency or the U.S. dollar, determined on the basis of the economic environment in which each subsidiary operates. For consolidation purposes, assets and liabilities included in the statement of financial position of the Group's subsidiaries having the local currency as functional currency are translated at current rates of exchange at the reporting date. Income and expense items and cash flow items are translated at the prevailing exchange rate in which they are recognized. The currency translation adjustments ("CTA") generated by the conversion of the financial position and results of operations from local functional currencies are reported as a component of other comprehensive income in the consolidated statement of comprehensive income and the consolidated statement of changes in equity.

Goodwill and fair value adjustments arising on the acquisition of a foreign entity are treated as assets and liabilities of the foreign entity and translated at the closing rate. Exchange differences arising are recognized in other comprehensive income.

Assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses, gains or losses arising from transactions denominated in foreign currency are recorded in the functional currency of the recording entity at the prevailing exchange rate. At each reporting date, balances denominated in a currency other than the recording entity's functional currency are re-measured into the functional currency at the exchange rate prevailing at the reporting date. The related exchange gains and losses are recorded in the consolidated income statement as "Other income" or "Other expenses".

Changes in the fair value of monetary securities denominated in foreign currency and classified as available-for-sale are distinguished between translation differences resulting from changes in the amortized cost of the security and other changes in the carrying amount of the security. Translation differences related to changes in amortized cost are recognized in the consolidated income statement as "Finance costs" or "Finance income" below operating income, and other changes in carrying amount are recognized in other comprehensive income.

Translation differences on non-monetary financial assets and liabilities such as equity securities at fair value through profit or loss are recognized in the consolidated income statement as part of the fair value gain or loss. Translation differences on non-monetary financial assets such as equity securities classified as available-for-sale are included in other comprehensive income.

7.6.7.4. Revenue recognition

Revenue is measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable from the sale of goods and services, net of value-added tax, returns, discounts and rebates, after eliminating intercompany sales within the Group. Revenue is recognized as follows:

Sales

Revenue from the sale of products is recognized upon transfer of significant risks and rewards of ownership to the customer, assuming that the revenue to be recognized can be measured reliably and it is probable that economic benefits will flow to the Group. Based on the standard shipping terms applied this usually occurs at the time of shipment.

Consistent with standard business practice in the semiconductor industry, price protection is granted to distribution customers on their existing inventory of the Group's products to compensate them for declines in market prices. The Group accrues a provision for price protection based on a rolling historical price trend computed on a monthly basis as a percentage of gross distributor sales. This historical price trend represents differences in recent months between the invoiced price and the final price to the distributor, adjusted if required, to accommodate a significant change in the current market price. The short outstanding inventory time period, visibility into the standard inventory product pricing and long distributor pricing history have enabled the Group to reliably estimate price protection provisions at period-end. The Group records the accrued amounts in the consolidated income statement as a reduction of "Sales" at the time of the sale.

The Group's customers occasionally return the Group's products for technical reasons. The Group's standard terms and conditions of sale provide that if the Group determines that products do not conform, the Group will repair or replace the non-conforming products, or issue a credit or rebate of the purchase price. Quality returns are identified shortly after sale in customer quality control testing. Quality returns are usually associated with end-user customers, not with distribution channels. The Group records the accrued amounts as a reduction of "Sales" in the consolidated statement of income, using past history and current conditions to form a reasonable estimate of future returns.

The Group records a provision for warranty costs as a charge against "Cost of sales" in the consolidated income statement, based on historical trends of warranty costs incurred as a percentage of sales, which management has determined to be a reasonable estimate of the probable losses to be incurred for warranty claims in a period.

Distribution costs are recorded as "Cost of sales" in the consolidated income statement.

Revenue recognition from the rendering of services that can be measured reliably is based on the stage of completion of the transaction at the reporting date.

Other revenues

Other revenues consist of license revenue, service revenue related to transferring licenses, patent royalty income, sale of scrap materials and manufacturing by-products.

7.6.7.5. Other significant categories of income

Funding

The Group receives funding mainly from governmental entities and income is recognized when all contractual conditions for receipt of these funds are fulfilled. The Group's primary sources for government funding are French, Italian and other European Union ("EU") governmental entities. Such funding is generally provided to encourage research and development activities, industrialization and local economic development. Public funding in France, Italy and Europe generally is open to all companies, regardless of their ownership or country of incorporation. The conditions for receipt of government funding may include eligibility restrictions, approval by EU authorities, annual budget appropriations, compliance with European Commission regulations, as well as specifications regarding objectives and results. Certain specific contracts require compliance with extensive regulatory requirements and set forth certain conditions relating to the funded programs. There could be penalties if these objectives are not fulfilled. Other contracts contain penalties for late deliveries or for breach of contract, which may result in repayment obligations.

The Group's funding programs are classified under three general categories: funding for research and development activities, capital investments, and loans. The Group also benefits from tax credits for R&D activities in several countries (notably in France) as they are generally available to all companies.

Funding for research and development activities

Funding for research and development activities is the most common form of funding that the Group receives. Public funding for such activities is recorded as "Other income" in the Group's consolidated income statement. Public funding for research and development is recognized ratably as the related costs are incurred once the agreement with the respective governmental agency has been signed and all applicable conditions are met. The majority of this public funding is not received for development projects recognized by the Group as intangible assets, in which case the Group would have recognized such funding as a reduction of the corresponding intangible assets.

The Group receives certain specific project-related research tax credits ("Crédit Impôt Recherche") in the French tax jurisdiction. The Group considers the tax credits received from French tax authorities as government grants based on the fact that the tax credits are received independently from tax payments of the Group. The Group recognizes these credits as long-term or short-term receivables depending on the expected time of collection. These credits are deducted from "Research and development" in the consolidated income statement or recorded as a reduction of intangible assets, as described in note 7.6.7.6.

Capital investments

Capital investment funding is recorded as a reduction of "Property, plant and equipment" in the consolidated statement of financial position and is recognized in the Group's consolidated income statement according to the depreciation charges of the funded assets during their useful lives. The Group also receives capital funding in Italy, which is recovered through the reduction of various government liabilities, including income taxes, value-added tax and employee-related social charges.

When the funding has been classified as a long-term receivable, it is reflected in the statement of financial position at its discounted net present value. The subsequent accretion of the discount is recorded as non-operating profit in "Finance income".

Loans

The Group receives certain loans, mainly related to large capital investment projects, at preferential interest rates. The loans are measured and recognized in accordance with IAS 39. The benefit calculated as the difference between the initial carrying amount of the loans determined in accordance with IAS 39 and the proceeds received is recognized in accordance with the policy described in the preceding paragraphs.

Finance income

Interest income is recognized using the effective interest method. When a loan or a receivable is impaired, the Group reduces the carrying amount to its recoverable amount, being the estimated future cash flows discounted at the original effective interest rate of the instrument, and continues unwinding the discount as finance income. Finance income on impaired loans and receivables are recognized using the original effective interest rate.

7.6.7.6. Research and development

Research and development expenditures include costs incurred by the Group, the Group's share of costs incurred by other research and development interest groups and costs associated with co-development contracts. Research costs are expensed as incurred and are reported net of research tax credits received in the French tax jurisdiction, as described in note 7.6.7.5.

Expenditures incurred on development projects, mainly related to the design and testing of new or improved products controlled by the Group are recognized as "Intangible assets" in the consolidated statement of financial position when it is probable that the project will be a success considering its economic profitability and technological feasibility, and costs can be measured reliably, as described in note 7.6.7.11. Certain research tax credits are also recognized as a reduction of intangible assets for the portion that can be reliably allocated to development projects. Development expenditures recognized as assets are amortized, when ready for intended use, over their estimated useful lives, not exceeding three years (Refer to note 7.6.7.11. Intangible assets with finite useful lives). Other development costs are expensed as incurred. Development expenditures recognized as expenses are not recognized as assets in a subsequent period. Amortization expense recognized on capitalized development costs in use is recorded as "Cost of sales" in the consolidated income statement. Amortization expense on technologies and licenses purchased by the Group from third parties or acquired in a business combination to facilitate the Group's research is recorded as "Research and development" in the consolidated income statement.

An impairment test is performed whenever a triggering event questions the future recoverability, or at least annually, for the capitalized development projects still not in use. A loss is recognized in the consolidated income statement as "Cost of sales" for the amount by which the asset's carrying amount exceeds its recoverable amount.

7.6.7.7. Current and deferred income tax

The income tax benefit (expense) in the consolidated income statement for the period comprises current and deferred income tax. Current income tax benefit (expense) represents the income tax benefit expected to be received or the income tax expected to be paid related to the current year loss or income in each individual tax jurisdiction. Items recognized in other comprehensive income or directly in equity are recognized net of tax. Management periodically evaluates positions taken in tax returns with respect to situations in which applicable tax regulation is subject to interpretation. Provisions are recorded when appropriate on the basis of amounts expected to be paid to the tax authorities. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recorded for temporary differences arising between the tax and book bases of assets and liabilities and for the benefits of tax credits and operating loss carry-forwards. However, deferred income tax is not accounted for if it arises from initial recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction other than a business combination that, at the time of the transaction, affects neither accounting nor taxable profit or loss. Deferred tax liabilities are not recognized if they arise from the initial recognition of goodwill. Deferred income tax is determined using tax rates and laws that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the reporting date and are expected to apply when the related deferred income tax asset is realized or the deferred income tax liability is

Deferred income tax assets are recognized to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profit will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilized.

Income taxes are recognized as cash flows from operating activities in the consolidated statement of cash flows.

7.6.7.8. Earnings per share

Basic earnings per share are computed by dividing net result attributable to the equity holders of the parent by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per share are computed by dividing net result attributable to the equity holders of the parent (adding-back interest expense, net of tax effects, related to convertible debt if determined to be dilutive) by the weighted average number of ordinary shares and potential ordinary shares outstanding during the period. The weighted average shares used to compute diluted earnings per share include the incremental shares of ordinary shares relating to unvested shares or stock options granted and convertible debt to the extent such incremental shares are dilutive. Unvested shares with performance conditions are included in the computation of diluted earnings per share if their conditions have been satisfied at the reporting date and if the awards are dilutive. If all the conditions have not been satisfied by the end of the period, the number of contingently issuable shares included in the diluted earnings per share calculation is based on the number of shares that would be issuable if the end of the period were the end of the contingency period.

7.6.7.9. Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents includes cash on hand, deposits held at call with external financial institutions and other short-term highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less. They are readily convertible to known amounts of cash and so near their maturity that they present insignificant risk of changes in value because of changes in interest rates. Bank overdrafts are not netted against cash and cash equivalents in the consolidated cash flow statement and are shown as part of current liabilities on the consolidated statement of financial position.

7.6.7.10. Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost is based on the weighted average cost by adjusting standard cost to approximate actual manufacturing costs on a quarterly basis; the cost is therefore dependent on the Group's manufacturing performance. In the case of underutilization of manufacturing facilities, the costs associated with the excess capacity are not included in the valuation of inventories but charged directly to cost of sales. Net realizable value is a market value as the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less applicable variable selling expenses and cost of completion.

As described in Note 7.6.7.15, the Group hedges a portion of its Euro-denominated front-end manufacturing costs of semi-finished goods as well as certain Singapore dollar-denominated forecasted transactions. The

Group does not adjust the initial carrying amount of inventory by the cumulative amount of the hedging instrument fair value changes recorded as other comprehensive income for settled hedging transactions. This component of other comprehensive income is reclassified into earnings when inventory is sold.

The Group performs on a continuous basis inventory write-off of products, which have the characteristics of slow-moving, old production date and technical obsolescence. Indeed, the Group evaluates its product inventory to identify obsolete or slow-selling inventory and records a specific reserve of the Group estimates the inventory will eventually become obsolete. Reserve for obsolescence is estimated for excess uncommitted inventory based on the previous quarter sales, order backlog and production plans. Inventory associated with obsolete or uncommitted inventory is expensed to "Cost of sales" in the consolidated income statement.

7.6.7.11. Intangible assets with finite useful lives

Intangible assets acquired separately are recognized at cost in the consolidated statement of financial position and include technologies and licenses purchased from third parties and purchased software.

The cost of intangible assets acquired in a business combination is the acquisition-date fair value.

Expenditures incurred on development projects, mainly related to the design and testing of new or improved products controlled by the Group and internally generated software developed for the Group's internal use, are recognized as intangible assets when the Group can demonstrate all of the following:

- the technical feasibility of completing the item under development so that it will be available for use or sale;
- · its intention to complete the item under development and ability to use it or sell it;
- how the item under development will generate probable future economic benefits;
- the availability of adequate technical, financial and other resources to complete the development and to use or sell the item under development; and
- its ability to measure reliably the expenditures attributable to the project during its development.

Refer to section 8.3.11 for composition of Company's legal reserves, which includes capitalized development costs and internally developed software.

Expenditures incurred on development projects that do not meet these criteria and all research activities are recognized as expenses when incurred.

Development costs are amortized, when the development is complete, on a straight-line basis over the period of their expected benefits, not exceeding three years.

Intangible assets with finite lives are amortized over their useful economic lives. The amortization period and the amortization method for an intangible asset with a finite useful life are reviewed at least at each financial year end. Amortization is computed using the straight-line method over their estimated useful lives.

A summary of the policies applied to the Group's intangible assets is as follows:

	Technologies &	Purchased	developed	Development
	licenses	software	software	costs
Useful lives	Finite	Finite	Finite	Finite
Amortization method used	Straight line basis over estimated useful life / 3-7 years	Straight line basis over estimated useful life / Max 4 years	Straight line basis over estimated useful life / Max 4 years	Straight line basis over estimated useful life / Max 3 years
Internally generated or acquired	Acquired	Acquired	Internally generated	Internally generated

Intangible assets not ready to use, such as capitalized development expenditures, are tested annually for impairment. The carrying value of intangible assets with finite useful lives and subject to amortization is assessed for impairment at the level of a CGU whenever there is an indication that intangible assets may be impaired. An impairment loss is recognized in the consolidated income statement for the amount by which the carrying amount exceeds the recoverable amount. The recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's fair value

less costs of disposal and value in use. In determining recoverability, the Group usually estimates the value in use based on the projected discounted future cash flows associated with the intangible assets. The Group makes maximum use of market inputs and minimizes the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value. Prior impairment charges on intangible assets other than goodwill are reviewed for possible reversal at each reporting date.

7.6.7.12. Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are stated at historical cost, net of government funding, accumulated depreciation and any impairment losses. Property, plant and equipment acquired in a business combination are recognized at fair value at the acquisition date. Major additions and improvements are capitalized, while minor replacements and repairs are expensed and reported as "Cost of sales", "Selling, general and administrative", or "Research and development" in the consolidated income statement according to their intended use.

Land is not depreciated. Depreciation on fixed assets is computed using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

	Estimated
Nature of tangible asset	useful life
Buildings	33 years
Facilities & leasehold improvements	5-10 years
Machinery and equipment	3-10 years
Computer and R&D equipment	3-6 years
Other	2-5 years

The assets' residual values and useful lives are reviewed, and adjusted if appropriate, at the end of each reporting period. The Group evaluates in each period whether there is a reason to suspect that tangible assets or groups of assets might not be recoverable. Several impairment indicators exist for making this assessment such as: restructuring plans, significant changes in the technology, market, economic or legal environment in which the Group operates, available evidence of obsolescence of the asset, or indication that its economic performance is, or will be, worse than expected. For the purposes of assessing impairment, assets are grouped at the lowest levels for which there are separately identifiable cash flows (cash-generating units). An impairment loss is recognized in the consolidated income statement for the amount by which the asset's carrying amount exceeds its recoverable amount. The recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's fair value less costs of disposal and value in use. The fair value is normally estimated by the Group based on independent market appraisals and the value in use by applying discounted cash-flow procedures. The Group makes maximum use of market inputs and minimizes the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value.

When property, plant and equipment are retired or otherwise disposed of, the net book value of the assets is removed from the Group's books and the net gain or loss is included in "Other income" or "Other expenses" in the consolidated income statement.

A manufacturing line is composed of several individual equipment which are individually recorded, depreciated and disposed of if needed.

Leasing agreements in which the Group has substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership are classified as finance leases. These leases are included in "Property, plant and equipment" in the consolidated statement of financial position and capitalized at the lower of the fair value of the leased item and the present value of the minimum lease payments. They are depreciated over the shorter of the estimated useful life or the lease term. Leasing agreements classified as operating leases are arrangements in which the lessor retains a significant portion of the risks and rewards of ownership of the leased asset. Payments made under operating leases are charged to the consolidated income statement on a straight-line basis over the period of the lease.

Borrowing costs incurred for the construction of any qualifying asset are capitalized during the period of time that is required to complete and prepare the asset for its intended use. Other borrowing costs are expensed.

7.6.7.13. Financial Assets

7.6.7.13.1. Classification

The Group classifies its financial assets in the following categories: financial assets at fair value through profit or loss, loans and receivables and available-for-sale. The classification depends on the purpose for which the assets were acquired. The Group determines the classification of its financial assets at initial recognition. The Group did not hold at December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015 any asset classified as held-to-maturity.

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are trading financial assets. A financial asset is classified in this category if acquired principally for the purpose of selling in the short term. Assets in this category are classified as current assets when they are expected to be realized within twelve months of the reporting date. This category also includes trading derivatives, such as foreign currency forward contracts and currency options, including collars, that do not qualify for hedge accounting.

Gains and losses arising from changes in the fair value of the financial assets carried at fair value through profit or loss are presented in the consolidated income statement within "Other income" or "Other expenses" in the period in which they arise, when the transactions for such instruments are related to the Group's operating activities. Gains and losses arising from changes in fair value of financial assets not related to the operating activities of the Group are presented within "Finance income" and "Finance costs" in the consolidated income statement.

Loans and receivables

Loans and receivables are non-derivative financial assets with fixed or determinable payments that are not quoted in an active market. They are reported as current, except for maturities greater than twelve months after the reporting date, which are classified as non-current. Loans and receivables in the consolidated statement of financial position are trade accounts receivable, other receivables, long-term loans and long-term receivables.

Available-for-sale financial assets

Available-for-sale financial assets are non-derivative financial assets that are either designated in this category or not classified in any of the other categories. They are included in non-current assets unless management intends to dispose of the investment within twelve months after the reporting date or if they represent investments of funds available for current operations.

7.6.7.13.2. Recognition and measurement

Regular purchases and sales of financial assets are recognized on the trade date – the date on which the Group commits to purchase or sell the asset. Investments are initially recognized at fair value plus transaction costs for all financial assets not carried at fair value through profit or loss. Financial assets carried at fair value through profit or loss, are initially recognized at fair value, and transaction costs are expensed in the consolidated income statement. Financial assets are derecognized when the rights to receive cash flows from the investments have expired or have been transferred and the Group has transferred substantially all risks and rewards of ownership. Available-for-sale financial assets and financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are subsequently carried at fair value. Loans and receivables are carried at amortized cost using the effective interest method.

Changes in the fair value of securities classified as available-for-sale are recognized in other comprehensive income until the investment is derecognized, as described in note 7.6.7.3. When securities classified as available-for-sale are sold, the accumulated fair value adjustments recognized in other comprehensive income are included in the consolidated income statement.

The fair values of quoted investments are based on current market prices. If the market for a financial asset is not active (and for unlisted securities), the Group establishes fair value by using valuation techniques, as described in note 7.6.15.5. These include the reference to other instruments that are substantially similar instruments, discounted cash flow analysis and option pricing models with reference indexes, making maximum use of market inputs and relying as little as possible on entity-specific inputs.

7.6.7.13.3. Offsetting financial instruments

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amount reported in the consolidated statements of financial position when there is a legally enforceable right to offset the recognized amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or realize the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

7.6.7.13.4. Impairment of financial assets

a- Financial assets classified as available-for-sale

The Group assesses at the end of each reporting period whether there is objective evidence that a financial asset or group of financial assets is impaired. In the case of equity securities classified as available-for-sale, a significant or prolonged decline in the fair value of the security below its cost is considered as an indicator that

the securities are impaired. If any such evidence exists for available-for-sale financial assets, the cumulative loss — measured as the difference between the acquisition cost and the current fair value, less any impairment loss on that financial asset previously recognized in profit or loss – is removed from other comprehensive income and recognized in the consolidated income statement. Impairment losses recognized in the consolidated income statement on equity securities are not reversed through the consolidated income statement if the security recovers its value prior to disposal.

In the case of debt instruments classified as available-for-sale, impairment is assessed based on the same criteria as financial assets carried at amortized cost. However, the amount recorded for impairment is the cumulative loss measured as the difference between the amortized cost and the current fair value, less any impairment loss on that investment previously recognized in the income statement. Future interest income continues to be accrued based on the reduced carrying amount of the asset and is accrued using the rate of interest used to discount the future cash flows for the purpose of measuring the impairment loss. The interest income is recorded as "Finance income" in the consolidated income statement. If, in a subsequent period, the fair value of a debt instrument increases and the increase can be objectively related to an event occurring after the impairment loss was recognized in the income statement, the impairment loss is reversed through the income statement.

b- Financial assets carried at amortized cost

The Group assesses at the end of each reporting period whether there is objective evidence that a financial asset or group of financial assets is impaired. Impairment losses are incurred only if there is objective evidence of impairment as a result of one or more events that occurred after the initial recognition of the asset and that loss event has an impact on the estimated future cash flows of the financial asset that can be reliably estimated. Evidence of impairment may include indications that the debtor is experiencing significant financial difficulty, default or delinquency or other financial reorganization, and where observable data indicate that there is a measurable decrease in the estimated future cash flows such as changes in arrears or economic conditions that correlate with defaults.

For financial assets carried at cost such as loans and receivables, the amount of the loss is measured as the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows discounted at the financial asset's original effective interest rate. As a practical expedient, the Group may measure impairment on the basis of an asset's fair value using observable market prices.

If, in a subsequent period, the amount of the impairment loss decreases and the decrease can be objectively related to an event occurring after the impairment loss was recognized (such as the improvement in the debtor's credit rating), the impairment loss is reversed through the income statement.

7.6.7.14. Trade accounts receivable

Trade accounts receivable are amounts due from customers for goods sold or services performed in the ordinary course of business. The accounts receivable are recognized initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method, less provision for impairment. A provision for impairment of trade receivables is established when there is objective evidence that the Group will not be able to collect all amounts due according to the original terms of the receivables. Significant financial difficulties of the debtor, probability that the debtor will enter bankruptcy or financial restructuring, and default or delinquency in payments are considered indicators that the trade receivable is impaired. The amount of provision is the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of the estimated cash flows, discounted at the effective interest rate. The carrying amount of the asset is reduced through the use of an impairment account, and the amount of the loss is recognized in the consolidated income

statement as "Selling, general and administrative" in the consolidated income statement. When a trade receivable is uncollectible, it is written-off against the impairment account for trade receivable. Subsequent recoveries of amounts previously written off are credited against "selling, general and administrative" in the consolidated income statement.

In the event of sales of receivables and factoring, the Group derecognizes the receivables and accounts for them as a sale only to the extent that the receivables have been transferred outside the consolidated group and the Group has transferred substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the receivables.

7.6.7.15. Derivative financial instruments and hedging activities

Derivative financial instruments are classified as trading financial instruments unless they are designated as effective hedging instruments. All derivatives are carried as assets when their fair values are positive and as liabilities when their fair values are negative.

Trading derivative financial instruments

The worldwide operations of the Group lead to an exposure to adverse movements in foreign currency exchange rates. The Group enters into foreign currency forward contracts and currency options to reduce its exposure to changes in exchange rates and the associated risk arising from the denomination of certain assets and liabilities in foreign currencies at the Group's subsidiaries. In addition forward contracts and currency options, including collars, are also used by the Group to reduce its exposure to U.S. dollar fluctuations in Euro-denominated forecasted intercompany transactions that cover a large part of research and development expenditures and certain corporate expenses incurred on behalf of STMicroelectronics International N.V. by subsidiaries. These intercompany transactions are not closely linked to ultimate transactions with third parties and consequently, these derivatives do not qualify as hedging instruments under the requirements of IAS 39.

The trading derivative financial instruments are initially and subsequently recorded at fair value. Fair value adjustments and realized gains and losses are recognized in the consolidated income statement on the line "Other income" or "Other expenses".

Derivative financial instruments designated as hedge

These instruments correspond to forward currency contracts and currency options, including collars, which are entered into by the Group to hedge exposure to foreign currency fluctuations.

For the purpose of hedge accounting, the hedging transactions are classified as cash flow hedge as they hedge exposure to variability in cash flows of highly probable forecasted transactions.

The following criteria must be in place before the Group will use hedge accounting:

- at the inception of the transaction, the Group formally documents the relationship between hedging instruments and hedged items, as well as its risk management objectives and strategy for undertaking the hedge;
- the Group also documents its assessment, both at hedge inception and on an ongoing basis, of whether the derivatives that are used in hedging transactions are highly effective in offsetting changes of cash flows of hedged items; and
- · the highly probable forecasted transactions designated as hedged items will ultimately affect the consolidated income statement.

Cash flow hedge

To further reduce its exposure to U.S. dollar exchange rate fluctuations, the Group also hedges a portion of its Euro-denominated forecasted intercompany purchases of products whose underlying front-end manufacturing production costs of semi-finished goods are incurred in Euros, since these transactions are considered highly probable to occur and are closely linked to ultimate transactions with third parties. Additionally the Group hedges certain Singapore dollar-denominated manufacturing forecasted transactions.

Such derivatives financial instruments are initially recognized at fair value. The effective portion of the gain or loss on the hedging instrument is recognized in other comprehensive income, while the ineffective portion is recognized in the consolidated income statement on the line "Other income" or "Other expenses". Amounts taken to other comprehensive income are transferred to the consolidated income statement when the hedged transaction affects profit or loss (when inventory is sold) on the line "Cost of sales".

If the forecast transaction is no longer expected to occur, amounts previously recognized in other comprehensive income are transferred to the consolidated income statement on the line "Other income" or "Other expenses". If the hedging instrument expires or is sold, terminated or exercised without replacement or roll-over, or if its designation as a hedge is revoked, amounts previously recognized in other comprehensive income are not transferred to the consolidated income statement until the forecasted transaction occurs.

7.6.7.16. Non-current assets held for sale

Non-current assets and disposal groups classified as held for sale are measured at the lower of carrying amount and fair value less costs to sell. Costs to sell include incremental direct costs to transact the sale that would not have been incurred except for the decision to sell. Non-current assets and disposal groups are classified as held for sale if their carrying amounts will be recovered through a sale transaction rather than through continuing use. This condition is regarded as met only when the sale is highly probable and the asset or disposal group is available for immediate sale in its present condition. Management must be committed to the sale, which should be expected to qualify for recognition as a completed sale within one year from the date of classification.

Property, plant and equipment and intangible assets once classified as held for sale are not depreciated or amortized.

7.6.7.17. Employee benefits

The Group operates various post-employment schemes, including both defined benefit and defined contribution pension plans.

Pension obligations

The Group sponsors various pension schemes for its employees. These schemes conform to local regulations and practices of the countries in which the Group operates. Defined benefit pension plans define amounts of pension benefits that employees will receive on retirement, usually dependent on one or more factors such as age, years of service and compensation. The liability recognized on the line "Employee benefits" in the consolidated statement of financial position in respect of defined benefit pension plans is the present value of the defined benefit obligation at the reporting date less the fair value of plan assets. Significant estimates are used in determining the assumptions incorporated in the calculation of the pension obligations, which is supported by input from independent actuaries. The defined benefit obligation is calculated annually using the projected unit credit method. The present value of the defined benefit obligation is determined by discounting the estimated future cash outflows using interest rates of high-quality corporate bonds that are denominated in the currency in which the benefits will be paid, and that have terms to maturity approximating the terms of the related pension obligation.

Actuarial gains and losses arising from experience adjustments and changes in actuarial assumptions are charged or credited to equity in other comprehensive income in the period in which they arise. Past service costs are recognized immediately in profit or loss.

For defined contribution plans, the Group pays contributions to publicly or privately administered pension insurance plans on a mandatory, contractual or voluntary basis. The Group has no further payment obligations once the contributions have been paid. The contributions are recognized as employee benefit expense when they are due. Prepaid contributions are recognized as an asset to the extent that a cash refund or a reduction in the future payments is available.

Other long-term employee benefits

The Group provides long-term employee benefits such as seniority awards in certain countries. The entitlement to these benefits is usually conditional on the employee completing a minimum service period. The expected costs of these benefits are accrued over the period of employment. Actuarial gains and losses arising from experience adjustments, and changes in actuarial assumptions, are charged or credited to earnings in the period of change. These obligations are valued annually with the assistance of independent qualified actuaries.

Termination benefits

Termination benefits are payable when employment is terminated by the Group before the normal retirement date, or whenever an employee accepts voluntary termination in exchange for these benefits. The Group recognizes termination benefits at the earlier of the following dates: (a) when the Group can no longer withdraw the offer of those benefits; and (b) when the entity recognizes costs for a restructuring that is within the scope of IAS 37 and involves the payment of termination benefits. In the case of an offer made to encourage voluntary leaves, the Group bases the measurement of termination benefits on the number of employees accepting the offer. Benefits falling due more than twelve months after the reporting date are discounted to present value.

Profit-sharing and bonus plans

The Group recognizes a liability and an expense for bonuses and profit-sharing plans when it is contractually obliged or where there is a past practice that has created a constructive obligation.

Share-based compensation

All the share plans of the Group are equity settled.

The fair value of the employee services received in exchange for the grant of share-based awards is recognized as an expense and as a corresponding increase in shareholders' equity. The total amount to be expensed over

the vesting period, which is the period over which all of the specified vesting conditions are to be satisfied, is determined by reference to the fair value of the awards granted at the date of grant. Non-market performance and service conditions are included in assumptions about the number of instruments that are expected to vest. Any applicable employee social charges are also expensed pro rata over the same period as the share-based compensation expense.

At the end of each reporting period, the Group revises its estimates of the number of instruments that are expected to vest based on the non-market vesting conditions. It recognizes the impact of the revision to original estimates, if any, in the consolidated income statement, with a corresponding adjustment to equity.

7.6.7.18. Financial Debt

Bank loans

Bank loans are recognized initially at fair value, net of transaction costs incurred, if any. They are subsequently stated at amortized cost; any difference between the proceeds (net of transaction costs) and the redemption value is recognized in the consolidated income statement over the period of the borrowings using the effective interest method within "Finance costs".

Borrowings are classified as current liabilities unless the Group has an unconditional right to defer settlement of the liability for at least twelve months after the reporting date.

Finance leases

As described in note 7.6.7.12, the Group leases certain property, plant and equipment. Leases, where the Group has substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership, are classified as finance leases and each lease payment is allocated between the liability and finance cost.

Compound financial instruments

The Group issued in 2014 convertible bonds that can be converted to share capital at the option of the holder and that are callable by the Group, in certain events and circumstances, but for which the number of shares to be issued does vary with changes in their fair value.

The issuer's call option and the holder's conversion option are embedded non-equity derivative instruments and are recognized separately from the debt host contract. Upon initial recognition, the derivatives are measured at fair value, and the debt is measured as a residual amount. The debt is subsequently measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method. The embedded derivatives are measured at fair value through profit and loss and the changes in fair value are reported on the line "Finance costs" or "Finance income" on the consolidated income statement.

Ordinary share capital

The Company has issued ordinary shares that are classified as equity. Incremental external costs that are directly attributable to the issuance of these shares are recognized in equity, net of tax.

Treasury shares

Own equity instruments which are acquired (treasury shares) are deducted from equity for the consideration paid including any directly attributable incremental costs (net of taxes) and accounted for at weighted average cost. No gain or loss is recognized in the income statement on the purchase, sale, issue or cancellation of the Company's own equity instruments.

Dividends on ordinary share capital

Dividends on ordinary shares are recognized as a liability and deducted from equity when they are approved by STMicroelectronics N.V.'s shareholders. Dividends for the year that are approved after the reporting date are dealt with as an event after the reporting date.

7.6.7.19. Trade payables

Trade accounts payable are obligations to pay for goods or services that have been acquired in the ordinary course of business from suppliers. Trade payables are recognized initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method when maturity of the payables exceeds one year.

7.6.7.20. Provisions

Provisions for restructuring costs and legal claims are recognized when: the Group has a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of past events; it is more likely than not that an outflow of resources will be required to settle the obligation; and the amount has been reliably estimated. Restructuring provisions primarily comprise provisions for onerous contracts, lease termination penalties and employee termination payments. Provisions are not recognized for future operating losses.

Where there are a number of similar obligations, the likelihood that an outflow will be required in settlements is determined by considering the class of obligations as a whole. A provision is recognized even if the likelihood of the outflow with respect to any one item included in the same class of obligations may be small.

Provisions are measured at the present value of the expenditures expected to be required to settle the obligation using a pre-tax rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risk specific to the obligation. The increase in the provision due to passage of time is recognized as finance cost.

7.6.7.21. Contingencies

The Group is subject to the possibility of loss contingencies arising in the ordinary course of business. These include but are not limited to: warranty cost on the products of the Group, breach of contract claims, claims for unauthorized use of third party intellectual property, tax claims and provisions for specifically identified income tax exposures as well as claims for environmental damages. In determining loss contingencies, the Group considers the likelihood of a loss of an asset or the incurrence of a liability as well as the ability to reasonably estimate the amount of such loss or liability. The Group regularly evaluates claims to determine whether provisions need to be recorded based on the most current information available to the Group. Changes in these evaluations could result in adverse, material impact on the Group's results of operations, cash flows or its financial position for the period in which they occur.

7.6.7.22. Segment reporting

Operating segments are defined as a component of the entity that (i) engages in business activities from which it may earn revenues and incur expenses, (ii) whose operating results are regularly reviewed by the entity's Chief Operating Decision Maker (Sole member of Managing Board), under the extensive oversight of the Company's Supervisory Board, to make decisions about resources to be allocated to the segments and assess its performance and (iii) for which discrete financial information is available.

For the computation of the segments' internal financial measurements, the Group uses certain internal rules of allocation for the costs not directly chargeable to the segments, including cost of sales, selling, general and administrative expenses and part of research and development expenses. In compliance with the Group's internal policies, certain cost items are not charged to the segments, including impairment, restructuring charges and other related closure costs, unused capacity charges, phase-out and start-up costs of certain manufacturing facilities, certain one-time corporate items, strategic and special research and development programs or other corporate-sponsored initiatives, including certain corporate-level operating expenses and certain other miscellaneous charges.

7.6.8. Critical accounting estimates and judgments

Estimates and judgments are continually evaluated and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under circumstances.

The Group makes estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. Estimates and assumptions that have a significant risk of causing material adjustments to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year are described below.

7.6.8.1. Income taxes

The Group is required to make estimates and judgments in determining income tax for the period, comprising current and deferred income tax. The Group needs to assess the income tax expected to be paid or the income tax benefit expected to be received related to the current year income (loss) in each individual tax jurisdiction and recognizes deferred income tax for temporary differences arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amount in the consolidated financial statements. Furthermore, the Group is required to assess all material open income tax positions in all tax jurisdictions to determine any uncertain tax positions, and to record a provision for those, if any. Refer to note 7.6.32.

The Group is also required to assess the likelihood of recovery of its deferred tax assets originated by the net operating losses carried forward. This assessment requires the exercise of judgment with respect to, among other things, benefits that could be realized from available tax strategies and future taxable income, as well as other positive and negative factors. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon, among other things, the Group's ability to generate future taxable income that is sufficient to utilize loss carry-forwards or tax credits before their expiration or the Group's ability to implement prudent and feasible tax planning strategies.

As of December 31, 2016, the Group had deferred tax assets of \$681 million. The deferred tax assets have increased in the past few years. In particular, a significant portion of the increase in deferred tax assets was recorded in relation to net operating losses incurred in certain tax jurisdictions. These net operating losses may not be realizable before their expiration, unless the Group is capable of identifying favorable tax strategies.

The Group could reduce the amount of total deferred tax assets, resulting in a decrease in the total assets and, consequently, in equity, if the estimates of projected future taxable income and benefits from available tax strategies are reduced as a result of a change in the assessment or due to other factors, or if changes in current tax regulations are enacted that impose restrictions on the timing or extent of the Group's ability to utilize net operating losses and tax credit carry-forwards in the future. Likewise, a change in the tax rates applicable in the various jurisdictions or unfavorable outcomes of any ongoing tax audits could have a material impact on the future tax provisions in the periods in which these changes could occur.

7.6.8.2. Impairment of non-financial assets

An impairment exists when the carrying value of an asset or cash generating unit exceeds its recoverable amount, which is the higher of its fair value less costs of disposal and its value in use. The fair value less costs of disposal calculation is based on observable market prices less incremental costs of disposing the asset, in order to measure the price at which the asset could be sold in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. In case observable market prices are not available, fair value less costs of disposal could be measured based on data from binding sales transactions in arm's length transactions of similar assets. For the current period's annual impairment test, the recoverable amount of the CGUs was determined based on value-in-use calculations. Non-financial assets are tested or reviewed for impairment in accordance with accounting policies stated in Notes 7.6.7.1, 7.6.7.6, 7.6.7.11 and 7.6.7.12. Considerable management judgment is necessary to identify impairment indicators and to estimate future sales and expenses, which underlie the discounted future cash flow projections. Factors such as changes in the planned use of property, plant and equipment, the closure of facilities, the change in the use or in the market acceptance of certain new technologies, could result in shortened useful lives or impairment charges to be recognized in the period in which such determination is made.

7.6.8.3. Pension obligations

The Group sponsors various pension schemes for its employees. The expense incurred under the defined benefit pension plans is based upon statistical and actuarial calculations, and is impacted by assumptions on discount rates used to reach the present value of future pension liabilities, expected return that will be made on existing pension assets, future salary increases as well as future pension increases and statistical-based assumptions covering future withdrawals of participants from the plan and estimates of life expectancy. Refer to note 7.6.24.

The actuarial assumptions used may differ materially from actual results due to changes in market and economic conditions, higher or lower withdrawal rates or longer or shorter life spans of participants and may significantly impact the amount of pension costs and pension liabilities to be recognized in the period in which such determination is made.

7.6.8.4. Capitalized development costs

Development costs are capitalized in accordance with the accounting policy described in notes 7.6.7.6. and 7.6.7.11. Initial capitalization of costs is based on management's judgment that economic profitability and technological feasibility is confirmed, usually when a product or technology has reached a certain maturity level in product life cycle model used by the Group. In determining the amounts to be capitalized, management makes assumptions regarding the expected future cash generation of a project and the expected period of benefits. As at December 31, 2016, the carrying amount of capitalized development costs was \$917 million (2015: \$855 million). Refer to note 7.6.13 for disclosure of amounts capitalized, amortized and impaired during the period.

7.6.8.5. Inventory obsolescence reserves and normal manufacturing capacity thresholds

Inventory is stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost is based on the weighted average cost by adjusting the standard cost to approximate actual manufacturing costs on a periodic basis; therefore, the cost is dependent on the Group's manufacturing performance. In case of underutilization of the manufacturing facilities, the Group estimates the costs associated with the excess capacity. These costs are not included in the valuation of inventory but are charged directly to cost of sales. For the year ended December 31, 2016, the unused capacity charges amounted to \$33 million (2015: \$63 million). Market value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less applicable selling expenses and cost of completion. Refer to note 7.6.17.

We perform, on a continuous basis, inventory write-offs of products and semi-finished products. The valuation of inventory requires to estimate a reserve for obsolete or excess inventory as well as inventory that is not of saleable quality. Provisions for obsolescence are estimated for excess uncommitted inventories based on the previous quarter's sales, order backlog and production plans. To the extent that future negative market conditions generate order backlog cancellations and declining sales, or if future conditions are less favorable than the projected revenue assumptions, the Group could be required to record additional inventory provisions, which would have a negative impact on its gross margin.

7.6.9. Investments in subsidiaries

The following table lists the Company's consolidated subsidiaries and its percentage ownership as of December 31, 2016:

Legal Seat	Name	Percentage ownership (direct or indirect)
Australia, Sydney	STMicroelectronics PTY Ltd	100
Austria, Vienna	STMicroelectronics Austria GmbH	100
Belgium, Diegem	Proton World International N.V.	100
Brazil, Sao Paulo	South America Comércio de Cartões Inteligentes Ltda	100
Brazil, Sao Paulo	STMicroelectronics Ltda	100
Canada, Ottawa	STMicroelectronics (Canada), Inc.	100
China, Beijing	STMicroelectronics (Beijing) R&D Co. Ltd	100
China, Shanghai	STMicroelectronics (Shanghai) Co. Ltd	100
China, Shanghai	STMicroelectronics (China) Investment Co. Ltd	100
China, Shenzhen	Shenzhen STS Microelectronics Co. Ltd	60
China, Shenzhen	STMicroelectronics (Shenzhen) R&D Co. Ltd	100
Czech Republic, Prague	STMicroelectronics Design and Application s.r.o.	100
Finland, Nummela	STMicroelectronics Finland OY	100
France, Crolles	STMicroelectronics (Crolles 2) SAS	100
France, Grenoble	STMicroelectronics (Alps) SAS	100
France, Grenoble	STMicroelectronics (Grenoble 2) SAS	100
France, Le Mans	STMicroelectronics (Grand Ouest) SAS	100
France, Montrouge	STMicroelectronics S.A.	100
France, Rousset	STMicroelectronics (Rousset) SAS	100
France, Tours	STMicroelectronics (Tours) SAS	100
Germany, Aschheim-Dornach	STMicroelectronics GmbH	100
Germany, Aschheim-Dornach	STMicroelectronics Application GmbH	100
Hong Kong	STMicroelectronics Ltd	100
India, New Delhi	STMicroelectronics Marketing Pvt Ltd	100
India, Noida	STMicroelectronics Pvt Ltd	100
Israel, Netanya	STMicroelectronics Ltd	100
Italy, Agrate Brianza	STMicroelectronics S.r.l.	100
Italy, Catania	CO.RI.M.ME.	100
Italy, Naples	STMicroelectronics Services S.r.l.	100
Italy, Torino	ST-POLITO Scarl	75

		Percentage ownership
Legal Seat	Name	(direct or indirect)
Japan, Tokyo	STMicroelectronics KK	100
Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur	STMicroelectronics Marketing SDN BHD	100
Malaysia, Muar	STMicroelectronics SDN BHD	100
Malta, Kirkop	STMicroelectronics (Malta) Ltd	100
Mexico, Guadalajara	STMicroelectronics Marketing, S. de R.L. de C.V.	100
Morocco, Casablanca	Electronic Holding S.A.	100
Morocco, Casablanca	STMicroelectronics S.A.S. (Maroc)	100
The Netherlands, Amsterdam	STMicroelectronics Finance B.V.	100
The Netherlands, Amsterdam	STMicroelectronics Finance II N.V.	100
The Netherlands, Amsterdam	STMicroelectronics International N.V.	100
Philippines, Calamba	STMicroelectronics, Inc.	100
Philippines, Calamba	Mountain Drive Property, Inc.	40
Singapore, Ang Mo Kio	STMicroelectronics Asia Pacific Pte Ltd	100
Singapore, Ang Mo Kio	STMicroelectronics Pte Ltd	100
Slovenia, Ljubljana	STMicroelectronics d.o.o.	100
Spain, Barcelona	STMicroelectronics Iberia S.A.	100
Sweden, Kista	STMicroelectronics A.B.	100
Switzerland, Geneva	STMicroelectronics S.A.	100
Switzerland, Geneva	INCARD S.A.	100
Switzerland, Geneva	ST New Ventures S.A.	100
Thailand, Bangkok	STMicroelectronics (Thailand) Ltd	100
United Kingdom, Bristol	STMicroelectronics (Research & Development) Limited	100
United Kingdom, Marlow	Inmos Limited	100
United Kingdom, Marlow	STMicroelectronics Limited	100
United Kingdom, Marlow	Synad Technologies Limited	100
United States, Coppell	STMicroelectronics Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Genesis Microchip Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Genesis Microchip (Delaware), Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Genesis Microchip LLC	100
United States, Coppell	Genesis Microchip Limited Partnership	100
United States, Coppell	Sage Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Faroudja, Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Faroudja Laboratories Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	STMicroelectronics (North America) Holding, Inc.	100

7.6.10. Investments in joint ventures

Investments in joint ventures as at December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015 were as follows:

	Decembe	December 31, 2016		er 31, 2015
	Carrying	% of	Carrying	% of
In millions of USD	amount	interests	amount	interests
ST-Ericsson SA, in liquidation	45	50.0%	44	50.0%
Total	45		44	

ST-Ericsson SA, in liquidation

On February 3, 2009, the Group announced the closing of a transaction to combine the businesses of Ericsson Mobile Platforms and ST-NXP Wireless into a new venture, named ST-Ericsson. As part of the transaction, the Company received an interest in ST-Ericsson Holding AG in which the Company owned 50% plus a controlling share. In 2010, ST-Ericsson Holding AG was merged in ST-Ericsson SA. The Group used to consolidate ST-Ericsson SA.

On September 9, 2013, the Group sold 1 ST-Ericsson SA share to Ericsson for its nominal value changing the ownership structure of ST-Ericsson SA to bring both partners to an equal ownership proportion. As a result and in combination with the new shareholder agreement, the Group lost the control of ST-Ericsson SA and as such ST-Ericsson SA was deconsolidated from the Group's financial statements as of September 1, 2013. The deconsolidation of ST-Ericsson SA did not result in a gain or loss for the Group. The fair value of the Group's retained non-controlling interest was evaluated at \$55 million. In addition, the Group and its partner signed funding commitment letters, capped at \$149 million each partner, to the residual joint wind-down operations to ensure solvency. These are not drawn as of December 31, 2016.

Before the deconsolidation of ST-Ericsson SA, certain assets and companies of the ST-Ericsson SA group of companies were transferred to both partners for their net book value which was representative of their fair value. The transactions did not result in cash exchange between the partners.

ST-Ericsson SA entered into liquidation on April 15, 2014. For both years 2016 and 2015, the line "Share of profit (loss) of joint ventures" in the Company's consolidated statement of income included a profit of \$1 million in relation with ST-Ericsson SA.

Other

In the course of 2016, a reserve associated with the indemnity obligation undertaken when selling Numonyx was partially reversed for an amount of \$9 million, following a better than anticipated outcome for certain tax items.

7.6.11. Business Combination

On July 28, 2016, the Group completed a transaction to acquire ams' (SIX: AMS) assets and workforce related to Near-Field Communication (NFC) and Radio-frequency identification (RFID) Reader business. The acquired business, combined with the Group's secure microcontrollers, positions the Group for a significant growth opportunity, with a complete portfolio of best-in-class technologies, products and competencies that comprehensively address the full range of the NFC and RFID markets for a wide customer base.

The Group acquired intellectual property, technologies, products and business highly complementary to its secure microcontroller solutions serving mobile devices, wearables, banking, identification, industrial, automotive and IoT markets. As part of the transaction, 46 technical experts from ams have also been transferred to the Group.

This transaction has been accounted for as a business combination. The activities of this business are included in the Microcontrollers and Digital ICs Group (MDG) operating segment. The fair value of the identifiable assets and assumed liabilities acquired from ams at acquisition date were as follows:

	Fair value recognized at acquisition date		
In millions of USD			
Property, plant and equipment	2		
Technology	6		
In-process R&D	40		
Goodwill	42		
Total net assets at fair value	90		
Purchase consideration	90		

The purchase consideration includes a cash payment of \$78 million and the acquisition-date fair value of a sales earn-out of \$12 million which in any case will not exceed \$37 million. Goodwill on this transaction arises principally due to the value of the assembled workforce.

7.6.12. Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment consisted of the following:

	As at December 31, 2016			
		Accumulated		
In millions of USD	Gross value	depreciation	Net value	
Land	73	-	73	
Buildings	793	(412)	381	
PP&E under finance lease	18	(18)	-	
Facilities and leasehold improvements	2,713	(2,474)	239	
Machinery and equipment	12,790	(11,397)	1,393	
Computer and R&D equipment	362	(324)	38	
Furniture and other tangible fixed assets	105	(96)	9	
Construction in progress	159	-	159	
Total	17,013	(14,721)	2,292	

		As at December 31, 2015			
	·	Accumulated			
	Gross value	depreciation	Net value		
Land	75	-	75		
Buildings	811	(399)	412		
PP&E under finance lease	18	(18)	-		
Facilities and leasehold improvements	2,742	(2,478)	264		
Machinery and equipment	12,871	(11,394)	1,477		
Computer and R&D equipment	377	(339)	38		
Furniture and other tangible fixed assets	103	(98)	5		
Construction in progress	55	-	55		
Total	17,052	(14,726)	2,326		

Changes in the net carrying amount of property, plant and equipment are detailed as follows:

In millions of USD	Lands	Buildings	Finance leases	Facilities and leasehold improvements	Machinery and equipment	Computer and R&D equipment	Furniture / other tangible assets	Construction in progress	Total
Balance as at December 31,	Edildo	Buildings	icases	improvements	ечартнети	счартст	455015	p. eg. eee	Total
2014	80	479	1	317	1,669	39	9	58	2,652
Additions	-	3	-	16	349	20	7	127	522
Transfers	-	1	_	31	92		-	(124)	-
Transfer to assets held for sale	-	-	-	-	(1)	-	-	-	(1)
Disposals	-	(14)	(1)	-	(2)	-	(7)	-	(24)
Impairment / Write-offs	-	` -	-	(2)	(2)	-	`-	(1)	(5)
Depreciation expense	-	(24)	-	(76)	(557)	(18)	(2)	· -	(677)
Foreign currency translation	(5)	(33)	-	(22)	(71)	(3)	(2)	(5)	(141)
Balance as at December 31,									
2015	75	412	-	264	1,477	38	5	55	2,326
Additions	-	1	-	18	359	15	7	239	639
Business combination	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-	2
Transfers	-	-	-	32	102	-	-	(134)	-
Transfer to assets held for sale	-	-	-	-	(3)	-	-	-	(3)
Disposals	-	-	-	-	(3)	-	(2)	-	(5)
Impairment / Write-offs	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Depreciation expense	-	(24)	-	(67)	(526)	(17)	(1)	-	(635)
Foreign currency translation	(2)	(8)	-	(8)	(13)	-	-	(1)	(32)
Balance as at December 31, 2016	73	381	-	239	1,393	38	9	159	2,292

In the year ended December 31, 2016, capital investment funding totaled \$15 million (2015: \$7 million) and were accounted for as a reduction of the gross value of related tangible assets. The impact of capital funding on depreciation expense for the year ended December 31, 2016 is a reduction of \$6 million (2015: \$4 million). In 2016, the Group sold property, plant and equipment for cash proceeds of \$4 million (2015: \$62 million).

7.6.13. Intangible assets

Intangible assets consisted of the following:

		2016	
		Accumulated	
In millions of USD	Gross value	amortization	Net value
Purchased technologies and licenses	618	(534)	84
Purchased software	433	(377)	56
Contractual customer relationships	1	(1)	-
Capitalized development costs	2,091	(1,174)	917
Internally developed software and other intangible assets	66	(12)	54
Total	3,209	(2,098)	1,111

		As at December 31, 2015			
	Accumulated				
	Gross value	amortization	Net value		
Purchased technologies and licenses	593	(511)	82		
Purchased software	413	(350)	63		
Contractual customer relationships	1	(1)	-		
Capitalized development costs	1,896	(1,041)	855		
Internally developed software and other intangible assets	33	(12)	21		
Total	2,936	(1,915)	1,021		

Changes in the net carrying amount are detailed as follows:

				Internally	
la millione of LICD	Purchased technologies and	Purchased	Capitalized development	developed software and other intangible	Total
In millions of USD	licenses	software	costs	assets	Total
Balance as at December 31, 2014	100	68	867	25	1,060
Additions	26	/	314	19	366
Disposals	-	-	-	(2)	(2)
Impairment / Write-offs	(16)	-	(171)	-	(187)
Transfer	5	16	-	(21)	-
Amortization expense	(33)	(27)	(155)	-	(215)
Foreign currency translation	· <u>-</u>	(1)	` <u>-</u>	-	(1)
Balance as at December 31, 2015	82	63	855	21	1,021
Additions	16	9	273	24	322
Business combination	6	-	=	40	46
Disposals	-	-	-	(1)	(1)
Impairment / Write-offs	-	-	(67)	(4)	(71)
Transfer	11	15	-	(26)	-
Amortization expense	(31)	(31)	(144)	-	(206)
Foreign currency translation	-	-	-	-	-
Balance as at December 31, 2016	84	56	917	54	1,111

For the year ended December 31, 2016, additions of intangible assets amounted to \$368 million (2015: \$366 million), of which \$46 million were acquired through business combinations (2015: none).

The 2016 amortization expense included \$152 million (2015: \$163 million) in costs of sales, \$29 million (2015: \$30 million) in research and development and \$25 million (2015: \$22 million) in selling, general and administrative.

Development costs capitalized on projects that are still in progress and therefore not yet amortized amounted to \$682 million as at December 2016 (2015: \$635 million). Following the annual impairment test performed in the second half of 2016, no impairment was recorded on intangible assets not ready for use for any of the Company CGUs. The key-assumptions used for value-in-use calculations are based on the most recent budget of each CGU tested. Management determined budgeted gross margin based on past performance, and its expectations for the market development.

The impairment and write-offs for 2016 amounted to \$71 million, of which \$67 million recorded in costs of sales and \$4 million in research and development, and are mainly resulting from write-offs of capitalized development costs related to certain projects that were cancelled. The impairment and write-offs for 2015 amounted to \$187 million,

of which \$171 million recorded in costs of sales and \$16 million in research and development, and are mainly resulting from the impairment of the capitalized development costs for products within our Digital Product Group product line for which the economic performance is weaker than expected or for which projects were cancelled following the Company's announcement to discontinue the development of new platforms and standard products for set-top box and home gateway. Impairment and write-offs in 2015 also include write-offs of capitalized development costs related to technology development projects that were cancelled or replaced.

7.6.14. Goodwill

Goodwill split by operating segment are as follows:

	Automotive and	Microcontrollers	Analog and	
	Discrete Group	and Digital ICs	MEMS Group	
In millions of USD	(ADG)	Group (MDG)	(AMG)	Total
As at January 1, 2016	-	56	2	58
Business combination	-	42	-	42
Foreign currency translation	-	(2)	-	(2)
As at December 31, 2016	-	96	2	98

As described in Note 7.6.27, during the first quarter of 2016, the internal organization changed to align with the Group's strategic focus on Smart Driving and on Internet of Things applications and this resulted in a change in the Group's operating segments. Goodwill was allocated to the new operating segments following the allocation of the reporting units for which it was related. The Group also completed an assessment of any potential goodwill impairment immediately prior to the reallocation and determined that no impairment existed.

As described in Note 7.6.11, the acquisition of ams's NFC and RFID Reader business resulted in the recognition of a \$42 million goodwill which has been included in the MDG segment to align the goodwill for the acquired businesses with the segment for which their activities will be reported.

As at December 31, 2016, the gross value of goodwill was \$143 million (2015: \$103 million) and the accumulated impairment was \$45 million (2015: \$45 million).

Goodwill is allocated to the Group's cash-generating units ("CGUs"). The recoverable amount of a CGU is determined based on value-in-use calculations. These calculations use cash flow projections based on financial budgets and management's best estimates about future developments, as well as market and customer assumptions.

Following the annual impairment test performed in the second half of 2016, no goodwill impairment was recorded for any of the Group's CGUs. For the annual impairment test performed during the second half of 2016, the key-assumptions used for value-in-use calculations are based on the most recent five-year plan of each CGU tested. The average perpetuity growth rate was 1.5% and discount rate is pre-tax and inferred from the observable volatility of share prices for comparable companies in the semi-conductor industry, and amounted to 9.6%. These assumptions have been used, as applicable, for the analysis of each CGU within the operating segments. Management determined budgeted gross margin based on past performance, and its expectations for the market development. The average yearly growth rates used are consistent with the forecast included in industry reports. The discount rates used are pre-tax and reflect specific risks relating to the relevant CGUs.

7.6.15. Other financial assets and financial liabilities

7.6.15.1. Other financial assets

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Other financial assets (including derivatives)	2010	2013
Other financial assets		
Available-for-sale investments – quoted debt and equity securities	346	346
Available-for-sale investments – unquoted equity securities	12	13
Restricted cash	_	4
Other	9	8
Total other financial assets	367	371
Current	335	339
Non-current	32	32
Derivative financial instruments		
Cash flow hedges		
Foreign exchange forward contracts	-	2
Currency collars		1
Derivatives not designated as hedges		
Foreign exchange forward contracts	2	2
Currency collars	-	1
Embedded call option	9	-
Total derivatives financial instruments	11	6
Current	2	5
Non-current	9	1
Total other financial assets (including derivatives)	378	377
Total current	337	344
Total non-current	41	33

Movements in other financial assets (excluding derivatives) recorded in 2016 are summarized as follows:

movemente in ourier interioral access	(oncouranty donor	Change in fair value included in	Change in fair value included in income	Purchase /	Sale /	Foreign exchange result recognized		
In millions of USD	Jan 1, 2016	OCI*	statement	Increase	Settlement	in OCI*	Realized gain	Dec 31, 2016
Government bonds issued by the U.S. Treasury	335	-	-	-	-	-	-	335
Quoted equity instruments	11	-	-	-	-	-	-	11
Sub-total Available-for-sale investments – quoted debt and equity securities	346	-	-	-	-	-	-	346
Available-for-sale investments – unquoted equity securities	13	-	-	-	-	(1)	-	12
Restricted cash	4	-	-	-	(4)	-	-	-
Other trading financial assets	8	-	-	1	`-'	-	-	9
Total other financial assets (excluding derivatives)	371	-		1	(4)	(1)		367

^{*}OCI: Other comprehensive income

Movements in other financial assets (excluding derivatives) recorded in 2015 are summarized as follows:

In millions of USD	Jan 1, 2015	Change in fair value included in OCI*	Change in fair value included in income statement	Purchase / Increase	Sale / Settlement	exchange result recognized in OCI*	Realized gain	Dec 31, 2015
Government bonds issued by the U.S. Treasury	334	1	-	-	-	-	-	335
Quoted equity instruments	11	-	-	-	-	-	-	11
Sub-total Available-for-sale investments – quoted debt and equity securities	345	1	-	-	-	-	-	346
Available-for-sale investments – unquoted equity securities	13	-	-	-	-	-	-	13
Restricted cash	-	-	-	4	-	-	-	4
Other trading financial assets	8	-	-	=	-	-	-	8
Total other financial assets (excluding derivatives)	366	1	-	4	•	-	-	371

*OCI: Other comprehensive income

Available-for-sale investments – quoted debt and equity securities

As at December 31, 2016, the Group held \$335 million in U.S. Treasury bonds. The bonds have an average rating of Aaa/AA+/AAA from Moody's, S&P and Fitch, respectively, with a weighted average maturity of 3.3 years. The debt securities were reported as current assets on the consolidated balance sheet as at December 31, 2016, since they represented investments of funds available for current operations. The bonds were classified as available-for-sale and recorded at fair value as at December 31, 2016. This fair value measurement corresponds to a Level 1 fair value hierarchy measurement.

As at December 31, 2016, the Group also had investments in quoted equity securities for an aggregate value of \$11 million (December 31, 2015: \$11 million).

7.6.15.2. Other financial liabilities

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
Derivative financial instruments		
Cash flow hedges		
Foreign exchange forward contracts	20	12
Currency collars	7	4
Derivatives not designated as hedges		
Foreign exchange forward contracts	13	7
Currency collars	5	2
Embedded conversion option	170	56
Total other financial liabilities (including derivatives)	215	81
Total current	45	25
Total non-current	170	56

7.6.15.3. Interest-bearing loans and borrowings

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
Funding program loans from European Investment Bank:		
0.38% due 2016, floating interest rate at Libor + 0.052%	-	19
1.10% due 2016, floating interest rate at Libor + 0.477%	-	26
1.01% due 2016, floating interest rate at Libor + 0.373%	-	29
2.08% due 2020, floating interest rate at Libor + 1.199%	50	63
2.00% due 2020, floating interest rate at Libor + 1.056%	110	138
0.60% due 2020, floating interest rate at Euribor + 0.917%	53	68
1.79% due 2021, floating interest rate at Libor + 0.525%	150	180
1.86% due 2021, floating interest rate at Libor + 0.572%	144	173
Dual tranche senior unsecured convertible bonds		
Zero-coupon, due 2019 (Tranche A)	564	549
1.0% due 2021 (Tranche B)	365	358
Other Funding program loans:		
0.32% (weighted average), due 2017-2023, fixed interest rate	14	4
Other long-term loans:		
1.95% (weighted average), due 2017, fixed interest rate	1	4
0.82% (weighted average), due 2018, fixed interest rate	1	1
0.87% (weighted average), due 2020, fixed interest rate	2	2
Finance leases:		
20.80% (weighted average), due 2020, fixed interest rate	-	1
Total interest-bearing loans and borrowings	1,454	1,615
Total current	117	191
Total non-current	1,337	1,424

Interest-bearing loans and borrowings are denominated in the following currencies:

n millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
U.S. Dollars	1,383	1,536
Euros	71	79
Total	1,454	1,615

The European Investment bank's loans denominated in Euro, but drawn in USD, are classified as USD denominated debt.

Aggregate future maturities of interest-bearing loans and borrowings outstanding, excluding repayments of coupons and interests, are as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016
2017	117
2018	115
2019	714
2020	114
2021	461
Thereafter	4
Total	1,525

The difference between the total aggregated future maturities in the preceding table and the total carrying amount of long-term debt is due to the unamortized discount on the dual tranche senior unsecured convertible bonds.

Senior convertible bonds

On July 3, 2014, the Company issued \$1,000 million in principal amount of dual tranche senior unsecured convertible bonds (Tranche A for \$600 million and Tranche B for \$400 million), due 2019 and 2021, respectively. Tranche A bonds were issued as zero-coupon bonds while Tranche B bonds bear a 1% per annum nominal interest, payable semi-annually. The conversion price at issuance was approximately \$12 dollar, equivalent to a 30% and a 31% premium, respectively, on each tranche. On October 3, 2016, the conversion price was adjusted up to 1.24% on each tranche, pursuant to a dividend adjustment symmetric provision, which corresponds to 16,491 and 16,366 equivalent shares per each \$200,000 bond par value for Tranche A and Tranche B, respectively. The bonds are convertible by the bondholders if certain conditions are satisfied on a net-share settlement basis, consistent with the Company's intended settlement method. The Company can also redeem the bonds prior to their maturity in certain circumstances. The net proceeds from the bond offering were approximately \$994 million, after deducting estimated issuance costs payable by the Company.

The issuer's call option and the holder's conversion option have been identified as embedded non-equity derivative instruments, resulting in the recognition of the options separately from the debt host contract. Upon initial recognition, the derivatives were measured at fair value based on an income approach, the debt being determined as a residual amount of the \$1 billion total proceeds. The value of the issuer's call option was nil at initial recognition. The value of the holder's conversion option was estimated at \$118 million at issuance date, which determined the initial recognition of the liability component at \$882 million. The fair value measurement of the embedded derivative instruments corresponded to a Level 3 fair value hierarchy measurement. The Group elected to allocate issuance costs, totalling \$6 million, to the debt component. The debt was subsequently measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method and amounted to \$929 million as at December 31, 2016.

The embedded derivatives are measured at fair value through profit and loss, with the changes in fair value being immediately reported in earnings. The value of the conversion option was \$170 million as at December 31, 2016, which generated a change in fair value of \$114 million reported on the line "Finance costs" on the consolidated income statement for the year ended December 31, 2016. The value of the issuer's call option amounted to \$9 million as at December 31, 2016, which generated a change in fair value of \$9 million reported on the line "Finance income" on the consolidated income statement for the year ended December 31, 2016.

Credit facilities

The Group had unutilized committed medium-term credit facilities with core relationship banks totalling \$558 million as of December 31, 2016.

The Group also has two fully drawn committed long-term amortizing credit facilities with the European Investment Bank as part of R&D funding programs. The first one, signed on September 27, 2010 as a €350 million multi-currency loan for R&D programs in Europe, was drawn mainly in U.S. dollars for an amount of \$321 million and only partially in Euros for an amount of €100 million, of which \$213 million remained outstanding as of December 31, 2016. The second one, signed on March 12, 2013, a €350 million multi-currency loan which also supports R&D programs, was drawn in U.S. dollars for \$471 million, of which \$294 million was outstanding as of December 31, 2016.

7.6.15.4. Hedging activities and derivatives

Derivative instruments not designated as hedges

The Group conducts its business on a global basis in various major international currencies. As a result, the Group is exposed to adverse movements in foreign currency exchange rates, primarily with respect to the Euro. Foreign exchange risk mainly arises from future commercial transactions and recognized assets and liabilities at the Group's subsidiaries. The Group enters into currency forward contracts to reduce its exposure to changes in exchange rates and the associated risk arising from the denomination of certain assets and liabilities in foreign currencies at the Group's subsidiaries. These instruments do not qualify as hedging instruments and are marked-to-market at each period-end with the associated changes in fair value recognized in "Other income" or "Other expenses" in the consolidated income statement.

To reduce its exposure to U.S. dollar exchange rate fluctuations, the Group also hedges certain Euro-denominated forecasted transactions that cover at reporting date a large part of its research and development, selling, general and administrative expenses through the use of currency forward contracts and currency options, including collars. These instruments do not qualify as hedging instruments and are marked-to-market at each period-end with the associated changes in fair value recognized in "Other income" or "Other expenses" in the consolidated income statement.

The notional amount of these financial instruments amounted to \$887 million in 2016 (2015: \$928 million). The principal currencies covered at the end of the year 2016 are the Euro, the Japanese yen, the Singapore dollar, the Indian rupee, the Swiss franc, the China Yuan Renminbi, the British pound and the South Korean won.

Foreign currency forward contracts and currency options, including collars, not designated as cash flow hedge outstanding as of December 31, 2016 have remaining terms of 3 days to 19 months, maturing on average after 100 days.

Derivative instruments designated as cash flow hedges

To reduce its exposure to U.S. dollar exchange rate fluctuations, the Group hedges certain Euro-denominated forecasted transactions that cover at reporting date a portion of its front-end manufacturing costs of semi-finished goods through the use of currency forward contracts and currency options, including collars. The Group also hedges certain manufacturing transactions denominated in Singapore dollars.

The principles regulating the hedging strategy for derivatives designated as cash flow hedge is to hedge up to 70% of the total forecasted transactions of the following quarter for these manufacturing costs. In order to follow a dynamic hedge strategy, the Group may change the percentage of the designated hedged item within the limit of 100% of the forecasted transaction. The maximum length of time over which the Group could hedge its exposure to the variability of cash flows for forecasted transactions is 24 months.

These derivative instruments are designated and qualified as cash flow hedges. They are reflected at fair value in the consolidated statement of financial position. The unrealized gain or loss from the effective portion of the hedge is reported in other comprehensive income and is reclassified into earnings in the same period in which the hedged transaction affects earnings, and within the same consolidated income statement line item as the impact of the hedged transaction.

For the year ended December 31, 2016, the Group recorded an increase in cost of sales of \$7 million (2015: increase of \$105 million) related to the realized loss incurred on such hedged transactions. No significant ineffective portion of the hedge was recorded on the lines "Other income" or "Other expenses" for the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015.

The notional amount of foreign currency forward contracts and currency options, including collars, designated as cash flow hedge amounted to \$858 million (2015: \$893 million). The forecasted transactions hedged at December 31, 2016 were determined to be highly probable of occurring.

As at December 31, 2016, a net \$32 million of deferred losses on derivative instruments were included in the cash flow hedge reserve in equity, of which \$31 million losses were expected to be reclassified as earnings during the next 12 months based on the monthly forecasted semi-finished manufacturing costs.

Foreign currency forward contracts and currency options, including collars, designated as cash flow hedge outstanding as of December 31, 2016 have remaining terms of 4 days to 18 months, maturing on average after 152 days.

As at December 31, 2016, the Group had the following outstanding derivative instruments that were entered into to hedge Euro-denominated forecasted transactions:

	Notional amount for nedge on
	forecasted manufacturing costs
In millions of Euros	transactions
Forward contracts	347
Currency collars	387

As at December 31, 2016, the Group had the following outstanding derivative instruments that were entered into to hedge Singapore dollar-denominated forecasted transactions:

Notional amount for hedge on forecasted manufacturing costs

In millions of Singapore dollars transactions

Forward contracts 123

Cash flow and fair value interest rate risk

The Group's interest rate risk arises from long-term borrowings. Borrowings issued at variable rates expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. Borrowings issued at fixed rates expose the Group to fair value interest rate risk.

The Group analyzes its interest rate exposure on a dynamic basis. Various scenarios are simulated taking into consideration refinancing, renewal of existing positions, alternative financing and hedging. The Group invests primarily on a short-term basis and as such its liquidity is invested in floating interest rate instruments. As a consequence the Group is exposed to interest rate risk due to potential mismatch between the return on its short term floating interest rate investments and the portion of its long term debt issued at fixed rate.

Other market risk

As part of its ongoing investing activities, the Group may be exposed to equity security price risk for investments in public entities. In order to hedge the exposure to this market risk, the Group may enter into certain derivative hedging transactions.

Offsetting financial assets and financial liabilities

The Group entered into currency collars as combinations of two options, which are reported, for accounting purposes, on a net basis. The fair value of these collars represented as at December 31, 2016 liabilities totaling \$12 million (a gross amount of \$0 million recognized assets offset with a liability of \$12 million). In addition, the Group entered into other derivative instruments, primarily forward contracts, which are governed by standard International Swaps and Derivatives Association ("ISDA") agreements, which are not offset in the statement of financial position, and representing total assets of \$2 million and liabilities of \$33 million as at December 31, 2016.

7.6.15.5. Fair values

Set out below is a comparison by class of the carrying amounts and fair value of the Group's financial instruments that are carried in the financial statements.

	Carrying amount Fa			
	December 31,	December 31,	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015	2016	2015
Financial assets				
Trade accounts receivable	939	820	939	820
Other receivables and assets	309	402	309	402
Available-for-sale financial investments	358	359	358	359
Other financial assets	20	14	20	14
Cash equivalents ⁽¹⁾	960	1,099	960	1,099
Restricted cash	-	4	-	4
Financial liabilities				
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings (excluding				
senior unsecured convertible bonds)	525	708	525	708
Senior unsecured convertible bonds ⁽²⁾	929	907	1,127	960
Trade accounts payable	620	525	620	525
Other payables and accrued liabilities	273	331	273	331
Other current financial liabilities	45	25	45	25
Other non-current financial liabilities	170	56	170	56

⁽¹⁾ Cash equivalents primarily correspond to deposits at call with banks.

⁽²⁾ The carrying amount of the senior unsecured convertible bonds as reported above corresponds to the liability component only, since, at initial recognition, an amount of \$118 million was separately recognized as derivative financial instruments embedded in the issued convertible bonds.

The fair value of financial assets and liabilities are included at the price at which the instrument could be sold in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The following methods and assumptions were used to estimate fair value:

- For trade accounts receivable, cash equivalents, trade accounts payable, other payables and accrued liabilities, the carrying amounts reflected in the consolidated financial statements are reasonable estimates of fair value due to the relatively short period of time between the origination of the instruments and their expected realization.
- Other receivables and assets approximate their carrying amounts due either to their short-term maturities or to the fact that they are recorded at their net present value.
- Available-for-sale financial investments:
 - The fair value of quoted debt and equity securities is determined based upon quoted market prices for identical instruments.
 - ¹ The fair value of unquoted equity securities is based on the valuation of the underlying instruments on a new round of third party financing or upon liquidation.
- The fair value of interest-bearing loans and borrowings, excluding senior unsecured convertible bonds, is determined by estimating future cash flows on a borrowing-by-borrowing basis and discounting these future cash flows using the Group's incremental borrowing rates for similar types of borrowing arrangements.
- The senior unsecured convertible bonds have been trading on the open market segment on the Frankfurt Stock Exchange since issuance on July 3, 2014. The fair value of these instruments is the observable price of the bonds on that market.
- · The fair value of derivatives instruments is determined based upon quoted market prices for similar instruments.
- Other non-current financial liabilities correspond to the bondholders' conversion option embedded in the senior unsecured convertible bonds issued on July 3, 2014. Other financial assets include the value of the issuer's call option, which amounted to \$9 million as at December 31, 2016 and was nil at inception. These embedded derivative instruments were measured at fair value based on an income approach using Bloomberg's option pricing model, which can be assimilated to a Black & Scholes model for pricing stock options. This model was elected as the best indication of fair value since it maximized the use of observable market-based inputs.

Fair value hierarchy

The Group uses the following hierarchy for determining and disclosing the fair value of financial instruments by valuation technique:

- Level 1: quoted (unadjusted) prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2: other techniques for which all inputs which have a significant effect on the recorded fair value are observable, either directly or indirectly.
- Level 3: techniques which use inputs which have a significant effect on the recorded fair value that are not based on observable market data.

As at December 31, 2016, the Group held the following financial instruments measured at fair value:

	December 31,			
In millions of USD	2016	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Assets measured at fair value				
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss				
Trading derivatives:				
Foreign exchange forward contracts	2	-	2	-
Trading securities	9	9	-	-
Embedded call option	9	-	-	9
Available-for-sale investments – quoted debt and equity securities				
Debt securities:				
Government bonds issued by the U.S. Treasury	335	335	-	-
Equity securities	11	11	-	-
Available-for-sale investments – unquoted equity securities	12	-	-	12
Total assets	378	355	2	21
Liabilities measured at fair value				
Contingent consideration on business combination	12	-	-	12
Derivatives at fair value through profit or loss:				
Foreign exchange forward contracts	13	-	13	-
Currency collars	5	-	5	-
Embedded conversion option	170	-	-	170
Cash flow hedges:				
Foreign exchange forward contracts	20	-	20	-
Currency collars	7	-	7	-
Total liabilities	227	-	45	182

During the reporting period ending December 31, 2016, there was no transfer between Level 1 and Level 2 fair value measurements, and no transfer into and out of Level 3 fair value measurements.

As at December 31, 2015, the Group held the following financial instruments measured at fair value:

	December 31,			
In millions of USD	2015	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3
Assets measured at fair value				
Restricted cash	4	4	-	-
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss				
Trading derivatives:				
Foreign exchange forward contracts	2	-	2	-
Currency collars	1	-	1	-
Trading securities	8	8	-	-
Cash flow hedges				
Foreign exchange forward contracts	2	-	2	-
Currency collars	1	-	1	-
Available-for-sale investments – quoted debt and equity securities				
Debt securities:				
Government bonds issued by the U.S. Treasury	335	335	-	-
Equity securities	11	11	-	-
Available-for-sale investments – unquoted equity securities	13	-	-	13
Total assets	377	358	6	13
Liabilities measured at fair value				
Derivatives at fair value through profit or loss:				
Foreign exchange forward contracts	7	-	7	-
Currency collars	2	-	2	-
Embedded conversion option	56	-	-	56
Cash flow hedges:				
Foreign exchange forward contracts	12	-	12	-
Currency collars	4	-	4	_
Total liabilities	81	-	25	56

During the reporting period ending December 31, 2015, there was no transfer between Level 1 and Level 2 fair value measurements, and no transfer into and out of Level 3 fair value measurements.

Financial instruments in Level 1

The fair value of financial instruments traded in active markets is based on quoted market prices at the balance sheet date. A market is regarded as active if quoted prices are readily and regularly available from an exchange, dealer, broker, industry group, pricing service or regulatory agency, and those prices represent actual and regularly occurring market transactions on an arm's length basis. The quoted market price used for financial assets held by the Group is the current bid price. These instruments are included in Level 1.

Financial instruments in Level 2

The fair value of financial instruments that are not traded in active markets (for example over the counter derivatives) is determined by using valuation techniques. These valuation techniques maximize the use of observable market data when available and rely as little as possible on entity's specific estimates. If all significant inputs required to fair value an instrument are observable, the instrument is included in Level 2. If one or more of the significant inputs is not based on observable market data, the instrument is included in Level 3. Specific valuation techniques used to value financial instruments include:

- · Quoted market prices or dealer's quotes for similar instruments;
- The fair value of foreign exchange forward contracts when determined using forward exchange rates at the balance sheet date, with the resulting value discounted back to present value.

Financial instruments in Level 3

For financial assets (liabilities) measured at fair value using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3), the reconciliation between January 1, 2016 and December 31, 2016 is presented as follows:

In millions of USD	Fair value measurements using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3)
As at January 1, 2016	(43)
Contingent consideration on business combination	(12)
Change in fair value of the embedded conversion option	(114)
Change in fair value of the embedded call option	9
Foreign exchange on available-for-sale unquoted equity securities	(1)
As at December 31, 2016	(161)
Amount of total losses included in the 2016 income statement	
attributable to assets (liabilities) still held at the reporting date	(105)

The model used to price the derivative instruments embedded in the senior unsecured convertible bonds issued on July 3, 2014 included the following inputs:

- The risk-free interest rate for comparable maturities;
- The reference price for STMicroelectronics ordinary shares as traded on the New York Stock Exchange;
- The exercise price;
- The dividend expected to be paid on STMicroelectronics ordinary shares over the life of the option;
- The volatility of STMicroelectronics ordinary shares; and
- The duration of the option.

Volatility should be considered an unobservable input due to the lack of market data (stock exchange listing of the bond option) for a time horizon equal to the duration of the option. The figure is, therefore, an assumption based on the volatility implied by the price of the financial instrument, as negotiated at the issue stage, and market volatility for the nearest time horizon.

The following table shows the impact on the income statement of the valuation of the embedded derivative instruments:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016
Asset (liability) value as at December 31, 2015	(56)
Gains (losses) recognized in the consolidated income statement	(105)
Asset (liability) value as at December 31, 2016	(161)

The change in fair value amounting to \$9 million on the embedded call option was reported as "Finance income" in the consolidated income statement for the year ended December 31, 2016. The change in fair value amounting to \$114 million on the embedded conversion option was reported as "Finance costs" in the consolidated income statement for the year ended December 31, 2016.

The prices of the bondholders' conversion option are sensitive to implied volatility. The table below shows a sensitivity analysis of the net carrying amount of the embedded conversion option in relation to a series of changes expressed in percentage point terms of volatility.

Change in volatility of STMicroelectronics ordinary shares	-10 p.p.	- 8 p.p.	-5 p.p.	+5 p.p.	+8 p.p.	+10 p.p.
Change in the net carrying amount of the bondholders' conversion option	(64)	(51)	(32)	30	49	61
Net carrying amount of the embedded conversion option	106	119	138	200	219	231

For more information about sensitivity to the stock price, refer to note 7.6.36.

For financial assets (liabilities) measured at fair value using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3), the reconciliation between January 1, 2015 and December 31, 2015 is presented as follows:

	Fair value measurements using
In millions of USD	significant unobservable inputs (Level 3)
As at January 1, 2015	(83)
Change in fair value of the embedded derivative instruments	40
As at December 31, 2015	(43)
Amount of total losses included in the 2015 income statement	
attributable to assets (liabilities) still held at the reporting date	-

Fair value magauremente using

The assets held for sale are reported at the lower of net book value and fair value less costs to sell. For fair value measurements using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3), fair value is estimated based on the estimated price that a market participant would pay on a sale transaction for these assets.

7.6.16. Other non-current assets

Non-current loans and receivables consisted of the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Long-term receivables related to funding	8	12
Long-term receivables related to tax refunds	380	391
Other assets	26	31
Total	414	434

These non-current receivables are all due within 5 years from the balance sheet date except certain receivables related to funding which are expected to be received beyond 5 years.

Long-term receivables related to funding are mainly public grants to be received from governmental agencies in Italy and France as part of long-term research and development, industrialization and capital investment projects. Long-term receivables related to tax refund correspond to tax benefits claimed by the Group in certain of its local tax jurisdictions, for which collection is expected beyond one year.

Other assets are composed of individually insignificant amounts as at December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015.

Long-term receivables are reflected in the statement of financial position at their amortized cost. The fair value of long-term receivables related to funding amounts to \$8 million. No long-term loans and receivables were past due but not impaired.

The carrying amounts of the Group's non-current loans and receivables are denominated in the following currencies:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
US dollar	4	12
Euro	408	420
Japanese Yen	2	2
Other currencies	-	-
Total	414	434

The maximum exposure to credit risk at the reporting date is the fair value of each class of receivable mentioned above.

7.6.17. Inventories

Inventories consisted of the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Raw materials	81	74
Work-in-process	756	804
Finished products	336	373
Total	1,173	1,251

Write-offs of inventories were recognized in cost of sales as an expense and amounted to \$87 million in 2016 (2015: \$78 million).

The carrying amount of inventories is presented net of a provision for slow-moving items of \$71 million as at December 31, 2016 (2015: \$54 million).

7.6.18. Trade accounts receivable

Trade accounts receivable consisted of the following:

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
Trade accounts receivable	951	827
Provision for impairment of trade receivables	(12)	(7)
Total	939	820

The carrying value less provision for impairment of trade receivables is assumed to approximate the fair values of the trade receivables due to their short-term nature. Doubtful account expense is reported as selling, general and administrative expenses in the income statement. The individually impaired receivables mainly relate to customers, who are unexpectedly in difficult economic situations; a portion of such receivables is expected to be recovered.

Movements in the provision for impairment of trade receivables are as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Beginning of period	7	8
Additions	5	2
Reversals	-	(3)
End of period	12	7

Amounts charged to the provision account are generally written-off when there is no expectation of recovering additional cash. The maximum exposure to credit risk at the reporting date is the fair value of trade accounts receivable net of impairment. In 2016 and in 2015, no individual customer represented more than 10% of the Group's revenue.

Trade receivables are non-interest bearing and are generally on 30-90 day terms.

As at December 31, 2016 and 2015, the ageing analysis of trade receivables is as follows:

		_	Past due but not impaired		
		Neither past	Between Between		
		due nor	Less than	1 and 6	Over 6
In millions of USD	Total	impaired	a month	months	months
2016	939	907	27	3	2
2015	820	801	18	1	-

The carrying amounts of the Group's trade receivables are denominated in the following currencies:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
US dollar	849	721
Euro	45	51
Japanese Yen	52	51
Other currencies	5	4
Total	951	827

The Group enters into factoring transactions to accelerate the realization in cash of some trade accounts receivable. As at December 31, 2016, there were no more trade accounts receivable sold without recourse, while as at December 31, 2015, trade accounts receivable were sold without recourse for \$48 million. Such factoring transactions totaled respectively \$97 million and \$195 million for the years 2016 and 2015.

7.6.19. Other receivables and assets

Other receivables and assets consisted of the following:

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
Receivables from government agencies	150	233
Advances	28	26
Prepayments	47	56
Other indirect tax receivable	39	36
Other current assets	45	51
Total	309	402

The carrying amounts are assumed to approximate fair value. Other receivables do not contain significant impaired assets. These related mainly to receivables from government agencies for which there is no recent history of default.

The carrying amounts of the Group's other receivables are denominated in the following currencies:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
US dollar	65	29
Euro	207	333
Other currencies	37	40
Total	309	402

Receivables from government agencies relate to research and development contracts, research tax credits, industrialization contracts and capital investment projects. The maximum exposure to credit risk at the reporting date is the carrying amount of other receivables.

7.6.20. Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents consisted of the following:

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
Cash at bank and in hand	669	672
Money market deposits with banks	960	1,099
Total	1,629	1,771

7.6.21. Cash generated from operations

Cash generated from operations is detailed as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Net result	126	181
Depreciation and amortization	841	892
Interest and amortization of issuance costs on convertible bonds	22	21
Fair value variation of convertible bonds conversion options	105	(40)
Share-based compensation	42	41
Other non-cash items	(80)	(135)
Deferred income tax	(38)	(113)
Share of profit of joint ventures, impairments or reversal of impairments		
on investments in joint ventures	(7)	(12)
Impairment, restructuring and other related closure costs	95	199
Movement of trade receivables, net	(121)	81
Movement of inventories, net	63	(39)
Movement of trade payables	68	(46)
Movement of other assets and liabilities net	251	182
Cash generated from operations	1,367	1,212

7.6.22. Equity

7.6.22.1. Outstanding shares

The authorized share capital of STMicroelectronics is €1,810 million consisting of 1,200,000,000 common shares and 540,000,000 preference shares, each with a nominal value of €1.04. As at December 31, 2016, the number of common shares issued was 911,030,420 shares (December 31, 2015: 910.967,920 shares).

As of December 31, 2016, the number of common shares outstanding was 883,410,506 shares (December 31, 2015: 878,537,339 shares).

7.6.22.2. Preference shares

The 540,000,000 preference shares, when issued, will entitle a holder to full voting rights and to a preferential right to dividends and distributions upon liquidation.

We are a party to an option agreement with Stichting Continuïteit ST (the "Stichting"), entered into on January 22, 2007, with a duration of ten years, regarding our preference shares. Our Managing Board and our Supervisory Board, along with the board of the Stichting, have declared that they are jointly of the opinion that the Stichting is independent of us. The option agreement provides for the issuance of up to a maximum 540,000,000 preference shares. Any such shares would be issued to the Stichting upon its request and in its sole discretion and upon payment of at least 25% of the par value of the preference shares to be issued. The shares would be issuable in the event of actions which the board of the Stichting determines would be contrary to our interests, our shareholders and our other stakeholders and which in the event of a creeping acquisition or offer for our common shares are not supported by our Managing Board and Supervisory Board. The preference shares may remain outstanding for no longer than two years. No preference shares have been issued to date. The effect of the preference shares may be to deter potential acquirers from effecting an unsolicited acquisition resulting in a change of control as well as to create a level-playing field in the event actions which are considered to be hostile by our Managing Board and our Supervisory Board, as described above, occur and which the board of the Stichting determines to be contrary to our interests and our shareholders and other stakeholders.

In October 2016, the Group extended for another 10-year period the existing option agreement with Stichting Continuiteït ST.

There were no preference shares issued as of December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015 respectively.

7.6.22.3. Treasury shares

Following the authorization by our Supervisory Board, announced on April 2, 2008, to repurchase up to 30 million shares of its common stock, the Group acquired 29,520,220 shares in 2008 also reflected at cost as a

reduction of the shareholders' equity. Additionally, pursuant to a resolution passed at the shareholders' meeting held on June 13, 2014, the Group repurchased 20,000,000 shares in 2014 under the buy-back program.

As of December 31, 2016, the Group owned a number of treasury shares equivalent to 27,619,914 compared to 32,430,581 as of December 31, 2015.

The treasury shares have been designated for allocation under the Group's share based remuneration programs of unvested shares. As of December 31, 2016, 35,300,306 of these treasury shares were transferred to employees under the Group's share based remuneration programs, of which 4,810,667 in the year ended December 31, 2016.

7.6.22.4. Unvested share awards for the Supervisory Board

On an annual basis and until the year 2012, the Compensation Committee (on behalf of the Supervisory Board and with its approval) used to grant stock-based awards (the options to acquire common shares in the share capital of the Company) to the members and professionals of our Supervisory Board ("The Supervisory Board Plan"). The awards were granted at the nominal value of the share of €1.04 (exercise price of the option). The options granted under our Supervisory Board Plan vest and become exercisable immediately, while the shares resulting from these awards vest and therefore become available for trade evenly over three years (one third every year), with no market, performance or service conditions.

The table below summarizes grants under the outstanding stock award plans as authorized by the Compensation Committee:

•	Options granted	Options waived
Year of Grant	and vested	at grant
2005	66,000	(15,000)
2006	66,000	(15,000)
2007	165,000	(22,500)
2008	165,000	(22,500)
2009	165,000	(7,500)
2010	172,500	(7,500)
2011	172,500	(30,000)
2012	180,000	(22,500)
2013	No options gr	ranted
2014	No options gr	ranted
2015	No options gr	
2016	No options gr	

A summary of the options' activity by plan for the years ended December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015 is presented below:

	Outstanding as of		Outstanding as of		Outstanding as of	Shares corresponding to exercised option not yet available for trade as of
Year of grant	31.12.2014	Exercised	31.12.2015	Exercised	31.12.2016	31.12.2016
2005	22,115	(22,115)	-	-	-	-
2006	21,000	(18,000)	3,000	(3,000)	-	-
2007	46,500	(27,000)	19,500	(12,000)	7,500	-
2008	60,000	(21,000)	39,000	(15,000)	24,000	-
2009	75,000	(30,000)	45,000	(10,000)	35,000	-
2010	75,000	(30,000)	45,000	-	45,000	-
2011	97,500	(15,000)	82,500	(15,000)	67,500	-
2012	102,500	(7,500)	95,000	(7,500)	87,500	-

The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the year 2016 amounted to less than \$1 million compared to \$1 million for the year 2015. The total intrinsic value of options outstanding as of December 31, 2016 amounted to \$3 million.

At our Annual General Meeting of Shareholders held on June 21, 2013, it was resolved to abolish and terminate the stock-based compensation for our Supervisory Board members and professionals.

7.6.22.5. Unvested share awards for the Employees

On an annual basis, the Compensation Committee (on behalf of the Supervisory Board and with its approval) grants stock-based awards to the senior executives along with selected employees (the "Employee Plan"). The awards are granted for services under the Employee Plan. There are two types of unvested shares: (1) shares granted to employees, which are subject only to service conditions and vest over the requisite service period, and (2) shares granted to senior executives, whose vesting is subject to performance conditions. For the plans 2013, 2014 and 2015, the performance conditions consisted of two external targets (sales evolution and operating income compared to a basket of competitors) weighting for two third of the total number of awards granted and of one internal target (cash flow compared to budget for the plans 2013 and 2014 and return on net assets compared to budget for the plan 2015), weighting for one third of the total number of awards granted. For the plan 2016, the performance conditions consisted of two external targets (sales evolution and operating income compared to a basket of competitors) weighting for 80% of the total number of awards granted and of two internal targets (days of sales outstanding compared to the budget and return on net assets compared to budget), weighting for 20% of the total number of awards granted. All the awards vest over a three year service period (32% as of the first anniversary of the grant, 32% as of the second anniversary of the grant and 36% as of the third anniversary of the grant). In addition, in 2013, 2014, 2015 and 2016 there was a Special Bonus granted to the Group's CEO.

The table below summarizes grants under the outstanding stock award plans as authorized by the Compensation Committee:

Date of Grant	Allocations under	Number of shares granted	Number of shares waived	Number of shares lost on performance conditions
July 22, 2013	2013 CEO Special Bonus	63,848	-	-
July 22, 2014	2014 CEO Special Bonus	34,483	-	-
July 22, 2014	2014 Employee Plan	6,458,435	-	(1,939,222)
December 18, 2014	2014 Employee Plan	500,775	=	(31,332)
March 24, 2015	2015 CEO Special Bonus	53,369	-	<u>-</u>
July 27, 2015	2015 Employee Plan	6,591,200	=	(1,961,886)
December 15, 2015	2015 Employee Plan	370,920	-	(29,078)
April 26, 2016	2016 CEO Special Bonus	69,165	=	<u>-</u>
July 26, 2016	2016 Employee Plan	6,621,100	-	(1,628,376)
December 19, 2016	2016 Employee Plan	376,800	=	(53,900)

A summary of the unvested share activity for the year December 31, 2016 is presented below:

Allocation under	Outstanding as at December 31, 2015	Granted	Forfeited / waived	Lost on failed vesting conditions	Vested	Outstanding as at December 31, 2016
2013 CEO Special Bonus	28,378	-	-	-	(21,283)	7,095
2013 Employee Plan	1,462,359	-	(9,767)	-	(1,452,592)	-
2014 CEO Special Bonus	22,989	-	· -	-	(11,494)	11,495
2014 Employee Plan	3,246,106	-	(35,574)	=	(1,599,079)	1,611,453
2015 CEO Special Bonus	-	53,369	· -	-	(17,790)	35,579
2015 Employee Plan	6,931,175	-	(63,228)	(1,990,964)	(1,706,244)	3,170,739
2016 CEO Special Bonus	-	69,165	-	-	-	69,165
2016 Employee Plan		6,997,900	(21,295)	(1,682,276)	(2,185)	5,292,144
Total	11,691,007	7,120,434	(129,864)	(3,673,240)	(4,810,667)	10,197,670

The grant date fair value of unvested shares granted to the CEO under the 2013 CEO Special Bonus Plan was \$9.35. On the 2013 CEO Special Bonus Plan, the fair value of the unvested shares granted reflected the market price of the shares at the date of the grant.

The grant date weighted average fair value of unvested shares granted to employees under the 2013 Employee Plan was \$9.55. On April 28, 2014, the Compensation Committee approved the statement that one

performance condition was fully met. Consequently, the compensation expense recorded on the 2013 Employee Plan reflects the statement that one third of the awards granted will fully vest, as far as the service condition is met.

The grant date fair value of unvested shares granted to the CEO under the 2014 CEO Special Bonus Plan was \$9.35. On the 2014 CEO Special Bonus Plan, the fair value of the unvested shares granted reflected the market price of the shares at the date of the grant.

The grant date weighted average fair value of unvested shares granted to employees under the 2014 Employee Plan was \$9.23. On March 24, 2015, the Compensation Committee approved the statement that with respect to the shares subject to performance conditions, one performance condition was fully met. Consequently, the compensation expense recorded on the 2014 Employee Plan reflects the statement that — for the portion of shares subject to performance conditions — one third of the awards granted will fully vest, as far as the service condition is met.

The grant date fair value of unvested shares granted to the CEO under the 2015 CEO Special Bonus Plan was \$9.78. On the 2015 CEO Special Bonus Plan, the fair value of the unvested shares granted reflected the market price of the shares at the date of the grant.

The grant date fair value of unvested shares granted to employees under the 2015 Employee Plan was \$7.62. On April 26, 2016, the Compensation Committee approved the statement that with respect to the shares subject to performance conditions, one performance condition was fully met. Consequently, the compensation expense recorded on the 2015 Employee Plan reflects the statement that — for the portion of shares subject to performance conditions — one third of the awards granted will fully vest, as far as the service condition is met.

The grant date fair value of unvested shares granted to the CEO under the 2016 CEO Special Bonus Plan was \$5.83. On the 2016 CEO Special Bonus Plan, the fair value of the unvested shares granted reflected the market price of the shares at the date of the grant.

The grant date fair value of unvested shares granted to employees under the 2016 Employee Plan was \$6.37. On March 28, 2017, the Compensation Committee approved the statement that with respect to the shares subject to performance conditions, two performance conditions were fully met. Consequently, the compensation expense recorded on the 2016 Employee Plan reflects the statement that — for the portion of shares subject to performance conditions — 45% of the awards granted will fully vest, as far as the service condition is met.

The following table illustrates the classification of pre-payroll tax and social contribution stock-based compensation expense included in the consolidated income statement for the year ended December 31, 2016 and 2015:

	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Cost of sales	7	7
Selling, general and administrative	17	19
Research and development	14	15
Total pre-payroll tax and social contribution compensation	38	41

Compensation cost, excluding payroll tax and social contribution, capitalized as part of inventory was \$2 million at each of December 31, 2016 and 2015. As of December 31, 2016 there was \$35 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to the grant of unvested shares, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately 9 months.

The total deferred income tax expense recognized in the consolidated statements of income related to unvested share-based compensation expense amounted to \$2 million for both the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015.

7.6.22.6. Other reserves

Other reserves include the following components as at December 31, 2016:

In millions of USD	Share-based compensation reserve	Available- for-sale (AFS) reserve	Cash Flow Hedge (CFH) reserve	Foreign currency translation reserve	Employee benefit plan reserve	Total other reserves
As at December 31, 2014	567	1	(52)	735	(143)	1,108
Share-based compensation expense for the year	41	-	-	-	-	41
Net movement recognized in the statement of						
comprehensive income	-	-	31	(215)	5	(179)
As at December 31, 2015	608	1	(21)	520	(138)	970
Share-based compensation expense for the year	39	-	-	-	-	39
Net movement recognized in the statement of						
comprehensive income	-	-	(11)	(58)	(9)	(78)
As at December 31, 2016	647	1	(32)	462	(147)	931

Share-based compensation reserve: The share-based compensation reserve is used to recognize the value of equity-settled share-based payment transactions provided to employees, including key management personnel, as part of their remuneration. Refer to Notes 7.6.22.4 and 7.6.22.5 for further details on these share-based compensation programs.

Available-for-sale (AFS) reserve: This reserve records fair value changes on available-for-sale financial assets.

Cash Flow hedge reserve: The cash flow hedge reserve contains the effective portion of the cash flow hedge relationship incurred as at the reporting date.

Foreign currency translation reserve: The foreign currency translation reserve is used to record exchange differences arising from the translation of the financial statements of foreign subsidiaries.

Employee benefit plan reserve: The employee benefit plan reserve is used to recognize the actuarial gains and losses and past service cost of post-employment pension plans.

7.6.22.7. Dividends

The Annual General Meeting of Shareholders held on May 25, 2016, authorized the distribution of a cash dividend of \$0.24 per outstanding share of the Company's common stock, to be distributed in quarterly installments of \$0.06 in each of the second, third and fourth quarters of 2016 and first quarter of 2017. \$53 million corresponding to the first installment, \$53 million corresponding to the second installment and \$47 million corresponding to the third installment were paid during 2016. The amount of \$59 million presented in the line "Other payables and accrued liabilities" in the consolidated statement of financial position as of December 31, 2016 is composed of the fourth installment of \$53 million and the remaining portion of the third installment of \$6 million, both to be paid in the first half of 2017.

The Annual General Meeting of Shareholders held on May 27, 2015 authorized the distribution of a cash dividend of \$0.40 per outstanding share of the Company's common stock, to be distributed in quarterly installments of \$0.10 in each of the second, third and fourth quarters of 2015 and first quarter of 2016. \$88 million corresponding to the first installment, \$88 million corresponding to the second installment and \$78 million corresponding to the third installment were paid during 2015. The remaining portion of \$9 million related to the third installment and the fourth installment of \$88 million were paid in the first half of 2016.

The Supervisory Board held on December 4, 2014 authorized the distribution of a semi-annual cash dividend per common share of \$0.10 in the fourth quarter of 2014 and \$0.10 in the first quarter of 2015, to be paid in December 2014 and March 2015, respectively. The first payment, totaling \$87 million, was executed in December 2014 and January 2015. The second payment, totalling \$87 million, was executed in March and April 2015.

7.6.22.8. Legal reserves

Refer to section 8.3.11 for composition of Company's legal reserves.

7.6.23. Provisions

Movements in provisions during the year ended December 31, 2016 are detailed as follows:

In millions of USD	Restructuring	Warranty and product Guarantee	Tax	Total
As at December 31, 2015	40	2	226	268
Expense recognized during the period	81	-	34	115
Unused provisions	(5)	-	(12)	(17)
Amounts paid	(59)	-	· -	(59)
Liability settlement	(3)	-	-	(3)
Reductions due to lapse of statute of limitations	-	-	(4)	(4)
Currency translation effect	(3)	-	(6)	(9)
As at December 31, 2016	51	2	238	291
Current 2016	44	2	1	47
Non-current 2016	7	-	237	244
-				
As at December 31, 2015	40	2	226	268
Current 2015	26	2	2	30
Non-current 2015	14	-	224	238

Restructuring provisions

The Group was engaged in 2016 in one major restructuring plan, the Set-top Box plan. In 2016, the Group announced its decision to cease the development of new platforms and standard products for set-top-box and home gateway products. This decision implied a global workforce review that may affect approximately 1,400 employees worldwide, which includes about 430 in France through a voluntary departure plan, about 670 in Asia and about 120 in the United States of America. The Group recorded in 2016 \$83 million of restructuring charges for this plan, of which \$9 million related to contracts that will continue with no future economic benefits to the Group and \$74 million related to employee ongoing termination benefits, primarily for employee termination benefits in France, in the United States and Asia.

In 2014, the Group committed to a plan affecting around 450 employees worldwide and targeting savings in the former EPS segment (the "EPS restructuring plan"). The Group recorded in 2016 \$1 million of restructuring charges for this plan.

Warranty and product guarantee

The Group's customers occasionally return the Group's products for technical reasons. The Group's standard terms and conditions of sale provide that if the Group determines that products do not conform, the Group will repair or replace the non-conforming products, or issue a credit or rebate of the purchase price. Quality returns are identified shortly after sale in customer quality control testing. Quality returns are usually associated with end-user customers, not with distribution channels.

Tax provisions

Tax provisions are related to uncertain tax positions that remain open for review in the Group's major tax jurisdictions. It is reasonably possible that certain of the uncertain tax positions could increase within the next 12 months due to ongoing tax audits. The Company is not able to make an estimate of the range of the reasonably possible change.

The tax years that remain open for review in the Company's major tax jurisdictions, including France, Italy, United States and India, are from 1996 to 2016.

7.6.24. Employee benefits

Employee benefits liabilities are detailed as follows:

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
Retirement benefit obligation liability	356	359
Other long-term employee benefits	59	58
Other employee benefits liabilities	24	24
Salaries and wages	285	252
Social charges on salaries and wages	134	138
Total employee benefits liabilities	858	831
Non-current assets	-	(2)
Current liabilities	447	419
Non-current liabilities	411	414

Pensions

The Group has a number of defined benefit pension plans covering employees in various countries. The defined benefit plans provide pension benefits based on years of service and employee compensation levels. The Group uses December 31 as measurement date for all its plans. Eligibility is generally determined in accordance with local statutory requirements. In 2016 and 2015, the major defined benefit pension plans and long-term employee benefit plans were in the USA (retirement plan closed to new entrants and future accrual), France (retirement indemnities), Switzerland (retirement pension system), UK (retirement benefit scheme closed to new entrants and future accrual) and Italy (termination indemnity plan ("TFR") generated before July 1, 2007).

The amounts recognized in the statement of financial position are determined as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Benefit obligations wholly or partially funded	(590)	(586)
Fair value of plan assets	477	473
Benefit obligations wholly unfunded	(241)	(237)
Reserve against prepaid	(2)	(9)
Total pension liabilities	(356)	(359)

The movements in the pension liability are as follows:

In millions of USD	2016	2015
Beginning of the year	359	404
Exchange difference	(12)	(32)
Pension expense	32	32
Contributions paid	(36)	(39)
Remeasurement (gain) / loss recognized in OCI	13	(6)
End of the year	356	359

Changes in defined benefit obligations are as follows:

In millions of USD	2016	2015
Beginning of the year	823	876
Service cost	27	28
Interest cost	26	26
Employee contributions	7	5
Plan amendment – past service cost – non vested benefits	-	(2)
Actuarial (gain) loss – Experience	(24)	(9)
Actuarial (gain) loss – Demographic assumptions	33	(1)
Actuarial (gain) loss – Financial assumptions	24	(17)
Effect of curtailment	(6)	(3)
Benefits paid	(37)	(37)
Effect of foreign exchange translation	(42)	(43)
End of the year	831	823

Defined benefit obligations by main geographical locations are as follows:

In millions of USD	2016	2015
France	160	148
Italy	104	112
Switzerland	108	118
United Kingdom	158	157
United States	254	239
Other countries	47	49
End of the year	831	823

Changes in plan assets are as follows:

In millions of USD	2016	2015
Beginning of the year	473	480
Interest income	15	17
Employer contribution	27	28
Employee contribution	7	5
Benefits paid	(28)	(27)
Actuarial gain (loss)	16	(20)
Effect of foreign exchange translation	(33)	(10)
End of the year	477	473

The actual return on plan assets in 2016 was a gain of \$31 million (2015: loss of \$3 million). In 2016, the theoretical interest income on plan assets was a gain of \$15 million (2015: gain of \$17 million) resulting in an actuarial gain on plan assets of \$16 million (2015: loss of \$20 million).

Plan assets by main geographical locations are as follows:

In millions of USD	2016	2015
France	3	3
Switzerland	84	90
United Kingdom	149	161
United States	212	192
Other countries	29	27
End of the year	477	473

The effects of the asset ceiling are as follows:

In millions of USD	20)16 2	2015
Beginning of the year		(9)	(8)
Effect of asset ceiling recognized during the year		7	(1)
End of the year		(2)	(9)

The amounts recognized in the income statement related to pensions are as follows:

In millions of USD	2016	2015
Service cost	21	23
Current service cost	27	28
Prior service cost	-	(2)
Curtailment	(6)	(3)
Net interest cost	11	9
Interest cost	26	26
Interest income	(15)	(17)
Total pension costs	32	32

The Group's detailed pension plan asset allocation including the fair-value measurements of those plan assets as at December 31, 2016 is as follows:

In millions of USD	Total	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Cash and cash equivalents	11	11	=	-
Equity securities	137	6	131	=
Government debt securities	13	12	1	-
Corporate debt securities	125	4	121	-
Investment funds	84	6	78	-
Real estate	12	-	11	1
Other (mainly insurance assets)	95	-	=	95
Total	477	39	342	96

The Company's detailed pension plan asset allocation including the fair-value measurements of those plan assets as at December 31, 2015 is as follows:

In millions of USD	Total	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
Cash and cash equivalents	13	13	-	-
Equity securities	128	5	123	-
Government debt securities	10	10	-	-
Corporate debt securities	123	4	119	-
Investment funds	87	5	82	-
Real estate	11	=	10	1
Other (mainly insurance assets)	101	-	-	101
Total	473	37	334	102

The majority of plans (in the United Kingdom, United States and Switzerland) are governed by an independent board of trustees which include employer representatives.

The Group's investment strategy for its pension plans is to optimize the long-term investment return on plan assets in relation to the liability structure to maintain an acceptable level of risk while minimizing the cost of providing pension benefits and maintaining adequate funding levels in accordance with applicable rules in each jurisdiction.

The Group's practice is to periodically conduct a review in each subsidiary of its asset allocation strategy, in such a way that the asset allocation is in line with the targeted asset allocation with reasonable boundaries. The Group's asset portfolios are managed in such a way as to achieve adapted diversity and in certain jurisdictions they are entirely managed by the multi-employer funds. The Group does not manage any assets internally.

After considering the funded status of the Group's defined benefit plans, movements in the discount rate, investment performance and related tax consequences, the Group may choose to make contributions to its pension plans in any given year in excess of required amounts. In 2016, the Group's contributions to plan assets were \$27 million (2015: \$28 million) and it expects to contribute cash of \$28 million in 2017.

As a consequence of our decision to downsize our United Kingdom ("UK") operations, we have proposed that the UK pension schemes (the Bristol Scheme and the Marlow Scheme) be merged, which will generate moderate funding savings and provide the Trustees with additional security. The merger of the two schemes is still under discussion with the Trustees and is not expected to materially change our pension liabilities.

Other long-term employee benefits

Other long-term employee benefits include seniority and loyalty award programs. The movements in the other long-term employee benefits liability are as follows:

In millions of USD	2016	2015
Beginning of the year	58	66
Service cost	3	5
Interest cost	2	2
Plan amendment – past service cost – non vested benefits	-	-
Actuarial (gain) loss – Demographic assumptions	-	1
Actuarial (gain) loss – Financial assumptions	4	3
Benefits paid	(5)	(12)
Effect of curtailment	(1)	(1)
Effect of foreign exchange translation	(2)	(6)
End of the year	59	58

The amounts recognized in the income statement related to other long-term benefits are as follows:

In millions of USD	2016	2015
Service cost	2	4
Current service cost	3	5
Past service cost	-	-
Curtailment	(1)	(1)
Net interest cost	2	2
Interest cost	2	2
Immediate recognition of (gains) losses	4	4
Total other long-term benefits costs	8	10

Assumptions

The weighted average assumptions used in the determination of pension and other long-term obligations are as follows:

	2016	2015
Discount rate	2.66%	3.36%
Inflation rate	1.91%	2.29%
Future salary increase	2.50%	3.72%

The discount rate was determined by reference to high quality corporate bond rates applicable to the respective country of each plan and estimated terms of the defined benefit obligation. As required by IAS 19, and for pension plans with plan assets, the interest income on plan assets is set equal to the corresponding discount rate.

The average duration of Defined Benefit Obligations is 15 years in 2016 (2015: 16 years).

At December 31, 2016, an increase of the discount rate of 0.25% would have resulted in a reduction of the Defined Benefit Obligations of \$23 million and a decrease of the discount rate of 0.25% would have resulted in an increase of the Defined Benefit Obligations by \$31 million. An increase of the inflation rate of 0.25% would have resulted in an increase of the Defined Benefit Obligations of \$5 million and a decrease of the inflation rate of 0.25% would have resulted in a decrease of the Defined Benefit Obligations of \$2 million. These sensitivity analyses are based on a change in an assumption while holding all other assumptions constant. When calculating the sensitivity of the defined benefit obligation to significant actuarial assumptions the same method has been applied as when calculating the pension liability recognized within the statement of financial position.

Assumptions regarding future mortality experience are set based on advice from published statistics and experience in each territory.

Defined contribution plans

The Group has certain defined contribution plans, which accrue benefits for employees on a pro-rata basis during their employment period based on their individual salaries. In 2016, the annual cost of these plans amounted to approximately \$70 million (2015: \$70 million).

7.6.25. Trade accounts payable, other payables and accrued liabilities

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Trade accounts payable	620	525
Dividends due to shareholders	59	97
Taxes other than income taxes	58	54
Advances	39	44
Accounts payable to joint ventures	49	49
Royalties	20	19
Other accrued liabilities	48	68
Total other payables and accrued liabilities	273	331

7.6.26. Significant categories of income

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
Sales of goods	6,944	6,866
License revenue and patent royalty income	29	31
French research tax credit recognized as a reduction of Research & Development		
expenses	99	113
Research and development funding recognized in Other income	94	144
Finance income	28	58
Total	7,194	7,212

7.6.27. Segment information

The Group operates in two business areas: Semiconductors and Subsystems.

In the Semiconductors business area, the Group designs, develops, manufactures and markets a broad range of products, including discrete and standard commodity components, application-specific integrated circuits ("ASICs"), full custom devices and semi-custom devices and application-specific standard products ("ASSPs") for analog, digital, and mixed-signal applications. In addition, the Group further participates in the manufacturing value chain of Smartcard products, which includes the production and sale of both silicon chips and Smartcards.

During the first half of 2016, the internal organization changed to align with the Group's strategic focus on Smart Driving and on Internet of Things applications. Comparative numbers were restated accordingly.

The Group's operating segments are as follows:

- Automotive and Discrete Group (ADG), comprised of all dedicated automotive ICs (both digital and analog), and discrete and power transistor products.
- Analog and MEMS Group (AMG), comprised of low-power high-end analog ICs (both custom and general purpose) for all markets, smart
 power products for Industrial, Computer and Consumer markets, Touch Screen Controllers, Low Power Connectivity solutions (both wireline
 and wireless) for IoT, power conversion products, metering solutions for Smart Grid and all MEMS products, either sensors or actuators.
- Microcontrollers and Digital ICs Group (MDG), comprised of general purpose and secure microcontrollers, EEPROM memories, and digital ASICs as well as restructured businesses such as Set-Top-box ICs or former ST-Ericsson products.

"Others" includes all the financial values related to the Imaging Product Division (including the sensors and modules from our Time of Flight technology), Subsystems and other products, as well as items not allocated to the segments such as impairment, restructuring charges and other related closure costs, unused capacity charges, strategic or special research and development programs and other minor unallocated expenses such as: certain corporate-level operating expenses, patent claims and litigation, and other costs that are not allocated to the segments.

In the Subsystems business area, the Group designs, develops, manufactures and markets subsystems and modules for the telecommunications, automotive and industrial markets including mobile phone accessories, battery chargers, ISDN power supplies and in-vehicle equipment for electronic toll payment. Based on its immateriality to its business as a whole, the Subsystems business area does not meet the requirements for an operating segment as defined in the IFRS guidance.

For the computation of the segments' internal financial measurements, The Group uses certain internal rules of allocation for the costs not directly chargeable to the segments, including cost of sales, selling, general and administrative ("SG&A") expenses and a part of research and development ("R&D") expenses. In compliance with the Group's internal policies, certain cost items are not charged to the segments, including impairment, restructuring charges and other related closure costs, unused capacity charges, phase-out and start-up costs of certain manufacturing facilities, certain one-time corporate items, strategic and special R&D programs or other corporate-sponsored initiatives, including certain corporate-level operating expenses and certain other miscellaneous charges. In addition, depreciation and amortization expense is part of the manufacturing costs allocated to the segments and is neither identified as part of the inventory variation nor as part of the unused capacity charges; therefore, it cannot be isolated in the costs of goods sold. Finally, R&D grants are allocated to the segments proportionally to the incurred R&D expenses on the sponsored projects.

Wafer costs are transferred to the product groups' profit and loss based on actual cost. From time to time, on specific technologies, wafer costs are allocated to segments based on market price.

The following tables present the Group's consolidated net revenues and consolidated operating income (loss) by operating segment.

	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Automotive and Discrete Group (ADG)	2,813	2,731
Analog and MEMS Group (AMG)	1,584	1,671
Microcontrollers and Digital ICs Group (MDG)	2,285	2,292
Others	291	203
Total consolidated net revenues	6,973	6.897

	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Automotive and Discrete Group (ADG)	211	194
Analog and MEMS Group (AMG)	67	109
Microcontrollers and Digital ICs Group (MDG)	108	29
Operating income (loss) of operating segments	386	332
Impairment, restructuring charges and other related closure costs	(93)	(65)
Unallocated manufacturing results	(33)	(69)
Operating results of other businesses	(21)	(82)
Strategic and other research and development programs and other non-allocated		
provisions ⁽¹⁾	(25)	(7)
US GAAP operating income (loss)	214	109
IFRS Adjustments:		
Net impact of capitalized development costs	62	(12)
Difference in timing for recognition of restructuring provisions	6	(10)
Employee benefits adjustments	(1)	-
Derivative instruments not designated as hedge instruments under IFRS	(10)	22
Total operating income (loss)	271	109

⁽¹⁾ Includes unallocated income and expenses such as certain corporate-level operating expenses and other costs/income that are not allocated to the product segments.

The following is a summary of operations by entities located within the indicated geographic areas for 2016 and 2015. A significant portion of property, plant and equipment expenditures is attributable to front-end and back-end facilities, located in the different countries in which the Group operates. As such, the Group mainly allocates capital spending resources according to geographic areas rather than along product segment areas.

Net revenues by geographical area

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015	
The Netherlands	1,751	1,667	
France	134	169	
Italy	58	58	
USA	990	1,039	
Singapore	3,699	3,606	
Japan	323	332	
Other countries	18	26	
Total	6.973	6.897	

Non-current assets other than other non-current financial assets and deferred tax assets:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
The Netherlands	1,629	1,421
France	887	981
Italy	513	547
USA	16	18
Singapore	278	277
Other countries	637	639
Total	3,960	3,883

7.6.28. Expenses by nature

Expenses recorded as cost of sales, research and development and selling, general and administrative are detailed as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Depreciation and amortization	841	892
Employee benefit expenses	2,609	2,569
Purchase of materials	1,688	1,734
Purchase of subcontracting services	902	902
Changes in inventories	63	(39)
Transportation	77	76
Royalties and patents	82	88
Advertising costs	11	9
Other expenses	516	678
Total cost of sales, research and development, and selling, general and		
administrative	6,789	6,909

Employee benefit expenses are detailed as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Wages and salaries	1,899	1,854
Payroll taxes and other social contribution charges	563	563
Share-based compensation expense	38	41
Pensions and other long-term benefits expense	109	111
Total employee benefit expenses	2,609	2,569
Of which included in:		
Cost of sales	1,132	1,135
Selling, general and administrative	644	606
Research and development	833	828

7.6.29. Other income / expenses

Other income consisted of the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Research and development funding	94	144
Net foreign exchange gain	5	2
Patent litigations	-	3
Gain on sale of non-current assets	2	18
Other income	5	2
Total other income	106	169

Other expenses consisted of the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Start-up / Phase out costs	3	5
Foreign exchange forward contracts and other currency derivatives	11	43
Patent litigation costs	5	-
Total other expenses	19	48

The Group receives significant public funding from governmental agencies in several jurisdictions. Public funding for research and development is recognized ratably as the related costs are incurred once the agreement with the respective governmental agency has been signed and all applicable conditions have been met.

Start-up costs represent costs incurred in the start-up and testing of the Group's new manufacturing facilities, before reaching the earlier of a minimum level of production or six months after the fabrication line's quality certification. Phase-out costs for facilities during the closing stage are treated in the same manner.

Patent costs include legal and attorney fees and payment for claims, patent pre-litigation consultancy and legal fees.

7.6.30. Finance income / costs

Total finance income and finance costs consisted of the following:

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
Senior Bonds conversion option adjustment	-	40
Embedded issuer's conversion option adjustment	9	-
Other finance income	19	18
Total finance income	28	58
Interest on Senior Bonds	24	24
Senior Bonds conversion option adjustment	114	-
Interests on long-term loans and borrowings	10	9
Bank charges and commissions	5	5
Other finance costs	<u> </u>	2
Total finance costs	153	40

No borrowing costs were capitalized in 2016 and 2015.

7.6.31. Components of other comprehensive income

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Cash flow hedges:		
Gains / (losses) arising during the year	(18)	(74)
Reclassification adjustments for (gains) / losses included in the income		
statement	7	105
	(11)	31

7.6.32. Income tax

The major components of income tax benefit (expense) for the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015 are:

Consolidated income statement

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
The Netherlands taxes- current	(2)	5
Foreign taxes- current	(69)	(43)
Current taxes	(71)	(38)
The Netherlands taxes – deferred	-	-
Foreign deferred taxes	44	80
Deferred taxes	44	80
Income tax benefit / (expense)	(27)	42

Consolidated statement of other comprehensive income (deferred tax related to items charged or credited directly to equity during the year)

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Net gain (loss) on revaluation of cash flow hedges	-	-
Re-measurements of employee benefit obligations	5	(3)
Income tax charged (credited) directly to equity	5	(3)

A reconciliation between income tax benefit and the product of income before tax multiplied by The Netherlands' statutory tax rate for the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015 is as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Gain (loss) before income tax	153	139
Income tax benefit (expense) at The Netherlands' statutory tax rate of 25%		
(2014: 25%)	(39)	(35)
Non-deductible, non-taxable items	5	(18)
Gain (loss) on investments in joint ventures	2	-
Impairment of deferred tax assets and tax losses with no deferred tax asset		
recognized	10	1
Current year credits	34	44
Other taxes and credits	(34)	(13)
Benefits from tax holidays	49	42
Current year tax risk	(22)	8
Earnings (losses) of subsidiaries taxed at different rates	(32)	13
Income tax benefit / (expense)	(27)	42

During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Group did not recognize deferred tax assets on net operating losses for an approximate amount of \$9 million (2015: nil).

The changes in enacted tax rates resulted in an increase of tax expense of \$9 million in 2016 (\$15 million in 2015).

The tax holidays represent a tax exemption period aimed at attracting foreign technological investment in certain tax jurisdictions. The effect of the tax benefits on basic earnings per share was \$0.05 per share in 2016 (2015: \$0.05 per share). These agreements are present in various countries and include programs that reduce up to 100% of taxes in years affected by the agreements. The Group's tax holidays expire at various dates through the year ending December 31, 2022.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities consisted of the following:

	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015
Tax loss carry forwards and investment credits	447	441
Inventory valuation	29	22
Impairment charges and restructuring	18	16
Fixed assets depreciation in arrears	34	44
Receivables for government funding	7	5
Pension service costs	72	71
Share awards	3	1
Commercial accruals	19	21
Other temporary differences	92	87
Deferred tax assets	721	708
Accelerated fixed assets depreciation	10	16
Acquired intangible assets	8	11
Advances of government funding	16	16
Other temporary differences	16	26
Deferred tax liabilities	50	69
Net deferred income tax asset	671	639

For a particular tax-paying component of the Group and within a particular tax jurisdiction, all deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset and presented as a single amount. The Group does not offset deferred tax assets and liabilities attributable to different tax-paying component or to different tax jurisdictions.

As at December 31, 2016, the Group has short-term and long-term deferred tax assets. The timing for recovery is expected as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Deferred tax assets to be recovered within 12 months	93	91
Deferred tax assets to be recovered beyond 12 months	588	563
Deferred tax assets	681	654
Deferred tax liabilities to be incurred within 12 months	-	2
Deferred tax liabilities to be incurred beyond 12 months	10	13
Deferred tax liabilities	10	15
Net deferred income tax asset	671	639

As of December 31, 2016 and 2015, deferred tax assets on net operating losses that could be utilized to cover uncertain tax positions amounted to \$195 million and \$180 million respectively.

In millions of USD	December 31, 2014	Exchange differences	Income tax charged directly to equity	Income statement benefit (expense)	December 31, 2015	Exchange differences	Income tax charged directly to equity	Income statement benefit (expense)	December 31, 2016
Deferred tax assets			, ,	` ' '			, ,	` ' '	
Tax losses	473	(30)	-	(2)	441	(6)	-	12	447
Impairment charge									
and restructuring	11	(1)	-	6	16	-	-	2	18
Fixed asset									
depreciation	39	(2)	-	7	44	(2)	-	(8)	34
Other	214	(9)	(3)	5	207	(5)	5	15	222
Total deferred tax							_		
assets	737	(42)	(3)	16	708	(13)	5	21	721
Deferred tax liabilities									
Accelerated tax									
depreciation	(27)	2	-	9	(16)	1	-	5	(10)
Acquired intangible									
assets	(11)	1	-	(1)	(11)	-	-	3	(8)
Other	(62)	2	-	18	(42)	2	-	8	(32)
Total deferred tax liabilities	(100)	5	-	26	(69)	3		16	(50)
Net deferred tax	637	(37)	(3)	42	639	(10)	5	37	671

As at December 31, 2016, the Group has gross deferred tax assets on tax loss carry forwards and investment credits that expire starting 2017, as follows:

Year	In millions of USD
2017	16
2018	89
2019	80
2020	16
2021	3
Thereafter	600
Total	804

As at December 31, 2016, deferred tax assets not recognized in the statement of financial position amounted to \$1,577 million (2015: \$1,585 million) and are mainly composed of the followings:

- \$1,165 million (2015: \$1,156 million) relating to an agreement granting the Group certain tax credits for capital investments purchased through the year ended December 31, 2006. Any unused tax credits granted under the agreement will continue to increase yearly by a legal inflationary index of -0.04% (2015: 0.17%). The credits may be utilized through 2020 or later depending on the Group meeting certain program criteria. In addition to this agreement, from 2007 onwards, the Group has continued and will continue to receive tax credits on the yearly capital investments, which may be used to offset that year's tax liabilities and increases by the legal inflationary rate. However, pursuant to the inability to use these credits currently and in future years, the Group did not recognize in 2016 these deferred tax assets in the statement of financial position (2015: nil).
- \$412 million (2015: \$426 million) of tax loss carry forwards corresponding to net operating losses acquired in business combinations, or generated in on-going operations, whose recovery was not considered probable.

7.6.33. Earnings per share

For the year ended December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015, earnings per share ("EPS") were calculated as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Basic EPS		
Net result attributable to the equity holder of the parent	121	175
Weighted average shares outstanding	881,246,870	876,510,959
Basic EPS	0.14	0.20
Diluted EPS		
Net result attributable to the equity holder of the parent	121	175
Weighted average shares outstanding	881,246,870	876,510,959
Dilutive effect of stock awards	7,270,057	3,604,497
Number of shares used for diluted EPS	888,516,927	880,115,456
Diluted EPS	0.14	0.20

The convertible bonds issued on July 3, 2014, as detailed in Note 7.6.15.3, had no impact on the diluted EPS computation since they were anti-dilutive as of December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015.

7.6.34. Related party

Transactions with significant shareholders, their affiliates and other related parties were as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Sales of goods and services to joint ventures	1	2
Sales of goods and services to entities controlled by key management		
personnel	-	5
Purchases of goods and services from joint ventures	-	1
Purchases of goods and services from entities controlled by key management		
personnel	1	64
Accounts receivable from joint ventures	7	7
Accounts receivable from entities controlled by key management personnel	-	1
Accounts payable to joint ventures	51	61

For the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015, the related party transactions were primarily with significant shareholders of the Company, or their subsidiaries and companies in which management of the Group perform

similar policymaking functions. These include, but are not limited to: MicroOLED, Technicolor and Incard do Brazil. The related party transactions presented in the table above also include transactions between the Group and its joint ventures as listed in Note 7.6.10. Each of the aforementioned arrangements and transactions is negotiated without the personal involvement of the Supervisory Board members and are made in line with market practices and conditions.

The Group made no contribution for the year ended December 31, 2016 to the ST Foundation, a non-profit organization established to deliver and coordinate independent programs in line with its mission. For the year ended December 31, 2015 this contribution amounted to \$0.5 million. Certain members of the Foundation's Board are senior members of the Company's management.

In 2016 and 2015, the total remuneration paid to the sole member of the Managing Board and to the other executive officers was as follows:

					Post-	Other				
		Short-te	rm benefits	i.	employment benefits	long-term benefits	Termination benefits	Share-b payme		
For the year ended December 31, 2016, in USD	Salary	Bonus	Non-cash benefits	Social security contributions ⁽¹⁾	Pensions ⁽²⁾			Unvested stock awards	Stock- options	Total
Sole member of the										
Managing Board	860,468	-	91,910	303,480	262,862	-	-	374,822		1,893,542
Executive officers (excluding sole member of the										
Managing Board)	9,172,256	3,342,855	2,166,610	4,037,143	1,054,724	-	50,070	1,334,819		21,158,477
Executive Committee total										
remuneration	10,032,724	3,342,855	2,258,520	4,340,623	1,317,586	-	50,070	1,709,641	-	23,052,019
For the year ended		Short-te	rm benefits		Post- employment benefits	Other long-term benefits	Termination benefits	Share-b		
For the year ended		Short-te			employment	long-term		payme Unvested	ents	
December 31,	Salary	Short-te	rm benefits Non-cash benefits	Social security	employment	long-term		payme Unvested stock		Total
December 31, 2015, in USD Sole member of the Managing Board	Salary 895,534		Non-cash	Social security	employment benefits	long-term		payme Unvested	ents Stock-	Total 2,797,949
December 31, 2015, in USD Sole member of the	•	Bonus	Non-cash benefits	Social security contributions ⁽¹⁾	employment benefits Pensions ⁽²⁾	long-term	benefits	payme Unvested stock awards	ents Stock-	
December 31, 2015, in USD Sole member of the Managing Board Executive officers (excluding sole	•	Bonus	Non-cash benefits	Social security contributions ⁽¹⁾	employment benefits Pensions ⁽²⁾	long-term	benefits	payme Unvested stock awards	ents Stock-	
December 31, 2015, in USD Sole member of the Managing Board Executive officers (excluding sole member of the	895,534	Bonus 326,350	Non-cash benefits 85,503 4,029,939	Social security contributions ⁽¹⁾ 263,208	employment benefits Pensions ⁽²⁾ 265,606	long-term	benefits -	payme Unvested stock awards 961,748	ents Stock-	2,797,949

D: Include compulsory contribution to pension plans
C: Complementary pension plan for Executive Management

The Group's 19 executive officers, including the sole member of the Managing Board, were granted in 2016 for free 1,130,000 unvested shares subject to the achievement of performance objectives and service conditions being met. The weighted average grant date fair value of unvested shares granted to employees under the 2016 Employee Plan was \$6.37.

The Group's 26 executive officers, including the sole member of the Managing Board, were granted in 2015 for free 1,248,000 unvested shares subject to the achievement of performance objectives and service conditions being met. The weighted average grant date fair value of unvested shares granted to employees under the 2015 Employee Plan was \$7.62.

The bonus paid to the executive officers corresponds to a Corporate Executive Incentive Program (the "EIP") that entitles selected executives to a yearly bonus based upon the individual performance of such executives. The maximum bonus awarded under the EIP is based upon a percentage of the executives' salary and is adjusted to reflect the Groups' overall performance. The participants in the EIP must satisfy certain personal objectives that are focused on, among others, return on net assets, customer service, profit, cash and market share.

The executive officers and the Managing Board were covered in 2016 and 2015 under certain Group life and medical insurance programs, pension, state-run retirement and other similar benefit programs and other miscellaneous allowances.

At the end of the year 2005, the Compensation Committee recommended and our Supervisory Board decided to grant an additional pension benefit plan to the Group's sole member of the Managing Board and a limited number of senior executives that have made key contributions to the Group's success. Pursuant to this plan, in 2016 the Group made a contribution of \$0.3 million to the plan of the sole member of the Managing Board, and \$1 million to the plan for all other beneficiaries. The amount of pension plan payments made for other beneficiaries, such as former employees retired in 2016 and/or no longer salaried in 2016 were \$1.7 million.

We did not extend any loans or overdrafts to the sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO, nor to any other member of our senior management. Furthermore, we have not guaranteed any debts or concluded any leases with the sole member of the Managing Board, nor with any other member of our senior management or their families.

The members of our senior management, including the sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO, were covered in 2016 under certain group life and medical insurance programs provided by us. The aggregate additional amount set aside by us in 2016 to provide pension, retirement or similar benefits for our senior management, including the sole member of our Managing Board, President and CEO, as a group is in addition to the amounts allocated to the complementary pension plan described above and is estimated to have been approximately \$4.8 million, which includes statutory employer contributions for state run retirement, similar benefit programs and other miscellaneous allowances.

Individual remuneration paid to Supervisory Board Members in 2016 and 2015 was recorded as follows:

In Euros	2016	2015
Maurizio Tamagnini	175,500	176,000
Didier Lombard	175,500	176,000
Jean d'Arthuys	-	_(1)
Janet G. Davidson	110,000	109,500
Nicolas Dufourcq	_(2)	_(2)
Heleen Kersten	123,500	117,000
Jean-Georges Malcor	101,000	98,500
Salvatore Manzi	88,000(3)	-
Alessandro Ovi	15,500 ⁽⁴⁾	110,500
Alessandro Rivera	112,000	103,000
Martine Verluyten	152,000	150,500
Total	€1.053.000	€1.041.000

Mr. d'Arthuys' mandate as a member of our Supervisory Board expired on May 27, 2015. Mr. d'Arthuys would have been entitled to receive €6,000 in 2015, but he waived his right to receive any compensation from the Group in relation to his mandate as a member of our Supervisory Board.

Mr. Dufourcq was appointed as a member of our Supervisory Board on May 27, 2015. Mr. Dufourcq would have been entitled to receive €80,500 in 2015 and in 2016, but he waived his right to

receive any compensation from the Company in relation to his mandate as a member of our Supervisory Board.

- (3): Mr. Manzi was appointed as a member of our Supervisory Board on May 25, 2016.
- 25, 2016. Mr. Ovi's mandate as a member of our Supervisory Board expired on May 25, 2016.

No share awards were granted to Supervisory Board Members and Professionals in 2016 and 2015.

7.6.35. Commitments, contingencies, claims and legal proceedings

Commitments

The Group's commitments as at December 31, 2016 were as follows:

In millions of USD	Total	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	Thereafter
Operating leases	168	46	31	19	16	13	43
Purchase obligations	619	581	34	4	-	-	-
Of which:							
Equipment purchase	402	402	-	-	-	-	-
Foundry purchase	80	80	-	-	-	-	-
Software, technology licenses and design	137	99	34	4	-	-	-
Other obligations	406	248	90	47	9	5	7
Total	1,193	875	155	70	25	18	50

Operating leases are mainly related to building and equipment leases. The amount disclosed is composed of minimum payments for future leases from 2017 to 2021 and thereafter. The Group leases land, buildings, plants and equipment under operating leases that expire at various dates under non-cancellable lease agreements. For the year ended December 31, 2016, the operating lease expense was \$56 million (2015: \$56 million).

Purchase obligations are primarily comprised of purchase commitments for equipment, for outsourced foundry wafers and for software licenses.

Other obligations primarily relate to firm contractual commitments with respect to partnership and cooperation agreements.

Contingencies

The Group is subject to possible loss contingencies arising in the ordinary course of business. These include but are not limited to: warranty cost on the products of the Group, breach of contract claims, claims for unauthorized use of third-party intellectual property, tax claims beyond assessed uncertain tax positions as well as claims for environmental damages. In determining loss contingencies, the Group considers the likelihood of impairing an asset or the incurrence of a liability at the date of the financial statements as well as the ability to reasonably estimate the amount of such loss. The Group records a provision for a loss contingency when information available before the financial statements are issued or are available to be issued indicates that it is probable that an asset has been impaired or a liability has been incurred at the date of the financial statements and when the amount of loss can be reasonably estimated. The Group regularly re-evaluates claims to determine whether provisions need to be readjusted based on the most current information available to the Group. Changes in these evaluations could result in an adverse material impact on the Group's results of operations, cash flows or its financial position for the period in which they occur.

Claims and legal proceedings

The Group has received and may in the future receive communications alleging possible infringements of third party patents or other third party intellectual property rights. Furthermore, the Group from time to time enters into discussions regarding a broad patent cross license arrangement with other industry participants. There is no assurance that such discussions may be brought to a successful conclusion and result in the intended agreement. The Group may become involved in costly litigation brought against the Group regarding patents, mask works, copyrights, trademarks or trade secrets. In the event that the outcome of any litigation would be unfavorable to the Group, the Group may be required to take a license to third party patents and/or other intellectual property rights at economically unfavorable terms and conditions, and possibly pay damages for prior use and/or face an injunction, all of which individually or in the aggregate could have a material adverse effect on the Group's results of operations, cash flows, financial position and/or ability to compete.

The Group is otherwise also involved in various lawsuits, claims, investigations and proceedings incidental to its business and operations.

Other Contingencies

The Company regularly evaluates claims and legal proceedings together with their related probable losses to determine whether they need to be adjusted based on the current information available to the Company. There can be no assurance that its recorded reserves will be sufficient to cover the extent of its potential liabilities. Legal costs associated with claims are expensed as incurred. In the event of litigation which is adversely determined with respect to the Company's interests, or in the event the Company needs to change its evaluation of a potential third-party claim, based on new evidence or communications, a material adverse effect could impact its operations or financial condition at the time it were to materialize. As of December 31, 2016, provisions for estimated probable losses with respect to claims and legal proceedings were not considered material.

7.6.36. Financial risk management objectives and policies

The Group is exposed to changes in financial market conditions in the normal course of business due to its operations in different foreign currencies and its on-going investing and financing activities. The Group's activities expose it to a variety of financial risks: market risk (including foreign exchange risk, fair value interest rate risk, cash flow interest rate risk and price risk), credit risk and liquidity risk. The Group's overall risk management program focuses on the unpredictability of financial markets and seeks to minimize potential adverse effects on the Group's financial performance. The Group uses derivative financial instruments to hedge certain risk exposures.

Risk management is carried out by a central treasury department (Corporate Treasury). Additionally, a Treasury Committee, chaired by the CFO, steers treasury activities and ensures compliance with corporate policies. Treasury activities are thus regulated by the Group's policies, which define procedures, objectives and controls. The policies focus on the management of financial risk in terms of exposure to market risk, credit risk and liquidity risk. Treasury controls are subject to internal audits. Most treasury activities are centralized, with any local treasury activities subject to oversight from Corporate Treasury. Corporate Treasury identifies, evaluates and hedges financial risks in close cooperation with the Group's operating units. It provides written principles for overall risk management, as well as written policies covering specific areas, such as foreign exchange risk, interest rate risk, price risk, credit risk, use of derivative financial instruments, and investments of excess liquidity. The majority of cash and cash equivalents is held in U.S. dollars and Euros and is placed with financial institutions rated at least a single "A" long term rating from two of the major rating agencies, meaning at least A3 from Moody's Investors Service ("Moody's") and A- from Standard & Poor's ("S&P") or Fitch ("Fitch") Ratings, or better. These ratings are closely and continuously monitored in order to manage exposure to the counterparty's risk. Hedging transactions are performed only to hedge exposures deriving from operating, investing and financing activities conducted in the normal course of business.

Market risk

Foreign exchange risk

The Group conducts its business on a global basis in various major international currencies. As a result, the Group is exposed to adverse movements in foreign currency exchange rates, primarily with respect to the Euro. Foreign exchange risk mainly arises from future commercial transactions and recognized assets and liabilities at the Company's subsidiaries and future commercial transactions.

Management has set up a policy to require subsidiaries to hedge their entire foreign exchange risk exposure with the Group through financial instruments transacted or overseen by Corporate Treasury. To manage their foreign exchange risk arising from foreign-currency-denominated assets and liabilities, entities in the Group use forward contracts and purchased currency options. Foreign exchange risk arises when recognized assets and liabilities are denominated in a currency that is not the entity's functional currency. These instruments do not qualify as hedging instruments for accounting purposes. Forward contracts and currency options, including collars, are also used by the Group to reduce its exposure to U.S. dollar fluctuations in Euro-denominated forecasted intercompany transactions that cover a large part of its research and development, selling general and administrative expenses as well as a portion of its front-end manufacturing production costs of semi-finished goods. The Group also hedges through the use of currency forward contracts certain Singapore dollar-denominated manufacturing forecasted transactions. The derivative instruments used to hedge the forecasted transactions relating to front-end manufacturing production costs meet the criteria for designation as cash flow hedge. The hedged forecasted transactions have a high probability of occurring for hedge accounting purposes.

It is the Group's policy to keep the foreign exchange exposures in all the currencies hedged month by month against the monthly standard rate. At each month end, the forecasted flows for the coming month are hedged together with the fixing of the new standard rate. For this reason the hedging transactions will have an exchange rate very close to the standard rate at which the forecasted flows will be recorded on the following month. As such, the foreign exchange exposure of the Group, which consists in the balance sheet positions and other contractually agreed transactions, is always close to zero and any movement in the foreign exchange rates will not therefore influence the exchange effect on items of the consolidated income statement. Any discrepancy from the forecasted values and the actual results is constantly monitored and prompt actions are taken, if needed.

The hedging activity of the Group and the impact on the financial statements is described in details in note 7.6.15.4.

The following sensitivity analysis was based on recognized assets and liabilities, including non-monetary items, of STMicroelectronics and its subsidiaries. Equity would have been approximately \$39 million higher/lower (2015: \$36 million higher/lower) if the Euro strengthened/weakened by 300 basis points against the US dollar, arising mainly from translation of net assets from subsidiaries whose functional currency is the Euro.

At December 31, 2016 if the Euro/US Dollar exchange rate had strengthened by 300 basis points with all other variables held constant, net result for the year would have been \$31 million higher (2015: \$29 million higher), mainly as a result of foreign exchange gains on outstanding derivative instruments. If the Euro/US Dollar exchange rate had weakened by 300 basis points with all other variables held constant, impact in net income would have been \$34 million lower (2015: \$29 million lower), mainly due to foreign exchange losses on outstanding derivative instruments.

Cash flow and fair value interest rate risk

The Group's interest rate risk arises from long-term borrowings. Borrowings issued at variable rates expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. Borrowings issued at fixed rates expose the Group to fair value interest rate risk.

The Group analyzes its interest rate exposure on a dynamic basis. Various scenarios are simulated taking into consideration refinancing, renewal of existing positions, alternative financing and hedging. The Group invests primarily on a short-term basis and as such its liquidity is invested in floating interest rate instruments. As a consequence the Group is exposed to interest rate risk due to potential mismatch between the return on its short term floating interest rate investments and the portion of its long term debt issued at fixed rate.

At December 31, 2016 and 2015, if interest rates had been 20 basis points higher/lower with all other variables held constant, net income for the year would have been \$1 million higher/lower respectively, mainly as a result of a high level of liquid assets in relation to debt.

During 2016 and 2015, the Group's borrowings at variable rate were denominated in Euros and in US dollars.

Price risk

As part of its on-going investing activities, the Group may be exposed to equity security price risk for investments in public entities classified as available-for-sale, as described in Note 7.6.15.1. In order to hedge the exposure to this market risk, the Group may enter into certain derivative hedging transactions

The measurement for accounting purposes of the embedded derivative instruments of the senior unsecured convertible bonds issued on July 3, 2014 is dependent on various factors including the performance of STMicroelectronics ordinary shares. With respect to the valuation of the embedded issuer's call option as at December 31, 2016, if the price of STMicroelectronics ordinary shares, as measured on the New York stock exchange, with other valuation inputs remaining equal, increases by 10%, the value of the embedded call option would increase by \$3 million, whereas for a decrease of 10% in the share price, the value of the embedded call option would decrease by \$3 million. With respect to the valuation of the embedded bondholders' conversion option as at December 31, 2016, if the price of STMicroelectronics ordinary shares, as measured on the New York stock exchange, with other valuation inputs remaining equal, increases by 10%, the value of the embedded conversion option would increase by \$55 million, whereas for a decrease of 10% in the share price, the value of the embedded bondholders' conversion option would decrease by \$49 million. Details of the sensitivity of the other valuation factors, more specifically implied volatility, are presented in Note 7.6.15.5.

Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk that a counterparty will not meet its obligations under a financial instrument or customer contract leading to a financial loss. The Group is exposed to credit risk from its operating activities (primarily for

trade receivables) and from its financing activities, including deposits with banks and financial institutions, foreign exchange transactions and other financial instruments.

The Group selects banks and/or financial institutions that operate with the Group based on the criteria of long term rating from at least two major Rating Agencies and keeping a maximum outstanding amount per instrument with each bank not to exceed 20% of the total.

The Group monitors the creditworthiness of its customers to which it grants credit terms in the normal course of business. If certain customers are independently rated, these ratings are used. Otherwise, if there is no independent rating, risk control assesses the credit quality of the customer, taking into account its financial position, past experience and other factors. Individual risk limits are set based on internal and external ratings in accordance with limits set by management. The utilization of credit limits is regularly monitored. Sales to customers are primarily settled in cash. At December 31, 2016 and 2015, no customer represented more than 10% of trade accounts receivable, net. Any remaining concentrations of credit risk with respect to trade receivables are limited due to the large number of customers and their dispersion across many geographic areas.

Liquidity risk

Prudent liquidity risk management includes maintaining sufficient cash and cash equivalents, short-term deposits and marketable securities, the availability of funding from committed credit facilities and the ability to close out market positions. The Group's objective is to maintain a significant cash position and a low debt-to-equity ratio, which ensure adequate financial flexibility. Liquidity management policy is to finance the Group's investments with net cash provided from operating activities.

Management monitors rolling forecasts of the Group's liquidity reserve on the basis of expected cash flows.

A maturity analysis of interest-bearing loans and borrowings is shown in note 7.6.15.3.

Capital risk management

The Group's objectives when managing capital are to safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern in order to create value for shareholders and benefits and returns for other stakeholders, as to maintain an optimal capital structure. In order to maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Group may review the amount of dividends paid to shareholders, return capital to shareholders, or issue new shares.

8.

Company's financial statements

8.1. Company's statement of financial position

		December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD (Before proposed appropriation of result)	Notes	2016	2015
Assets			
Non-current assets	0.2.4	25	20
Intangible assets	8.3.4 8.3.5	25	28
Investments in subsidiaries	8.3.5 8.3.6	2,890 45	2,919 44
Investments in joint ventures Other non-current financial assets	8.3.7.1	19	10
Other non-current assets Other non-current assets	0.3.7.1	19	10 Δ
Total non-current assets		2,979	3,005
Current assets		2,979	3,005
Group companies interest-bearing short-term loans	8.3.9	520	404
Other group companies receivables	8.3.10	1.718	1.701
Other current financial assets	8.3.7.1	335	335
Other receivables and assets	0.0.7.12	10	4
Cash and cash equivalents	8.3.8	1.353	1.693
Total current assets		3,936	4,137
Total assets		6,915	7,142
Equity and liabilities		-7	,
Equity	8.3.11		
Issued and paid-in capital		998	1,031
Additional paid-in capital		2,037	2,037
Retained earnings		673	752
Treasury shares		(242)	(289)
Legal reserves		1,618	1,629
Result for the year		121	175
Total equity		5,205	5,335
Non-current liabilities			
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	8.3.13	1,284	1,362
Deferred tax liabilities		2	2
Other non-current financial liabilities	8.3.7.2	170	56
Other non-current liabilities	8.3.14	15	30
Total non-current liabilities		1,471	1,450
Current liabilities			
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings – current portion	8.3.13	99	173
Group companies short-term notes payable	8.3.10	16	15
Other group companies payable	8.3.10	9	18
Other payables and accrued liabilities	8.3.12	115	151
Total current liabilities	<u> </u>	239	357
Total equity and liabilities		6,915	7,142

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Company's financial statements

8.2. Company's income statement

In millions of USD		Year ended	
		December 31,	December 31,
	Notes	2016	2015
Selling expenses		(1)	(1)
General and administrative expenses	8.3.17	(12)	(10)
Other income (expenses)		7	9
Income (loss) from operations		(6)	(2)
Financial income	8.3.18	30	57
Financial expenses	8.3.18	(151)	(36)
Income (loss) before taxes		(127)	19
Income tax income (expense)		(1)	2
Income (loss) after tax		(128)	21
Results relating to investments in joint ventures	8.3.6	10	15
Net income from affiliated companies	8.3.5	239	139
Net income		121	175

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Company's financial statements

8.3. Notes to Company's financial statements

8.3.1. General

A description of STMicroelectronics N.V. ("STMicroelectronics" or "the Company"), its activities and group structure are included in the consolidated financial statements, prepared on the basis of accounting policies that conform to International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as endorsed by the European Union. STMicroelectronics holds investments in subsidiaries operating in the semiconductor manufacturing industry.

8.3.2. Basis of Presentation

In accordance with article 2:362 par. 8 of the Dutch Civil Code, STMicroelectronics has prepared its Company's financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in The Netherlands applying the accounting principles as adopted in the consolidated financial statements and further described in details in the consolidated financial statements (Note 7.6.7).

The functional and presentation currency of STMicroelectronics is the U.S. dollar.

All balances and values are in millions of U.S. dollars, except as otherwise noted.

Certain prior year balances have been reclassified to conform to current year presentation. More specifically, the presentation of the equity components have been reclassified, to conform current year presentation.

The accounting policies adopted are consistent with those of the previous financial year.

8.3.3. Summary of significant accounting policies

8.3.3.1. Subsidiaries

Subsidiaries are all entities over which the Company has control. The Company controls an entity when the Company is exposed to, or has rights to, variable returns from its involvement with the entity and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the entity.

Valuation of Subsidiaries

Investments in subsidiaries are stated at net asset value as STMicroelectronics effectively controls the operational and financial activities of these investments. The net asset value is determined on the basis of the IFRS accounting principles applied by STMicroelectronics in its consolidated financial statements.

Guarantees given by STMicroelectronics to its subsidiaries are further described in note 8.3.15 and 8.3.19.

8.3.3.2. Joint ventures

The Company's investment in its joint ventures is accounted for using the equity method. A joint venture is an entity whereby the partners have a contractual arrangement that establishes joint control over the economic activities of the entity. The agreement requires unanimous agreement for financial and operating decisions among the partners.

The Company's share in its joint ventures profit and losses is recognized in the income statement and in the balance sheet as an adjustment against the carrying amount of the investment, and its share of post-acquisition movement in equity is recognized in equity. The cumulative post acquisition movements are adjusted against the carrying amount of the investment. When STMicroelectronics' share of losses in a joint venture equals or exceeds its interest in the joint venture, including any unsecured receivable, the Company does not recognize further losses, unless it has incurred obligations or made payments on behalf of the joint venture.

Unrealized gains on transactions between STMicroelectronics and its joint ventures are eliminated to the extent of the Company's interest in the joint ventures. Unrealized losses are also eliminated unless the transaction provides evidence of an impairment of the asset transferred. Accounting policies of joint ventures are consistent with the policies adopted by STMicroelectronics.

8.3.4. Intangible assets

	Internally developed
In millions of USD	software
Acquisition and production cost	
Balance at January 1, 2016	178
Additions	6
Impairments / Write-offs	
Balance at December 31, 2016	184
Accumulated amortization	
Balance at January 1, 2016	(150)
Amortization expense	(9)
Impairments / Write-offs	
Balance at December 31, 2016	(159)
Net book value	
At December 31, 2016	25
At December 31, 2015	28

8.3.5. Investments in subsidiaries

In millions of USD	2016	2015
Beginning of the year	2,919	3,054
Result from subsidiaries	239	139
Changes in other reserves of subsidiaries	(10)	42
Dividends paid	(131)	(135)
Capital increase (decrease)	(69)	24
Translation effect of exchange rates of subsidiaries	(58)	(205)
End of the year	2,890	2,919

The following table lists the Company's consolidated subsidiaries and percentage of ownership as of December 31, 2016:

Legal Seat	Name	Percentage ownership (direct or indirect)
Australia, Sydney	STMicroelectronics PTY Ltd	100
Austria, Vienna	STMicroelectronics Austria GmbH	100
Belgium, Diegem	Proton World International N.V.	100
Brazil, Sao Paulo	South America Comércio de Cartões Inteligentes Ltda	100
Brazil, Sao Paulo	STMicroelectronics Ltda	100
Canada, Ottawa	STMicroelectronics (Canada), Inc.	100
China, Beijing	STMicroelectronics (Beijing) R&D Co. Ltd	100
China, Shanghai	STMicroelectronics (Shanghai) Co. Ltd	100
China, Shanghai	STMicroelectronics (China) Investment Co. Ltd	100
China, Shenzhen	Shenzhen STS Microelectronics Co. Ltd	60
China, Shenzhen	STMicroelectronics (Shenzhen) R&D Co. Ltd	100
Czech Republic, Prague	STMicroelectronics Design and Application s.r.o.	100
Finland, Nummela	STMicroelectronics Finland OY	100
France, Crolles	STMicroelectronics (Crolles 2) SAS	100
France, Grenoble	STMicroelectronics (Grenoble 2) SAS	100
France, Grenoble	STMicroelectronics (Alps) SAS	100
France, Le Mans	STMicroelectronics (Grand Ouest) SAS	100
France, Montrouge	STMicroelectronics S.A.	100
France, Rousset	STMicroelectronics (Rousset) SAS	100
France, Tours	STMicroelectronics (Tours) SAS	100
Germany, Aschheim-Dornach	STMicroelectronics GmbH	100
Germany, Aschheim-Dornach	STMicroelectronics Application GmbH	100
Hong Kong	STMicroelectronics Ltd	100
India, New Delhi	STMicroelectronics Marketing Pvt Ltd	100
India, Noida	STMicroelectronics Pvt Ltd	100
Israel, Netanya	STMicroelectronics Ltd	100
Italy, Agrate Brianza	STMicroelectronics S.r.I.	100
Italy, Catania	CO.RI.M.ME.	100
Italy, Naples	STMicroelectronics Services S.r.I.	100
Italy, Torino	ST-POLITO Scarl	75
Japan, Tokyo	STMicroelectronics KK	100
Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur	STMicroelectronics KK STMicroelectronics Marketing SDN BHD	100
Malaysia, Muar	STMicroelectronics Marketing 3DN BHD STMicroelectronics SDN BHD	100
Malta, Kirkop	STMicroelectronics 3DN Brid STMicroelectronics (Malta) Ltd	100
Mexico, Guadalajara	STMicroelectronics (Marketing, S. de R.L. de C.V.	100
Morocco, Casablanca	Electronic Holding S.A.	100
Morocco, Casablanca	STMicroelectronics S.A.S. (Maroc)	100
The Netherlands, Amsterdam	STMicroelectronics S.A.S. (Maroc) STMicroelectronics Finance B.V.	100
The Netherlands, Amsterdam	STMicroelectronics Finance II N.V.	100
The Netherlands, Amsterdam The Netherlands, Amsterdam	STMicroelectronics Finance II N.V. STMicroelectronics International N.V.	100
Philippines, Calamba	STMicroelectronics, Inc.	100 40
Philippines, Calamba	Mountain Drive Property, Inc. STMicroelectronics Asia Pacific Pte Ltd	100
Singapore, Ang Mo Kio	STMicroelectronics Asia Pacific Pte Ltd STMicroelectronics Pte Ltd	100
Singapore, Ang Mo Kio		
Slovenia, Ljubljana	STMicroelectronics semiconductors development LLC	100
Spain, Barcelona	STMicroelectronics Iberia S.A.	100

Legal Seat	Name	Percentage ownership (direct or indirect)
Sweden, Kista	STMicroelectronics A.B.	100
Switzerland, Geneva	STMicroelectronics S.A.	100
Switzerland, Geneva	INCARD S.A.	100
Switzerland, Geneva	ST New Ventures S.A.	100
Thailand, Bangkok	STMicroelectronics (Thailand) Ltd	100
United Kingdom, Bristol	STMicroelectronics (Research & Development) Limited	100
United Kingdom, Marlow	STMicroelectronics Limited	100
United Kingdom, Marlow	Inmos Limited	100
United Kingdom, Marlow	Synad Technologies Limited	100
United States, Coppell	STMicroelectronics Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Genesis Microchip Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Genesis Microchip (Delaware), Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Genesis Microchip LLC	100
United States, Coppell	Genesis Microchip Limited Partnership	100
United States, Coppell	Sage Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Faroudja, Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	Faroudja Laboratories Inc.	100
United States, Coppell	STMicroelectronics (North America) Holding, Inc.	100

8.3.6. Investments in joint ventures

In millions of USD	2016	2015
Beginning of the year	44	43
Result from joint ventures	1	1
End of the year	45	44

Investments in joint ventures as at December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015 were as follows:

	Dece	ember 31, 2016	Deceml	ber 31, 2015
	Carrying	% of	Carrying	% of
In millions of USD	amount	interests	amount	interests
ST-Ericsson SA, in liquidation	45	50%	44	50%
Total	45		44	

ST-Ericsson SA, in liquidation

On February 3, 2009, the Company announced the closing of a transaction to combine the businesses of Ericsson Mobile Platforms and ST-NXP Wireless into a new venture, named ST-Ericsson. As part of the transaction, the Company received an interest in ST-Ericsson Holding AG in which the Company owned 50% plus a controlling share. In 2010, ST-Ericsson Holding AG was merged in ST-Ericsson SA. The Group used to consolidate ST-Ericsson SA.

On September 9, 2013, the Company sold 1 ST-Ericsson SA share to Ericsson for its nominal value changing the ownership structure of ST-Ericsson SA to bring both partners to an equal ownership proportion. As a result and in combination with the new shareholder agreement, the Company lost the control of ST-Ericsson SA and as such ST-Ericsson SA was deconsolidated from the Group's financial statements as of September 1, 2013. The deconsolidation of ST-Ericsson SA did not result in a gain or loss for the Group. The fair value of the Company's retained non-controlling interest was evaluated at \$55 million. In addition, the Company and its partner signed funding commitment letters, capped at \$149 million each partner, to the residual joint wind-down operations to ensure solvency. These are not drawn as of December 31, 2016.

Before the deconsolidation of ST-Ericsson SA, certain assets and companies of the ST-Ericsson SA group of companies were transferred to both partners for their net book value which was representative of their fair value. The transactions did not result in cash exchange between the partners.

ST-Ericsson SA entered into liquidation on April 15, 2014. For both years 2016 and 2015, the line "Results relating to investments in joint ventures" in the Company's consolidated statement of income included a profit of \$1 million in relation with ST-Ericsson SA.

Other

In the course of 2016, a reserve associated with the indemnity obligation undertaken when selling Numonyx was partially reversed for an amount of \$9 million, following a better than anticipated outcome for certain tax items.

8.3.7. Other financial assets and financial liabilities

8.3.7.1. Other financial assets

Movements on other financial assets are presented as follows:

_		
In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Beginning of the year	345	345
Change in fair value of government bonds issued by the U.S. Treasury	-	1
Change in fair value of unquoted equity securities	-	(1)
Change in fair value of the embedded call option	9	-
End of the year	354	345
Less: non-current portion	(19)	(10)
Current portion	335	335

Available-for-sale investments – quoted debt and equity securities

As at December 31, 2016, the Company held \$335 million in U.S. Treasury bonds. The bonds have an average rating of Aaa/AA+/AAA from Moody's, S&P and Fitch, respectively, with a weighted average maturity of 3.3 years. The debt securities were reported as current assets on the consolidated balance sheet as at December 31, 2016, since they represented investments of funds available for current operations. The bonds are classified as available-for-sale and recorded at fair value as at December 31, 2016. This fair value measurement corresponds to a Level 1 fair value hierarchy measurement.

As at December 31, 2016, the Company also had investments in unquoted equity securities for an aggregate value of \$10 million (December 31, 2015: \$10 million).

Available-for-sale financial assets include the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Quoted securities:		
Government bonds in U.S. dollars	335	335
Unquoted equity securities:		
Equity securities – Euro zone countries	10	10
Embedded call option	9	-
Total	354	345

Available-for-sale financial assets are denominated in the following currencies:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Euro	10	10
US dollar	344	335
Total	354	345

For further details on STMicroelectronics available-for-sale financial assets, see note 7.6.15 of the consolidated financial statements of STMicroelectronics.

8.3.7.2. Other financial liabilities

Movements on other financial liabilities are presented as follows:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Beginning of the year	56	96
Change in fair value of senior convertible bonds – conversion option	114	(40)
End of the year	170	56
Less current portion	-	-
Non-current portion	170	56

Other non-current financial liabilities include the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Senior convertible bonds – conversion option	170	56
Total	170	56

8.3.8. Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents consisted of the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Cash at bank and in hand	394	599
Money market deposits with banks	959	1,094
Total	1,353	1,693

8.3.9. Group companies interest-bearing short-term loans

Group companies short-term loans consisted of the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
STMicroelectronics Ltd. (Israel)	December 31, 2010	December 31, 2013
Loan due 2017 bearing interest at 3-month LIBOR	4	4
STMicroelectronics Finance B.V (Netherlands)		·
Loan due 2017 bearing interest at 1-month EURIBOR	101	9
STMicroelectronics Inc. (USA)		
Loan due 2016 bearing interest at 3-month LIBOR + 0.375%	-	27
STMicroelectronics Finance II N.V. (Netherlands)		
Loan due 2017 bearing interest at 1-month LIBOR + 0.25%	409	364
STMicroelectronics R&D Ltd (United Kingdom)		
Loan due 2017 bearing interest at 3-month LIBOR + 0.25%	4	-
STMicroelectronics Austria GmbH (Austria)		
Loan due 2017 bearing interest at 3-month EURIBOR + 0.50%	1	-
STMicroelectronics semiconductors development LLC (Slovenia)		
Loan due 2017 bearing interest at 3-month EURIBOR + 0.50%	1	
Total short-term intercompany loans	520	404

Fair value of Group companies short-term loans is similar to net book value.

8.3.10. Other Group companies receivables and payables

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Other receivables (advances)	1,718	1,701
Total group companies receivables	1,718	1,701
Other payables	9	18
Other group companies payables	9	18
Short-term notes payable	16	15
Total group companies payables	25	33
Group companies short-term notes payable consisted of the following:		
In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Proton World International N.V. (Belgium)		
Note due 2016 bearing interest at 3-month EURIBOR + 0.0625%	-	1
STMicroelectronics Ltd. (United Kingdom)		
Note due 2017 bearing interest at 3-month LIBOR + 0.25%	16	14
Total short-term intercompany notes payable	16	15

8.3.11. Equity

	Issued and paid-in	Additional paid-in	Retained	Treasury	Legal	Result for	
In millions of USD	capital	capital	earnings	shares	reserves	the year	Total
Balance January 1, 2016	1,031	2,037	752	(289)	1,629	175	5,335
Net Result			175			(175)	-
Transfer to (from) legal reserve			(47)		47		-
Rights acquired on vested stock awards				47			47
Stock-based compensation			(8)				(8)
Dividends paid			(212)				(212)
Net result						121	121
AOCI - Pension plan			(9)				(9)
Unrealized gain (loss) on derivatives, net of tax			(11)				(11)
Translation adjustment*	(33)		33		(58)		(58)
Balance December 31, 2016	998	2,037	673	(242)	1,618	121	5,205

The share capital of STMicroelectronics is denominated in Euros and the period-end balance is translated into U.S. dollars at the year-end exchange rate (Euro/USD 1.054). The translation differences are taken to retained earnings.

The authorized share capital of STMicroelectronics is €1,810 million consisting of 1,200,000,000 common shares and 540,000,000 preference shares, each with a nominal value of €1.04. As at December 31, 2016 the number of shares of common stock issued was 911,030,420 shares (910,967,920 at December 31, 2015).

As of December 31, 2016 the number of shares of common stock outstanding was 883,410,506 (878,537,339 at December 31, 2015).

The Euros equivalent of the issued share capital at December 31, 2016 amounts to €947,471,637 (2015: €947,406,637). For the changes in issued and paid in capital, additional paid in capital and retained earnings, see the consolidated financial statements of STMicroelectronics.

The cumulative amount of legal reserves at December 31, 2016 is split as follows: USD 1 million of unrealized gain on marketable securities classified as available-for-sale, USD 25 million of capitalized internally developed software expenditures, USD 1,130 million of subsidiaries non distributable reserves and USD 462 million of translation adjustment gain.

The cumulative amount of legal reserves at December 31, 2015 is split as follows: USD 1 million of unrealized gain on marketable securities classified as available-for-sale, USD 28 million of capitalized internally developed software expenditures, USD 1,080 million of subsidiaries non distributable reserves and USD 520 million of translation adjustment gain. Due to the Company's legal and tax structure, there was no significant tax impact from the distribution of earnings from investments in foreign subsidiaries and corporate joint ventures. This is because there is no tax impact on dividends paid up to a Dutch holding company.

Treasury shares

Following the authorization by our Supervisory Board, announced on April 2, 2008, to repurchase up to 30 million shares of its common stock, the Company acquired 29,520,220 shares in 2008 also reflected at cost as a reduction of the shareholders' equity. This repurchase intends to cover the transfer of shares to employees upon vesting of future share based remuneration programs. Additionally, pursuant to a resolution passed at the shareholders' meeting held on June 13, 2014, the Company repurchased 20,000,000 shares in 2014 under the buy-back program.

As of December 31, 2016, the Company owned a number of treasury shares equivalent to 27,619,914.

The treasury shares have been designated for allocation under the Group's share based remuneration programs of unvested shares. As of December 31, 2016, 35,300,306 of these treasury shares were transferred to employees under the Group's share based remuneration programs of which 4,810,667 in the year ended December 31, 2016.

Non Distributable Reserve

The amount of the non-distributable reserve was \$2,616 million and \$2,660 million in the year 2016 and 2015, respectively and it represents the amount of issued and paid-in capital and legal reserve of STMicroelectronics.

8.3.12. Other payables and accrued liabilities

Other payables and accrued liabilities consisted of:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Dividends payable to Shareholders	59	97
Trade payable	2	-
Deferred consideration to ST-Ericsson SA	49	49
Other liabilities	5	5
Total other payables and accrued liabilities	115	151

8.3.13. Interest-bearing loans and borrowings

Interest-bearing loans and borrowings consisted of the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Senior convertible bonds	929	907
Long-term credit facilities	355	455
Total long-term debt	1,284	1,362
Current portion of credit facilities	99	173
Total current portion of long-term debt	99	173

Senior convertible bonds

On July 3, 2014, the Company issued \$1,000 million in principal amount of dual tranche senior unsecured convertible bonds (Tranche A for \$600 million and Tranche B for \$400 million), due 2019 and 2021, respectively. Tranche A bonds were issued as zero-coupon bonds while Tranche B bonds bear a 1% per annum nominal interest, payable semi-annually. The conversion price at issuance was approximately \$12 dollar, equivalent to a 30% and a 31% premium, respectively, on each tranche. On October 3, 2016, the conversion price was adjusted up to 1.24% on each tranche, pursuant to a dividend adjustment symmetric provision, which corresponds to 16,491 and 16,366 equivalent shares per each \$200,000 bond par value for Tranche A and Tranche B, respectively. The bonds are convertible by the bondholders if certain conditions are satisfied on a net-share settlement basis, except if an alternative settlement is elected by the Company. The Company can also redeem the bonds prior to their maturity in certain circumstances. The net proceeds from the bond offering were approximately \$994 million, after deducting estimated issuance costs payable by the Company. The Company intends to use the net proceeds of the offering for general corporate purposes.

The issuer's call option and the holder's conversion option have been identified as embedded non-equity derivative instruments, resulting in the recognition of the options separately from the debt host contract. Upon initial recognition, the derivatives were measured at fair value based on an income approach, the debt being

determined as a residual amount of the \$1 billion total proceeds. The value of the issuer's call option was nil at initial recognition and as at December 31, 2016. The value of the holder's conversion option was estimated at \$118 million at issuance date, which determined the initial recognition of the liability component at \$882 million. The fair value measurement of the embedded derivative instruments corresponds to a Level 3 fair value hierarchy measurement. The Company elected to allocate issuance costs, totaling \$6 million, to the debt component. The debt was subsequently measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method and amounted to \$929 million as at December 31, 2016.

The embedded derivatives are measured at fair value through profit and loss, with the changes in fair value being immediately reported in earnings. The value of the conversion option was \$170 million as at December 31, 2016, which generated a change in fair value of \$114 million reported on the line "Financial expenses" on the Company's income statement for the year ended December 31, 2016. The value of the issuer's call option amounted to \$9 million as at December 31, 2016, which generated a change in fair value of \$9 million reported on the line "Financial income" on the Company's income statement for the year ended December 31, 2016.

Credit facilities

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Balance at beginning of the year	628	809
Credit facilities repayment	(174)	(181)
Balance at end of the year	454	628
Out of which short-term	99	173
Out of which long-term	355	455

The Group had unutilized committed medium-term credit facilities with core relationship banks totalling \$558 million as of December 31, 2016.

The Group also has two fully drawn committed long-term amortizing credit facilities with the European Investment Bank as part of R&D funding programs. The first one, signed on September 27, 2010 as a €350 million multi-currency loan for R&D programs in Europe, was drawn mainly in U.S. dollars for an amount of \$321 million and only partially in Euros for an amount of €100 million, of which \$213 million remained outstanding as of December 31, 2016. The second one, signed on March 12, 2013, a €350 million multi-currency loan which also supports R&D programs, was drawn in U.S. dollars for \$471 million, of which \$294 million was outstanding as of December 31, 2016.

Fair values

	Carrying amount		Fair v	value
	December 31,	December 31,	December 31,	December 31,
In millions of USD	2016	2015	2016	2015
Financial liabilities				
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings				
(excluding senior unsecured convertible				
bonds)	454	628	454	628
Senior unsecured convertible bonds(1)	929	907	1,127	960

The carrying amount of the senior unsecured convertible bonds as reported above corresponds to the liability component only, since, at initial recognition, an amount of \$118 million was separately recognized as derivative financial instruments embedded in the issued convertible bonds.

8.3.14. Other non-current liabilities

Other non-current liabilities consisted of the following:

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Pension liability against former employees	7	8
Tax claw back provision	8	21
Other non-current liabilities	-	1
Total	15	30

8.3.15. Guarantees and contingencies

Guarantees given by STMicroelectronics to its affiliates for the benefit of third parties amounted to approximately \$602 million at December 31, 2016 (2015: \$619 million).

Out of this, €50 million related to STMicroelectronics Finance B.V.'s obligation under the €350 million EIB credit facilities.

As from 22 August 2013, STMicroelectronics N.V. assumes joint and several liability for all debts arising from legal acts for STMicroelectronics International N.V., STMicroelectronics Finance II N.V. and STMicroelectronics Finance B.V., all in accordance with section 2:403 Dutch Civil Code.

There is no other type of contingencies as of December 31, 2016 and 2015.

8.3.16. Wages, salaries and social charges

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Wages and salaries	3	3
Total	3	3

The average number of persons employed by STMicroelectronics during the year ended December 31, 2016 was 18 out of which 9 outside The Netherlands (2015: 19 out of which 9 outside The Netherlands).

8.3.17. General and administrative expenses

General and administrative expenses are the administrative costs related to the operations of the holding company.

8.3.18. Financial income and expenses

In millions of USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Senior Bonds conversion option adjustment	-	40
Senior Bonds call option adjustment	9	-
Other finance income	21	17
Total finance income	30	57
Interest on Senior Bonds	24	24
Senior Bonds conversion option adjustment	114	-
Interests on long-term loans and borrowings	10	8
Bank charges and commissions	3	3
Other finance costs		1
Total finance costs	151	36

8.3.19. Commitments

STMicroelectronics' commitments as of December 31, 2016 were as follows:

In millions of USD	Total	2017	2018	2019	2020	2021	There- after
Operating leases	35	4	4	4	3	3	17
Long term debt obligations (including current portion)	1,454	99	99	699	99	458	-
Other non-current liabilities	16	-	11	1	1	3	-
Total	1,505	103	114	704	103	464	17

8.3.20. Related party transactions

There were no transactions with significant shareholders, their affiliates and other related parties during the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015.

Remuneration to managing board and supervisory board members

For details on the remuneration to the Managing Board and Supervisory Board members, see the consolidated financial statements of STMicroelectronics (Note 7.6.34).

8.3.21. Auditors' fees

The following audit fees were allocated to the period:

In USD	December 31, 2016	December 31, 2015
Statutory audit, certification, audit of individual and consolidated financial		
statements	4,513,000	4,194,944
Audit-related fees	-	9,812
Tax fees	77,635	8,163
All other fees		101,325
Total	4,590,635	4,314,244

The fees listed above relate only to the procedures applied to STMicroelectronics and its consolidated group entities by EY (2015: PwC). The procedures were applied by audit firm's member of the EY network (2015: PwC network). In 2016, the fees related to services provided by Ernst & Young Accountants LLP for the audit of the statutory annual accounts totaled \$40,000 (\$41,300 in 2015 for PricewaterhouseCoopers Accountants N.V).

8.3.22. Proposed cash dividend

Upon the proposal of the Managing Board, the Supervisory Board will propose to the 2017 Annual General Meeting of Shareholders in line with our Dividend Policy, to declare a cash dividend of US\$0.24 per outstanding share of the Company's common stock, to be distributed in quarterly installments of US\$0.06 in each of the second, third and fourth quarter of 2017 and first quarter of 2018 to shareholders of record in the month of each quarterly payment, as further described in the General Meeting of Shareholders agenda and explanatory notes thereto.

April 26, 2017

THE MANAGING BOARD

Carlo Bozotti (President and Chief Executive Officer)

THE SUPERVISORY BOARD

Maurizio Tamagnini (Chairman)

Didier Lombard (Vice-Chairman)

Janet G. Davidson

Nicolas Dufourcq

Heleen Kersten

Jean-Georges Malcor

Salvatore Manzi

Alessandro Rivera

Martine Verluyten

9. Other information

9.1. Auditors' report

The report of the auditors, Ernst & Young Accountants LLP, is presented on the following pages in this annual report.

9.2. Appropriation of results – provisions in company's articles of association

The Supervisory Board, upon the proposal of the Managing Board, is allowed to allocate net profit to a reserve fund. The Articles of Association provide that the net result for the year, after deduction of (i) any amount to set up and maintain reserves required by Dutch Law and the Articles of Association, (ii) if any of our preference shares are issued and outstanding, the dividend to be paid to the holders of preference shares and (iii) the aforementioned allocation to the reserve fund, is subject to the disposition by the General Meeting of Shareholders'.

In the case that a net loss for the year exceeds retained earnings, no dividend payments are allowed until the loss has been recovered from net profit(s) in future years.

9.3. Branches

The company has a branch in Switzerland, located at 39 Chemin du Champ des Filles, 1228 Plan-Les-Ouates, Geneva.

Independent auditor's report

To: the shareholders and Supervisory Board of STMicroelectronics N.V.

Report on the audit of the financial statements 2016 included in the Annual Report

Our opinion

We have audited the financial statements 2016 of STMicroelectronics N.V., based in Amsterdam. The financial statements include the consolidated financial statements and the company financial statements.

In our opinion:

- the accompanying consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the financial position of STMicroelectronics N.V. as at 31 December 2016, and of its result and its cash flows for 2016 in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the European Union (EU-IFRS) and with Part 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code.
- the accompanying company financial statements give a true and fair view of the financial position of STMicroelectronics N.V. as at 31 December 2016, and of its result for 2016 in accordance with Part 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code.

The consolidated financial statements comprise:

- the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2016;
- the following statements for 2016: the consolidated income statement, the consolidated statements of comprehensive income, changes in
 equity and cash flows;
- · the notes comprising a summary of the significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

The company financial statements comprise:

- the company statement of financial position as at 31 December 2016;
- the company income statement for 2016;
- the notes comprising a summary of the accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Basis for our opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with Dutch law, including the Dutch Standards on Auditing. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the "Our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements" section of our report.

We are independent of STMicroelectronics N.V. in accordance with the Verordening inzake de onafhankelijkheid van accountants bij assuranceopdrachten (ViO, Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants, a regulation with respect to independence) and other relevant independence regulations in the Netherlands. Furthermore we have complied with the Verordening gedrags- en beroepsregels accountants (VGBA, Dutch Code of Ethics).

We believe the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Materiality

Materiality	USD 28.0 million
Benchmark applied	1.5% of gross profit for 2016
Explanation	Based on our professional judgment we have considered earnings-based measures as the
	appropriate basis to determine materiality. We consider gross profit to be the most relevant
	measure given the nature of the business, the characteristics of the Company and the expected
	focus of the users of the financial statements.

We have also taken misstatements into account and/or possible misstatements that in our opinion are material for the users of the financial statements for qualitative reasons.

We agreed with the Supervisory Board that misstatements in excess of USD 1.4 million, which are identified during the audit, would be reported to them, as well as smaller misstatements that in our view must be reported on qualitative grounds.

Scope of the group audit

STMicroelectronics N.V. is at the head of a group of entities. The financial information of this group is included in the consolidated financial statements of STMicroelectronics N.V.

Our group audit mainly focused on significant group entities based on significance and risk assessment. Considering the audit procedures which can be performed at head office level by the corporate audit team, we have:

- performed audit procedures ourselves at group entity STMicroelectronics N.V., located in the Netherlands;
- used the work of other EY auditors when auditing entities in Geneva, France, Singapore, Italy, and United States which were assigned a full scope;
- performed review procedures or specific audit procedures at other group entities.

In total these procedures represent 91.9% of the group's total assets, 99.8% of gross profit and 99.8% of gross revenues.



By performing the procedures mentioned above at group entities, together with additional procedures at group level, we have been able to obtain sufficient and appropriate audit evidence about the group's financial information to provide an opinion about the consolidated financial statements.

Our key audit matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the financial statements. We have communicated the key audit matters to the Supervisory Board. The key audit matters are not a comprehensive reflection of all matters discussed. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the financial statements as a whole and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

Key audit matters

Revenue recognition (notes 7.6.7.4. and 7.6.26.)

We have determined the risk of improper revenue recognition as a key audit matter as it specifically relates to the risk of side arrangements entered into by management to induce future sales with OEMs and distributors.

Revenue recognition is significant to our audit and therefore identified as a key audit matter.

Our audit approach

We obtained an understanding of the control environment around the revenue recognition process. When a control-based approach was not possible around revenue accounts, we amended the nature, timing and extent of our substantive audit procedures.

For purposes of our substantive audit, we performed detailed analytical review procedures around disaggregated sales, reviewed key contracts and circulated confirmations of contract terms and conditions. Furthermore, we obtained evidence of the certifications completed by the Company's sales organization, confirming the absence of side arrangements. Finally, we tested a sample of return and credit notes issued throughout the year and after year-end as well as a sample of revenue transactions throughout the year.

Valuation of deferred tax assets (notes 7.6.7.7. and 7.6.32.)

The Company recognized deferred tax assets for net operating losses across various jurisdictions. The carrying value of deferred tax assets depends on management's estimation of future taxable income, which is a complex and judgmental process. The assumptions are based on expectations related to future market and economic conditions and could therefore be higher or lower.

Based on the above and the significance of the amounts concerned, valuation of deferred tax assets are significant to our audit and therefore identified as a key audit matter.

We obtained an understanding of the income tax process and tested related controls. We reviewed the key inputs used in the evaluation of the deferred tax asset as per management's recoverability memoranda and performed sensitivity analyses on the key assumptions used. We also performed, amongst others, a retrospective review by comparing actuals of key inputs against the amounts used in estimates by management. Furthermore, we assessed the adequacy of related tax disclosures.

Uncertain tax positions (notes 7.6.7.7. and 7.6.32.)

The international footprint of the Company results in country-specific tax risks. These risks are assessed and monitored by management at both local and corporate level. They prepare a tax position memorandum summarizing the level of estimations and judgments made with respect to the magnitude and likelihood of the risks and mitigating procedures performed by management.

Based on the above and the significance of the amounts concerned, uncertain tax positions are significant to our audit and therefore identified as a key audit matter.

With the involvement of our tax experts we obtained an understanding of the tax positions, reviewing the Company's conclusions for which positions are deemed to be uncertain, and performed a recalculation of the uncertain tax positions including agreeing figures to supporting documentation and testing completeness and reasonableness of assumptions used in the calculation.

Key audit matters

Existence and valuation of capitalized development costs (note 7.6.7.11, 7.6.8.4 and 7.6.13)

Development costs are capitalized based on management's judgment that technological feasibility and economic profitability is probable, as required under IAS 38. In determining the amounts to be capitalized, management makes assumptions regarding the expected future cash generation of a project. Consequently we identified a risk of overstatement, given the complexity of the projects involved, specifically as it relates to technology projects, and the significant uncertainty in estimations linked to the projects' future cash generation.

Intangible assets, including capitalized development costs, are tested annually for impairment by management. Capitalized development costs at 31 December 2016 amount to USD 917 million, of which USD 682 million are still in progress and therefore not yet amortized. Also capitalization of development costs includes significant estimates, and is therefore identified as a key audit matter.

Our audit approach

Our audit procedures included, amongst others, assessment of the eligibility of the development costs based on the capitalization criteria for intangible assets. We performed substantive procedures related to the capitalized development costs, based on a representative sample.

In relation to the impairment test for capitalized development costs we have evaluated the indicators and methodology used by management and assessed adequacy of the disclosures related to capitalized development costs.

Report on other information included in the Annual Report

In addition to the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon, the Annual Report contains other information that consists of:

- · The report of the Managing Board;
- · The report of the Supervisory Board;
- The Corporate Governance report
- Other information pursuant to Part 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code;

Based on the following procedures performed, we conclude that the other information:

- is consistent with the financial statements and does not contain material misstatements;
- contains the information as required by Part 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code.

We have read the other information. Based on our knowledge and understanding obtained through our audit of the financial statements or otherwise, we have considered whether the other information contains material misstatements. By performing these procedures, we comply with the requirements of Part 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code and the Dutch Standard 720. The scope of the procedures performed is less than the scope of those performed in our audit of the financial statements.

The Managing Board is responsible for the preparation of the other information, including the report of the Managing Board in accordance with Part 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code and other information pursuant to Part 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code.

Report on other legal and regulatory requirements

Engagement

We were engaged by the Supervisory Board as auditor of STMicroelectronics N.V. at the annual meeting held on 27 May 2015 for the years 2016-2019, and have operated as statutory auditor since that date.

Description of responsibilities for the financial statements

Responsibilities of the Managing Board and the Supervisory Board for the financial statements

The Managing Board is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with EU-IFRS and Part 9 of Book 2 of the Dutch Civil Code. Furthermore, the Managing Board is responsible for such internal control as the Managing Board determines is necessary to enable the preparation of the financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

As part of the preparation of the financial statements, the Managing Board is responsible for assessing the company's ability to continue as a going concern. Based on the financial reporting frameworks mentioned, the Managing Board should prepare the financial statements using the going concern basis of accounting unless the Managing Board either intends to liquidate the company or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so. The Managing Board should disclose events and circumstances that may cast significant doubt on the company's ability to continue as a going concern in the financial statements.

The Supervisory Board is responsible for overseeing the company's financial reporting process.

Our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objective is to plan and perform the audit assignment in a manner that allows us to obtain sufficient and appropriate audit evidence for our opinion.

Our audit has been performed with a high, but not absolute, level of assurance, which means we may not have detected all material errors and fraud.

Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements. The materiality affects the nature, timing and extent of our audit procedures and the evaluation of the effect of identified misstatements on our opinion.

We have exercised professional judgment and have maintained professional skepticism throughout the audit, in accordance with Dutch Standards on Auditing, ethical requirements and independence requirements. Our audit included e.g.:

- Identifying and assessing the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, designing and performing audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtaining audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtaining an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the company's internal control.
- Evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the Managing Board.
- Concluding on the appropriateness of the Managing Board use of the going concern basis of accounting, and based on the audit evidence
 obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the company's ability to
 continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the
 related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the
 audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause a company to cease to
 continue as a going concern.
- Evaluating the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures.
- Evaluating whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.

Because we are ultimately responsible for the opinion, we are also responsible for directing, supervising and performing the group audit. In this respect we have determined the nature and extent of the audit procedures to be carried out for group entities. Decisive factors were the size and/or the risk profile of the group entities or operations. On this basis, we selected group entities for which an audit or review had to be carried out on the complete set of financial information or specific items.

We communicate with the Supervisory Board regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant findings in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We provide the Supervisory Board with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with the Supervisory Board, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, not communicating the matter is in the public interest.

Eindhoven, 26 April 2017 Ernst & Young Accountants LLP

M.J. Moolenaar

10. Important dates

June 20, 2017: General Meeting of Shareholders

Please consult our website $\underline{\text{www.st.com}}$ for the latest important dates.

life.augmented

© STMicroelectronics - All rights reserved The STMicroelectronics corporate logo is a registered trademark of the STMicroelectronics group of companies All other names are the property of their respective owners



Date: April 27, 2017

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

STMicroelectronics N.V.

By: /s/ CARLO FERRO

Name: Carlo Ferro

Title: Chief Financial Officer Executive Vice President

Finance, Legal, Infrastructure and Services